CONVENTIONAL OR ONLINE MATERIALS: TEACHERS' AND STUDENTS' PERCEPTIONS IN AN ENGLISH FOUNDATION PROGRAMME

A Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of Education

Sheffield University

In Partial Fulfilment

of the Requirements for the Degree

Doctorate of Education

By

Fatema Al Feteisi

10th August 2020

Declaration

I hereby declare that this EdD thesis entitled **'Conventional or Online Materials: Teachers' and Students' Perceptions in an English Foundation Programme'** is my own work, and no part of it has been submitted for any other degree or qualification. Where other sources of information have been used, they have been acknowledged.

Signature

 $\sim c$

Date: 10th August 2020

Acknowledgement

First, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my husband for supporting me spiritually while I was writing this thesis and indeed throughout my life in general. Without his invaluable support, it would not have been possible to conduct this research.

My sincere thanks also go to my advisor, Dr. Mark Payne, for his continuous support, insightful and constructive criticism, patience, motivation and immense knowledge.

Abstract

The growing universality of the English language, coupled with increasing technology integration, has stimulated the creation of new methods of English teaching and learning. What were once labelled alternative forms of learning are becoming mainstream. However, many learning institutions around the world continue to use textbooks to provide the core material for English language courses, with electronic sources to complement them. The Sultanate of Oman is no different, with extensive use of electronic learning aids, including educational software, websites, and apps; online learning materials repositories, such as MReader; and entire course management systems, such as Moodle (Jayaron et al., 2015). This thesis examines the perceptions of teachers and students regarding learning methods in an Omani English Foundation programme and offers suggestions for improved curriculum design.

This study was conducted in the Language Centre (LC) at Sultan Qaboos University, Oman, to explore how the use of online and traditional materials are perceived by stakeholders. It employed a mixed-methods research design combining qualitative and quantitative research methods. The study involved 277 level-three students enrolled in the language foundation programme and 13 teachers teaching this level. Two sampling stages were used for selection: systematic sampling (using both quota and systematic sampling methods) and purposive sampling for the whole population. Questionnaires and interviews were employed as the primary data-gathering methods. Quantitative data were analysed through calculation of mean scores that allowed the researcher to develop a mutual framework for comparison. Qualitative data were analysed via a content analysis approach in which key themes were identified from words and sentences. Most of the interview respondents supported technology integration in education; though a lack of computers, as well as low motivation and limited familiarity with online courses were among the challenges noted by the students. Overall, most of the students and instructors involved in the study reported positive attitudes towards the use of both online and traditional learning materials for supporting language teaching.

Keywords

Technology integration, online learning, traditional materials, language teaching, Moodle, MReader

Declarationi				
Acknowledgementii				
Abstra	act	iii		
Keyw	ords	iv		
Table	of Contents	•••••••V		
CHAI	PTER I: INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND	1		
1.1.	Introduction	1		
1.2.	Background to the study	6		
1.2.1.	Education in the Omani context	6		
1.2.2.	Traditional learning in the Omani context	7		
1.2.3.	Education in Oman: structure, policy, and philosophy	8		
1.2.4.	Challenges and responses to policy reforms	8		
1.2.5.	The role of language centres (LCs)			
1.2.6.	The language centre (LC) at Sultan Qaboos University (SQU)			
1.2.7.	The use of conventional learning materials in the global context			
1.2.8.	Conventional learning materials at the Sultan Qaboos University (SQU) learning centre (LC)	17		
1.3.	e-Learning in the global context			
1.3.1.	e-Learning in the Omani Context			
1.3.2.	e-Learning at Sultan Qaboos University (SQU)			
1.4.	Rationale for the study			
1.5.	Aims and objectives of the study			
1.6.	Research questions			
1.7.	The relevance of the study			
1.8.	Structure of the dissertation			
CHAI	PTER II – LITERATURE REVIEW			
2.1.	Introduction			
2.2.	Conventional learning			
2.3.	Online learning			
2.3.1.	Definitions of e-learning			

v

Table of Contents

2.4.	Theoretical framework			
2.4.1.	Behaviourism			
2.4.2.	Cognitive theory			
2.4.3.	Constructivism	41		
2.4.4.	Features of the three theories	44		
2.4.5.	The theory of independence and autonomy	45		
2.4.6.	The theory of industrialisation	46		
2.4.7.	The theory of interaction and communication	46		
2.5.	Students and teachers' perceptions of traditional and online learning materials for language			
	teaching	47		
2.6.	Perceived advantages and disadvantage of online and conventional materials	50		
2.7	Beliefs and perceptions of teachers and students regarding conventional and online learning	53		
2.7.1	Beliefs	53		
2.7.2	Teachers' beliefs	55		
2.7.2.1	Definitions of teachers' beliefs	55		
2.7.2.2	2 Instructional practice and teachers' beliefs	56		
2.7.2.3	Using technology in teaching a foreign language	61		
2.7.3	Student perceptions of technology integration	61		
2.8	Reasons for students and teachers' preferences for certain materials	65		
2.9	e-Learning at Sultan Qaboos University (SQU)	66		
2.10	Omani in-service teacher training and development	67		
2.11	Conclusion	68		
СНАР	PTER III – METHODOLOGY	70		
3.1	Introduction	70		
3.2	Research purpose	70		
3.3	Research design	71		
3.3.1	Thematic analysis	73		
3.3.1.1	Introduction	73		
3.3.1.2	Conducting a thematic analysis	76		
3.3.1.3	Research philosophy and perspective	79		
3.4	Adopted research approach			
3.5	Data collection	81 vi		

3.6	Mixed-methods study		
3.7	Research methods: case study and primary research		
3.8	Sampling methods		
3.9	Research procedure		
3.10	Data analysis	86	
3.11	Teacher interviews		
3.12	Student questionnaires		
3.13	Validity and reliability: triangulation		
3.14	Ethical considerations		
3.15	Language choice and translation	90	
3.16	Limitations of the study	92	
3.17	Conclusion	92	
CHA	PTER IV - THE QUANTITATIVE STUDY: FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION	93	
4.1	Introduction	93	
4.2	An overview of Omani student profiles	93	
4.3	Omani students' attitudes towards the integration of online learning	94	
4.3.1	Omani students' attitudes towards online materials	94	
4.3.2	Language centre (LC) students' perceptions of conventional materials		
4.4	Benefits and challenges of conventional and online materials in language teaching	114	
4.5	Perceived benefits of conventional and online materials for language teaching	114	
4.6	Perceived disadvantages of using conventional and online materials in language teaching at LC	118	
4.7	Discussion	121	
4.8	Chapter summary	127	
CHA	PTER V - THE QUALITATIVE STUDY: FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION	128	
5.1	Introduction		
5.2	Qualitative data collection and preparations for the analysis		
5.3	An overview of respondents' profiles		
5.4	Research procedure for qualitative study	129	
5.5	Instructors' attitudes towards the integration of online and traditional learning	130	
5.5.1	Do you support the idea of integrating e-learning into education?	130	
5.5.2	What do you think about the three types of online activities available for level three students?		

5.5.3	Do you think the grades for online activities accurately reflect the students' level of English?				
5.5.4	Do you think that the students' activities in Moodle should be graded?				
5.5.5	From your point of view, what are the main obstacles facing LC students engaged in online				
	activities?	140			
5.6	Of the textbooks you are currently using with your students, which ones do you like and why?				
5.7	Which textbook for level-three students needs to be replaced?				
5.8	8 Which materials work best for our foundation students – commercial or in-house?				
5.9	Do you think level three has a right balance of commercial and in-house books?				
5.10	In your opinion, what are the features of a good textbook?	145			
5.11	Do you believe that the online and conventional materials available for level-three students				
	properly enhance their learning?	146			
5.12	Benefits and challenges of using conventional and online materials in language teaching	146			
5.12.1	Perceived benefits of using conventional and online materials in language teaching	147			
5.12.2	Drawbacks of using conventional and online materials in language teaching	149			
5.13	Discussion of the results				
5.14	Chapter summary	156			
СНАР	TER VI: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS				
6.1	Introduction				
6.2	Conclusions				
6.3	Recommendations				
6.4	Direction for further research	161			
Refere	ences				
Appen	ndices				
Appen	dix A – Sample of Students' Questionnaires and Teachers' Interviews				
Appen	Appendix B – Quantitative Results of Teachers' Responses to the Interview Questions:				
Appen	dix C – Results of Students' Responses to the Survey Questions:	210			
Appen	dix D – SQU LC FPEL Course Descriptions.				
Appen	dix E – SQU LC Research Permission Documents				

CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

1.1. Introduction

The importance of English as the 'the language of international communication' (Svetlana & Vladimir, 2014, p 1), including in higher education, has never been more assured. These authors state that mastering the language allows both linguistic and cultural barriers to be overcome. Of relevance these days, more so than the importance of English, is the best method of learning the language. The development of digital technology has caused a shift from conventional ways of teaching and learning towards more modern approaches. These new technologies include both online and physical forms that now have the capacity to revolutionise education. Twenty years ago, language teachers began adopting new approaches including student-centred learning, online-based learning, blended learning and teaching strategies, and networked learning (Biggs, 2001).

The different methods of teaching that educators have adopted due to the advent of new technology are arguably more effective in some contexts (Larsen-Freeman & Anderson, 2011). Student-centred learning, for example, has become far more widespread since the Internet was launched. This has moved the focus of the lessons from the teachers to the learners, and it often makes use of learner-created content for learning purposes. The model is becoming increasingly popular around the world (Jacobs & Renandya, 2016). Taking advantage of online tools, educators may base a lesson around animations scripted and digitally created by students. Blended learning uses online materials to complement traditional face-to-face teaching and learning processes (Sharma & Barrett, 2008). MReader and Moodle are two common platforms that provide various online learning materials to tutors and learners outside the typical classroom context to aid student-centred and blended learning (Garrett, 2009; Alavi & Keyvanshekouh, 2012). MReader was developed by Thomas Robb, hosted by the Extensive Reading Foundation, to monitor

extensive reading through online quizzes (www.mreader.org). Moodle, originally developed in 2002 by Martin Dougiamas, is an open source online learning management system offering a range of learning tools (www.moodle.org). Sharma and Barrett (2008) assert that, as a result of these tools and knowledge of new approaches, teachers have begun to adopt a variety of blended teaching styles in order to improve learners' performances.

Technological advancement has shaped learning and teaching styles in Oman just as it has done elsewhere. Oman's Ministry of National Economy (2006) cites education as the key driver of the economy towards sustainable growth, and this has influenced the Omani government to implement several policies through its legislative branch to improve the national education sector. As a result, it is hoped that students gaining a tertiary education will help transform the country into a knowledge-based economy (Ministry of National Economy, 2006), which Nour (2014) defines as an economy in which technology, learning, and information are the most significant contributors. This is in contrast to a resource-based economy in which natural resources (such as oil, in Oman) are the most important contributors. As the rapid evolution of the education sector in Oman plays a crucial role in the state's long-term development plans, the government has welcomed the use of online materials to complement the teaching and learning process (Al Balushi & Griffiths, 2013).

Educators in Oman have long focused on traditional, teacher-centred approaches to teaching (Arden-Close, 1999). However, results have been poor and researchers have argued that education systems at all levels in Oman would benefit from 'integrating employability skills, including English language proficiency and communicative competence, into them' (Al-Mahrooqi & Denman, 2018, chapter 5, para 6). Oman, which was under the leadership of Sultan Qaboos for 40 years, until 2019, has not shied away from making changes in keeping with global education trends. In fact, many policies have been formulated and curricula reformed in an attempt to keep

pace with current philosophies, such as moving from 'traditional teacher-centered learning to student-centered learning' and focusing on 'learn[ing] how to learn and acquire the tools for lifelong learning' (Alkaaf et al., 2011, p. 1). For the last two decades, the main education initiative driving educational reform by the Oman Ministry of Education has been a market-oriented system of education (Al Balushi & Griffiths, 2013). According to Lucas et al. (2008), market-oriented education sees not only the skills that a learner develops as the core of education, but also the eventual use for those skills in the workplace.

The level of English that learners acquire in any instructional setting depends on the aptitude and ability of the students, as well as the level of both students' and teachers' enthusiasm for and use of different teaching materials and modes of delivery (Jared, 2014). The goal of a student-centred curriculum such as that promoted – though not necessarily implemented – by the Oman Ministry of Education is to allow both students and instructors the freedom to choose the best practices, depending on their needs (Al Balushi & Griffiths, 2013). The result of this kind of focus, according to Dooley and Murphrey (2000), is that students improve their subject knowledge, as well as advancing their communication competencies and autonomy, thereby improving their employability and future prospects.

English-language teaching institutions must make decisions about the materials to use to best support instruction. One such decision concerns whether to use conventional or online materials and in what ratio. This choice depends on an institution's understanding of the effectiveness of the materials on offer for fulfilling the needs of teachers and students. Moreover, the decision has to be based on the relevance of the online or traditional learning resources for the cultural and educational preferences of learners and instructors (Bailey, 2014). Hence, the selection of the most effective learning resources depends on the perceptions of both students and instructors (Jared, 2014). Barnard et al. (2009) discuss the rapid growth of supplementary online learning materials to support traditional forms of instruction. They state that, since the 1990s, institutions have increasingly offered distance-learning courses, delivered wholly online via websites. These types of website have developed considerably over the years, increasing elements of interactivity and autonomy to assist learners in making the most of the online learning materials. Internet-based courses are useful as they offer students learning environments in a range of fields that overcome time and distance barriers through communication technologies such as messaging, video conferencing, and collaborative online tools (Armstrong, 2011). According to Atkinson (2008) the mode and content of teaching is undoubtedly affected by this method of presentation, as the teacher and students' perceptions of the teaching environment when they are physically separated and interaction is through a digital medium are fundamentally different to those in a classroom context. Atkinson (2008) maintains that students' perceptions of online learning materials can be at odds with the teacher's view of the educational experience that they believe they have created for their learners. However, research into online learning has typically focused on learners and the design of the learning context, rather than on teachers (Atkinson 2008; Lowenthal, 2016). Therefore, it would be useful to question the role and perceptions of the teacher as a facilitator in an online learning context, as one would examine their role in a classroom setting. Similarly, Barnard et al. (2009) believe that studies on learning and involvement from conventional learning models can inform understanding of online teaching.

In relation to curriculum design, it is vital to consider the perceptions of both teachers and learners, as they are the key stakeholders in the learning process. According to Doskocil (2008), various stakeholders take part in formulating curriculum design, but the task of implementation remains with teachers. Doskocil (2008) argues that most teachers look at the curriculum as their domain because it needs to closely align with the goals with which they have been tasked. Broekkamp et al. (2002) also conclude that the responsibility for implementing the curriculum and hence

promoting the learning process rests with teachers, but they stress that teachers and students perceive curriculum design differently. A learner often perceives a curriculum as something that is passively received and which comes with obligations to perform (Tomilson, 2008). Therefore, in many cases, and especially in Oman, the learners are tasked with achieving learning outcomes as outlined in a curriculum whose design and implementation is tasked to a teacher (Al Balushi & Griffiths, (2013).

Of course, many educational institutions have changed dramatically over time, with some researchers, such as Cole (2008), discussing the situation in the US, even suggesting that electronic study might push traditional mediums of education such as schools and classrooms to extinction. His work was designed to help reach students of all backgrounds and he began by questioning teachers and students on their perceptions of various factors, including the use of conventional and e-learning materials. He found that teachers and students have very different perceptions on their use. He and others have noted that extensive use of particular types of learning materials can result in the alienation of some students, which may undermine their social and academic achievement (Cole, 2008; Richards & Renandya, 2002). Hence, it is important to determine the most effective materials for creating an inclusive and positive learning environment; and Tomilson (2008) claims this can be done by researching students and teachers' understanding of particular materials and their perceptions of their use.

Identifying the most appropriate learning tools is challenging because of students and instructors' varying abilities and knowledge, as well as their different levels of interest in using particular learning resources. This is made yet more difficult by claims that curricula should employ a variety of resources so that students and teachers are afforded some choice as to which tool best suits their demands, capabilities, and interests (Aragon, 2010; Doskocil, 2008). Jared (2014) argues that there is a need for evaluation of the effectiveness of the materials (both in

5

comparison with others and in combination), claiming that although some students prefer specific materials, be they online or conventional, the implications of neglecting others must also be considered.

When establishing an English language programme, it is important that both types of learning methods and resources are considered (Mayer, 2004), and an English Language foundation programme is no different returned.

1.2. Background to the study

This section describes the unique conditions under which tertiary language education in the Sultanate of Oman is provided, as well as the role of language centres (LCs) in higher educational institutions in general and the role of the LC at Sultan Qaboos University (SQU) in particular. The purpose of this section is to provide insights into the course examined in this study (the level three foundation English at the LC, SQU) to situate it in a broader context. The aspects discussed include the pathways available to Omani high school graduates wishing to study English language courses, the placement of students in different levels, descriptions of each of the levels, and the materials (both conventional and online) used to teach these students.

1.2.1. Education in the Omani context

The Sultanate of Oman is an Arab Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) member country situated in the Middle East. The primary language of communication is Arabic. It is a developing country that has witnessed tremendous social changes over the past few decades. Prior to 1970, the country had only three schools and a total of 909 male students. However, when His Majesty Sultan Qaboos Bin Said, ascended to power in 1970, he set about revolutionising education in the Sultanate, with a goal of universal access to education for both genders. On the 2nd National Day on 18 November 1972, His Majesty Sultan Qaboos bin Said highlighted the renewed importance of education, saying, 'The important thing is that there should be education, even under the shadow of trees' (Al-Issa & Al Bulushi, 2011), thereby emphasising the need to break the chains of ignorance using any resources available. Since then, the educational system has been transformed. By 1995, there were 1,000 schools, accommodating 469,849 male and female students (Al Musawi, 2010A).

1.2.2. Traditional learning in the Omani context

Historically, education in Oman has been dominated by Quranic schools, with a total dependence upon memorisation, rote learning, and repetition (The World Bank Report, 2013; Peterson, 2005). Until 1970 in Oman, all school students and teachers were male. Teachers acted as the sole conveyers of information and 'formal assessments dominated' (Al-Issa & Al-Bulushi, 2012, p. 143). Oman continues to be dominated by Islamic beliefs, and learning methods continue to be focused on an Islamic system of memorisation, with more structured teaching and a greater emphasis on memorisation than seen among its Western counterparts (Al-Saadi, 2011).

Perhaps owing to this historical context, a significant proportion of students, from primary to tertiary, still lack motivation for independent learning and remain narrowly preoccupied with grades (Al-Ani, 2013; Al Musawi, 2010A). Hence, Al-Ani (2013) states that while striving for a sustainable future, Oman is still grappling, at all levels, with entrenched, traditional, pen and paper, teacher-centric, and memorisation-dominant methods of education. She adds that these educational methods are incapable of meeting diverse learning needs or producing young people equipped to thrive in the workforce. In spite of this, the use of conventional materials in institutions of higher learning is expected to persist, as the government and most institutions have invested heavily in textbooks and other conventional materials (Al-Mahrooqi & Denman, 2018).

1.2.3. Education in Oman: structure, policy, and philosophy

Education policies in Oman reflect the constitution of the state and the directives of the Sultan. The primary aim is to provide quality education for all, in the hopes of modernising the country as it seeks to meet the challenges brought about by globalisation (Al Balushi & Griffiths, 2013). The philosophy of the Omani education system is based on educational, national, and Islamic principles (Ministry of Education & The World Bank, 2013). It aims to nurture the emotional, intellectual, and spiritual development of students, while preparing them for future challenges by equipping them with critical thinking and problem-solving skills. The policies of the Omani educational system are under the auspices of the education council, currently chaired by the Diwan of Royal Court and comprised of 15 members, who represent different government bodies across Oman. Under the council, the education sector is controlled in the various ministries, with the Ministry of Higher Education at the tertiary level, the Ministry of Manpower at the vocational level, and the school level run by the Ministry of Education (MoE) (Ministry of Education & The World Bank, 2013).

Moreover, the Omani constitution classifies education as a functional prerequisite of every citizen and provides free education from grades 1-12 (MoE, 2014). The World Bank, in 2001, lauded the Omani system for its achievements in spreading and providing education, in the transformation from its humble beginnings (Al Barwani & Baily, 2016).

1.2.4. Challenges and responses to policy reforms

According to Lightfoot (2014), the onset of the 21st century has presented policymakers in the Arabian Gulf with new challenges, including globalisation, increasing regional and global competition, internal pressure (in the form of 'religion and local cultures', p. 18), and a desire to

develop a knowledge-based economy. These challenges have led policymakers to reconsider the focus and priorities of the education system. Oman, like other developing countries, has been buffeted by the effects of globalisation, which include increased inequality, dilution of the local culture, and homogenised education reform (The World Bank, 2001; Donn & Al Manthri, 2010); and the education sector has changed, both directly and indirectly, as a result. This influence is evident from the implementation of the basic education system in 1998, when major reforms were made in response to technological, economic, and knowledge-based economy challenges (Al'Abri, 2011). The purpose of these reforms was to improve the performance of schools – and thus learners – and to equip them with skills that would make them competitive, both locally and internationally.

In pursuit of a competitive advantage, Omani policymakers prioritised the modernisation of the education system to meet the standards set by internationally accredited organisations such as the World Bank (Al-Barwani & Osman, 2011). At times, comparisons at the international level have been unfavourable. Two studies – the trends in international mathematics and science study (TIMSS) and the programme for international reading literacy study (PIRLS) – report that the scores of Omani candidates fall well below global results, with students performing as poorly as those in other North African and neighbouring Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries (Pritchett, 2013). According to Pritchett, despite the relatively high spending on education in Oman, the numbers of students capable of reading, writing, and solving mathematics problems to an acceptable level remains low.

In 1995, the Omani Ministry of Education prepared a report on the implementation of new education reforms, focusing on human resources development; and in 1997, the Minister of Education at the 'consultation council' stressed the importance of the reform and shared the proposed amendments with members (Al-Issa, & Al-Bulushi, 2012). The amendments included

changing the structure of the Ministry, revising educational aims, abolishing afternoon schools, and establishing a unified 10-year free education system with two cycles (four years for cycle 1 and six years for cycle 2) for all children of school age. The Oman school curriculum, based on the Kuwaiti and Qatari education systems pre-1995, was replaced by a national curriculum in an attempt to enhance the quality of education. This new curriculum introduced a multitude of new learning methods to the educational institutions (Al-Issa, & Al-Bulushi, 2012).

Besides curricula reform, the Oman Ministry of Education has also had to contend with a rapidly increasing number of students graduating from secondary schools every year and seeking places in institutions of higher learning. According to the Oman National Center for Statistics and Information (2015), the number of graduates increases by around 14% a year; and in 2019, there were 40,380 graduates (The Annual Educational Statistics Book 2018/2019). This has led to the acceptance of nongovernmental players in higher education; and from the moment the door was first opened to private investment, the sector has seen steady growth. The Sultanate now has more than 50 public and private higher education institutions (HEIs). The Ministry of Higher Education continues to offer students scholarships to study either at SQU (where Omani undergraduates pay no fees) or abroad. At present, Omanis are studying overseas on scholarships in Australia, New Zealand, the US, the UK, France, and Germany. Almost all other tertiary institutions in Oman require students to pay fees.

1.2.5. The role of language centres (LCs)

Due to what many perceive as the failure of Omani high schools to provide students with sufficient English proficiency, almost all tertiary institutions in Oman have a compulsory foundation – or 'bridging' – course requirement for incoming students (Al-Mahrooqi, Tuzlukova, & Denman 2016). Almost all institutions of higher learning have LCs, with English as the medium of instruction in the majority of cases. These are intended to help students raise their levels of competency in English, mathematics, and information and communications technology (ICT) to levels sufficient to complete their degree courses (Al-Mahrooqi & Denman, 2018). To ensure that these learners are offered effective instruction, the Oman Academic Accreditation Authority (OAAA) has been tasked with creating and overseeing standards for these programmes (Tuzlukova et al., 2019). These foundation LCs are responsible not only for helping students before they begin their undergraduate degrees, but also for providing support for all other departments in matters related to language use and acquisition. It is the responsibility of the Ministry of Higher Education to ensure that no students who apply for courses in Omani universities and colleges are rejected on the grounds of poor English language proficiency (Ministry of Education, 2014).

Communication plays an important role for a university in its role as a creator and disseminator of knowledge, thus foundation LCs are vital for ensuring the functioning of tertiary institutions in Oman. The importance of English as the only official foreign language in Oman – essential for researching, finding employment, and gaining social status (Al-Issa & Al-Bulushi, 2012) – combined with the chronic underperformance of secondary schools (Al-Hadhrami & Amzat, 2012), together mean that these foundation programme LCs promise to be an important feature of Omani universities for a while to come.

The Omani LCs have several roles beyond merely the instruction of English, one of which is diagnostic. As Lucas et al. (2008) point out, learners often join universities from different linguistic backgrounds, and it is important to determine whether they have the required linguistic skills for English medium instruction. To measure the language ability of students entering university and to group the students based on their language proficiency, a language placement test is usually offered (Kumar, 2006; Tomlinson, 2011). Another objective of the LCs in Omani universities, according to Tuzlukova et al. (2019), who draw from Dewey (1980) and Cornell (2002), is to develop the social skills of students by providing a sense of community and promoting interaction and social cohesion in university life. The theory here is that as students interact and share ideas with others via a shared foreign language, they will develop bonds that will help them navigate their new academic and social environments.

1.2.6. The language centre (LC) at Sultan Qaboos University (SQU)

Located in Muscat, the capital city of Oman, SQU holds a unique position as the only public university in the country. It offers a wide variety of courses and is made up of 10 colleges (e.g., engineering, medicine, science, etc.). Over the years, this university has grown tremendously. According to Al Balushi and Griffiths (2013), it had only 500 students in 1986 when it opened. According to its 2019 annual report, there are now more than 15,000 students enrolled. Today, SQU offers a wide range of courses in its 10 colleges and seven research centres, awarding bachelor's degrees and higher diplomas, as well as master's degrees and doctorates. The vast majority of these students are from Oman, but there are also a small number from elsewhere (SQU, 2019). To ensure that students meet the requirements of their colleges, the university has a LC that works in collaboration with the colleges to ensure that students are equipped with the necessary language skills.

The individuals offered entry to SQU are top-performing students, representing each governorate in Oman. The numbers of male and female students from each governorate offered places is balanced to avoid a disproportionate number of females entering the university owing to their markedly better overall high school academic performance (Osman et al., 2016). This selection policy results in students with a very wide variation in English language abilities – from beginners to near those with native-speaker levels (Tuzlukova et al., 2019).

The English language courses on offer at the LC are designed based on well-defined learning outcomes that reflect the skills and strategies learners are expected to have acquired upon completion. In 2016, management restructuring brought the LC under the umbrella of the Centre for Preparatory Studies, which is also responsible for mathematics and IT foundation programmes. The Centre for Preparatory Studies is the largest foundation programme in the Sultanate of Oman, with almost 2,500 new students each year (SQU, 2019). (This study concerns the perceptions of only those teachers and students on the English courses, with mathematics and IT beyond the scope of this research.) Once accepted to study at SQU, students are tested and either placed on an English course (levels 1-6) or informed that their English is sufficient that they do not have to take a course. The students begin by sitting the English placement test (PT) and then, depending on their scores, possibly the English exit test (ET). The PT is a proficiency test that places the students into six well-defined levels based on their score. These levels are benchmarked against the international English language testing system (IELTS), a global language proficiency test (IELTS.org, 2020), and the common European framework of reference (CEFR), a standard for describing language ability in Europe and around the world (Council of Europe, n.d). The ET is for more finely grained decision-making and it is given to students scoring over a certain threshold on the PT to determine whether they can be exempted from the English language courses. Hence, students can gain approval to begin their credit courses by one of three means: passing the ET by achieving a certain score; completing the foundation programme English courses up to level six; or presenting an IELTS certificate band 5, with a minimum of 4.5 on each of the four components of listening, speaking, writing, and reading.

The FPEL is further subdivided into the foundation programme for English for humanities (FPEH) and the foundation programme for English for sciences (FPES), and, as stated earlier, each programme consists of six levels, with a gradual increase in difficulty from one level to the

next. The pathway for student progression is shown in Table 1 (below). This outlines the possible courses in six contiguous levels (seven, including credit English classes).

Table 1: Pathways to complete the six English foundation programme levels at the language centres (LCs) in Sultan Qaboos University (SQU)

English level	English level Course codes			
1	FPEL 0120 (next course is 0340)			
2	FPEL0230 (next course is 0340)			
3	FPEL0340 (next course is 0560)			
4	FPEH/S 0450 (next course is 0603)			
5	FPEH/S 0560 (next course is Credit)			
6	FPEH/S 0603	FPEH/S0604 (writing-focused, for students testing at level 6)	FPEH/S0600 (summer)	
Credit language centre (LC) courses	Credit courses			

Students in FPEL 0120, 0230, and 0340 courses take only English courses, whereas those in FPEH/S 0450, 0560, and 0603 study mathematics and IT alongside their English courses. Each English course (except for level six) covers two levels (e.g., 0120 covers levels one and two, then students move to level three). To equip students with the skills and the language required for their specialisation in college, FPEH/S 0450, 0560, and 0603 courses are offered under two departments, the Department of English for Sciences (DoES) and the Department of English for Humanities (DoEH).

By law, incoming Omani tertiary students must be allowed two years in a foundation programme to reach the level required to study in their colleges (Ministry of Education, 2014). Hence, courses are 15 weeks long (except level six) and consist of 18 hours per teaching week (for a total of 270 classroom hours). Progression from one course to the next is determined by a combination of continuous assessments (e.g., quizzes, assignments, presentations), midterm tests, and final exams. According to SQU (2019), level one students are 'false beginners', with almost no English. A level-two learner (elementary/beginner) has some knowledge of the English language, but they are basic users, mostly using it to fulfil personal needs. As learners progress from level three (lower intermediate) upwards, they begin to add to their vocabulary and are able to use the language increasingly independently. Students at levels four and five have begun to conceptualise and understand English language phrases and other language functions, and they have some idea of academic English. At level six (intermediate), a learner has some knowledge of the language, including its application in academia. At this level, a learner is assumed to be ready to apply the language in other areas. See Appendix D for more detailed information on these level descriptors. Jared (2014) states that the selection of resourceful learning and instructional materials to aid both teachers and students is of paramount importance. The sheer number of possibilities means that institutions must make many choices, even if they are not clearly articulated. In the following sections, some of the options available and the factors determining their selection are discussed.

1.2.7. The use of conventional learning materials in the global context

Textbooks are often taken for granted, but, as Callison states, 'No other institutional technology has had more influence on teaching over the past 100 years than the textbook' (2003, para. 3). Swales and Feak (2000) suggest that much of the teaching that takes place in the modern world

would not be possible if it were not for the availability of textbooks in educational institutions. The advantages of using textbooks to teach languages in institutions are numerous. According to Howard and Major (2005), albeit talking from an East Asian perspective, a textbook provides the basis for the content, skills, and language practice taught in the classroom. Baumgarten (2013) says that a textbook provides students with an alternative contact with the language, in addition to interaction with teachers. Textbooks supplement instruction from teachers and enhance the quality of learning in an educational environment. For inexperienced language teachers, textbooks can serve as a training resource, guiding the organisation of the aspects of teaching that are essential for effective learning (Richards, 2001; Johnson & Christensen, 2010). Sheldon (1988) identifies three main advantages of the language textbooks. First, they provide structure and syllabuses for programmes; such that, without textbooks, it would be very difficult for learners to access content that is systematically planned and developed. In addition, textbooks help to standardise the content being delivered in different schools around the country, thereby ensuring fairness for competing students from different areas. Third, if used correctly, textbooks help governing bodies to maintain standards and – through the use of reliable materials – quality. Furthermore, according to Richards (2001), textbooks are efficient, providing an effective source of model input language for students. He argues that they are usually guided by explicitly stated principles of language learning and written by experts, which gives them – and the courses that use them – some degree of credibility.

However, textbooks have some disadvantages that limit their popularity. They can be relatively expensive, and they may fall short of meeting students' language needs or be culturally inappropriate (Baumgarten, 2013). Students and teachers have long expressed their dissatisfaction with the continued use of commercial textbooks in classrooms (Richards & Renandya, 2002; Gilmore, 2007; Tomlinson & Masuhara, 2017). However, adapting commercial textbooks to

specific contexts such as Iran (Alibakshi, 2007) and Oman (Al-Issa & Al-Bulushi, 2012) has, for decades, been commonplace to varying degrees. According to McDonough and Shaw (2003), even when a textbook claims to have learning objectives that align with a particular course's goals, teachers may adapt them for a variety of pedagogical reasons.

In the following section, we move to a more specific examination of the use of textbooks in Oman.

1.2.8. Conventional learning materials at the Sultan Qaboos University (SQU) learning centre (LC)

In the FPEL at the LC, implementation of the curriculum at different levels of the programme or course is overseen by the Curriculum Unit. Two of the Unit's main responsibilities are the development of in-house materials and the selection and use of commercially available textbooks. The use of published materials requires very close scrutiny of the materials to verify the degree of alignment with the learning outcomes of the levels. Publishing company representatives regularly approach the head of the Unit to try and convince them of their own textbooks' suitability for their needs. The curriculum unit, therefore, has a very difficult role; but, according to Howard and Major (2005), it is an essential one, as the textbooks provide the bulk of the language-learning input a learner receives, as well as structuring the majority of the language practice that occurs in the classroom. However, as Garton and Graves (2014) state, while there has been much research into the design and selection of materials, much less attention has been given to how they are used.

Currently, the level-three English course at the LC (the focus of this study) has classes split into paired skills, namely reading/writing and listening/speaking. It utilises various learning materials, such as commercial textbooks and both in-house and online-access products. Jeng-Shyang et al. (2010) assert that in-house materials are very useful for supplementing the content from online sources and textbooks and they help address the gap between published sources and the syllabus

requirements. There are guidelines for teachers for designing in-house learning materials to ensure their effectiveness; but according to Bates (2005), speaking from a British perspective, in-house materials remain variable in quality.

The members of the LC Curriculum Unit at SQU receive training by visiting curriculum experts in the production of in-house materials. Classroom teachers at the LC also receive training and produce well-received in-house materials. For example, one writing book entitled, '*Explore* Writing', has been assigned an International Standard Book Number (ISBN) and made available for use outside SQU. Several institutions in Oman now use 'Explore Writing' and teachers generally find it very beneficial in teaching writing, due to its vocabulary and grammar, targeted to Omani students, and its culturally relevant and interesting content. Following the success of 'Explore Writing', LC teachers have attempted to design in-house listening and speaking materials, though these attempts have not been as successful. This lack of success may be due to the production skills required to produce such materials. In addition, some researchers have found that writers of materials for English for specific purposes, English for academic purposes, and general contexts are lacking in terms of their theoretical, practical, and pedagogical approaches (Waterman, 2015, p. 183). The English foundation programme, therefore, continues to use commercial textbooks for some skills, and the listening and speaking in-house book is used by teachers as supplementary material.

1.3. e-Learning in the global context

The proportion of classrooms using technology continues to rise, especially in the US (Tondeur et al., 2017), and reliance on e-learning as a component of instruction is growing alongside (Masters, 2019). The use of different forms of learning materials has brought about mixed reactions from instructors and other stakeholders in education around the world. The perceptions

of teachers and students are especially diverse (Golanics & Nussbaum, 2008). Past successes with different materials may lead to preferences for one or another, which over time may cement the way teachers and students view various learning materials. These preferences may be manifest in the curricula design and implementation and they can strongly influence the learning that takes place (Lau et al., 2018). Anderson (2008), building on the research of Anderson and Garrison (1998) and Moore (1989), reaches the conclusion that, for effective language classes in any context, at least one of the following relationships must be of sufficient quality: student-student, student-teacher, or student-content. Anderson's model also includes less learning-centric interactions, namely teacher-teacher, teacher-content, and content-content (p. 46). He claims that, for higher level students in particular, high quality student-content interaction is only possible with online material due to its ability to distinguish between the backgrounds and cognitive abilities of learners at different levels in the same class. This personalisation - along with the freedom from time constraints – are the most important characteristics of e-learning, according to Bonk and Graham (2012), but they are not always prioritised in the design process. If instructors only use conventional materials, Anderson (2008) argue, the resulting homogeneous nature of the course will lessen its quality; hence, there is a need to develop guidelines on combining instructional materials for maximum effect.

The explosion in use of computers and mobile devices in recent decades has inspired a blended approach to learning, which is much more practical but far more complex (Doskocil, 2008). While quality traditional materials can structure instruction and present interesting content, online materials can open up a plethora of options in terms of presenting and personalising content in a manner that books cannot (Ferris, 2011). For example, developments in technology have made video, adaptive quizzes, and fora widespread options for teachers.

According to Keengwe and Kidd (2010), the development and thoughtful combination of

materials for both conventional and online learning is fundamental to the design process of curricula for higher education programmes and courses. The researchers add that innovative online learning materials can compensate for the lack of face-to-face communication between teachers and students in distance programmes (Keengwe & Kidd, 2010). However, Anderson (2008) observes that conventional forms of learning and online learning are not fundamentally different, in that internet-based sources replace students' interactions with the instructor and the traditional learning material. Therefore, as Emerald (2013) also argues, instructional design principles, at their core, have not changed, even with the advent of technology. This is echoed by Chang (2009), who states that institutions should provide learning tools that reflect the evolving understanding of the tools' effectiveness and ability to meet the needs of instructors and learners - regardless of whether they are online. Chang asserts that these needs are articulated based on cultural, educational, and personal differences, including past successes and failures, which play a large role in English language institutions' decisions about providing online or traditional materials. Arguments such as this underscore the significance of learners and instructors' perceptions in determining the most favourable curricula.

There are numerous advantages to using online materials to deliver content to students. Some argue that online materials are convenient and they enable students to learn at their own pace, relatively free of anxiety (Johnson & Christensen, 2010). Online materials may also improve motivation. Jeng-Shyang et al. (2010) suggest that 'gamification' in e-learning is especially helpful for enhancing learner engagement, which, in turn, enhances retention rates. They argue that the thousands of interactive educational tools currently available on the market are making it easier for teachers with very limited ICT knowledge to introduce gamification into e-learning platforms. Garrison (2017) proposes that the most important skills for students in higher learning in the US are problem-solving, collaboration, and critical thinking, and these can be enhanced by online learning. However, Garrison cautions that, to facilitate this, designers of online content must create critical communities (Anderson & Garrison, 1995) and personalised e-learning experiences (Roberts-Mahoney et al., 2016). The reason students are not developing these skills, according to Garrison (2017), is that poorly designed or managed online course components limit opportunities for higher level skills development.

1.3.1. e-Learning in the Omani Context

Despite the widespread adoption of IT in schools across the globe, public schools in Oman have historically not been well equipped with computers for language-learning (Al-Issa, 2006b; Al-Mahrooqi, 2012), and nor have Omani tertiary institutions (Al-Senaidi et al., 2009). This is despite the Oman Ministry of Education stating that ICT is essential for improving the quality of education (Jose, 2015). The use of computers for learning in Omani public schools has expanded in recent years, as technology-assisted learning gains popularity and the necessary technological infrastructure such as internet connectivity becomes more widespread (Al-Senaidi et al., 2009). Increasing competition for university spaces has led to demands from many in Oman for the government to allow more high school graduates to enter HEIs (Al-Mahrooqi, 2012). This was even a core demand of protesters during the 2011 Arab Spring (Worrall, 2012). With improvements in internet access and e-learning, some have suggested the expansion of distance and electronic learning systems to alleviate the problem of limited university places (Nair & Patil, 2012). Over the last decade, most Omani educational institutions at all levels have adopted the concept of e-learning to some degree, with at least some components of the courses presented to students via the internet. Some institutions are even offering courses fully online, either as independent study or with the assistance of a teacher and electronic communication, as part of the Oman distance education programme (Al-Musawi, 2002). The Ministry of Education reports that distance education is bringing new types of learning to isolated students and providing a lifeline for those wanting to learn specialised subjects (Ministry of Information, 2000). Some Omani HEIs are affiliated with overseas universities in India, the US, the UK, and Australia, through which they provide their students with distance learning courses and programmes. However, one of the most crucial aspects of a sound distance education solution – besides hardware and software – is the recruitment of trained teachers who are not only comfortable with computers and other technology, but have strong pedagogical knowledge in the use of technology to help students learn more easily and effectively (Al-Musawi, 2002). Planning for ICT-based teaching, therefore, must begin long before the teaching is offered to ensure that it is properly integrated and used to its full potential.

1.3.2. e-Learning at Sultan Qaboos University (SQU)

Sultan Qaboos University (SQU) first built the infrastructure required for the internet in 1997, and the country's use of e-learning has grown rapidly ever since. Akinyemi (2002) notes that the adoption of web-based instruction through Web-CT (an online learning management system) marked the beginning of a new era of instructional delivery at SQU. He predicted that this transition would be successful, provided the challenges of the new technologies were surmounted. Al-Khanjari et al. (2005) later conclude that web-based instruction, with an efficient course management system to supplement classroom education, would be a good alternative for SQU instructors. At that time, Web-CT was investigated in the context of classroom education and found to be a useful platform, particularly for SQU undergraduates. The researchers suggest that students trained in e-learning are better equipped to become life-long learners and more able to

apply their skills to solving problems in the workforce. Naqvi (2005) shows that SQU students exposed to the WebCT online learning environment have positive attitudes towards the digital programme, as well as better learning and understanding of the course material. The University switched from WebCT to 'Moodle' (modular object-oriented dynamic learning environment) for the delivery of e-learning in 2007 (Gawande, 2016). Moodle is an open source learning management programme that users can customise to their context. According to Brandl (2005), it was designed using a social-constructivist-influenced approach to learning, such as that championed by Vygotsky, who argues that knowledge is co-constructed by learners who are engaged in the process of learning together (Vygotsky, 1980). It allows the use of quizzes, fora, journals, wikis, and assignments to enable collaboration and interactions between students and teachers.

The Centre for Information Systems (CIS) at SQU is responsible for security, equipment, drafting computing policies, and enforcing information protection rules to guide students and staff in using on-campus IT systems (Sultan Qaboos University, 2002a and 2002b). The CIS regulates the use of all computer-related resources, including hardware, software, networks, and any other support facilities. Thus, it plays a key role in the implementation of e-learning in SQU courses. Alongside its degree courses, SQU offers third-party Cisco training programmes, which provide e-learning-based, instructor-led IT certification courses in subjects such as networking, and routing and switching. Other higher education universities in Oman also host such IT certification programmes and operate under the regional Cisco academy at SQU. This has expanded the opportunities for students and employees to gain vendor-based certification via e-learning (Information Technology Authority, 2007).

The University has also developed distance learning components for most of its undergraduate courses (Al Kindi et al., 2006). The use of IT for teaching any part of these courses

23

at SQU comes with a set of challenges; for example, Al-Musawi (2010a) highlights significant issues related to using instructional and learning technologies at the College of Education. One issue he mentions is that most of the students using these need supervision, as they care more about passing exams than acquiring knowledge, and they have limited experience using technology for learning as they are graduates of schools in which more traditional teaching methods are used. Internal reports from the College of Education (Al-Musawi, 2010b), as well as external reviews (Hannafin, 2008), contend that students generally do not read widely, they struggle with basic internet searching skills, and they lack experience in and motivation for independent learning. According to these reports, limited prior reading experience is predominantly due to cultural and linguistic factors. Moreover, learners' lack of ability in reading English has been attributed to the relatively high number of teacher contact hours that students have each week at the expense of extensive reading (Saleem et al., 2016). Al Musawi (2010b) claims that the general language weakness amongst the majority of learners limits the amount of reading and the depth of classroom instruction. Nevertheless, there is a growing awareness of the need for training among SQU students in becoming independent learners, with strategies implemented to enable them to become effective learners outside the classroom (e.g., Al'Abri, 2011; Al-Issa & Al-Bulushi, 2011; Al-Issa & Al-Bulushi, 2012; Saleem et al., 2016)

Despite these negatives, there are reasons to be optimistic about SQU undergraduates' online learning (Al Kindi et al., 2006). It has been reported that most faculty members who use the internet in their instruction find web-assisted instruction to be as effective as face-to-face instruction, in terms of student achievement (Al Musawi & Abelraheem, 2004). Due to what Gawande (2016) calls the 'undeniable practical benefits', almost all institutions of higher learning in Oman are now shifting some focus towards online learning for staff and students. The LC at SQU is no different; teachers with a background in ICT – or who want to learn – are being

encouraged to develop online learning materials. Online materials are designed following consideration of the various combinations of in-house materials and commercial textbooks available for students. In most cases at the LC, the online materials are designed in the manner recommended by Anderson (2008), who, speaking from a North American perspective, suggests that the e-learning components of a course should aim to address the shortcomings of the conventional teaching materials.

A variety of online and conventional materials are used at the LC. Online materials in use include MReader (an extensive reading quiz platform); vocabulary learning courses (through Moodle); portfolios; and texts, videos, and quizzes supplied through Moodle. MReader and Moodle are both freely available, open source, online platforms tailored at the class-, course-, and programme-level to aid learning. For level three, most teachers use only MReader- and Moodle-based activities. The conventional materials used to teach at this level include two textbooks published by National Geographic, one titled, '*Explore Reading*', and the other a listening and speaking textbook titled, '*Pathways*'. Students also use extensive hard-copy reading books borrowed from the LC library collection and, as mentioned previously, '*Explore Writing*' – a writing and study skills textbook developed in-house. The following sections describe these materials a little more in-depth.

MReader

There is much research backing the contention that extensive reading is highly effective for improving many aspects of language proficiency (Yamashita, 2008); hence, most LC courses include compulsory extensive reading programmes. MReader is one of the most popular online learning quiz sites, designed for institutions with extensive reading programmes (Al Damen, 2018). It allows teachers to verify students' understanding of graded reader texts, using a quiz

delivery and management system. Verification is performed through online quizzes comprising 10 questions drawn from sets of 20-30 items. Students at SQU borrow suitably difficult readers from the LC library, read them, then take tests on them, and receive marks calculated by the MReader grading system. MReader allows teachers to control the difficulty of the books that students can borrow and the frequency of the quizzes they take; and it enables students to compare their cumulative reading totals – in terms of books and words read – with those of other students (Al Damen, 2018).

Moodle vocabulary

It has long been accepted that the number of words a student knows is reflective of their speaking, writing, reading, and listening abilities (Laufer & Nation, 1999). 'Moodle vocabulary' – also known as 'What's the right word?' for foundation programme level three – is an online course accessible as part of the Moodle platform, which enables students to learn new words. The course was designed by LC teachers with expertise in developing online materials. It provides isolated vocabulary practice as well as 'vocabulary-in-context' activities, focusing on short reading passages and listening skills. Students complete the assigned exercises and obtain a grade. The pass mark is 85%. If the student obtains less than that, they can repeat the test until they pass.

Moodle students

In this optional Moodle course, students can complete extra activities related to the content covered in the classroom. The course was designed by LC teachers who had taught the course and were experienced in preparing online materials. The course is not graded, but some teachers assign exercises from it as homework to encourage students to revisit work done in class. Exercises cover topics such as grammar points (e.g., past tense and 'to + *infinitive*'), writing functions (e.g., topic sentences and transitions), and study skills (e.g., online research search terms and library virtual tours).

26

1.4. Rationale for the study

In the last 20 years, there has been a rapid growth in the worldwide availability of both traditional and online English learning materials (Howard & Major, 2005; Stahl, 2009; Swales & Feak, 2000). This has been fuelled by the rise of English as the primary language of education at many English-medium universities around the world, in countries where English is not the native language (Svetlana & Vladimir, 2014). The positives of online learning may make it appear to be an ideal method for conducting entire language courses; but Garrison (2017) argues that it is too early to discard traditional face-to-face learning completely, arguing that opportunities for learning would be lost. In reviewing the comparisons of online and conventional teaching, it seems the general consensus is that, with current technology, a blend of the two is most effective for learning. Dziuban et al. (2018) call this kind of blended approach the 'new normal' in US higher education. However, as concluded by Emelyanova and Voronina (2017), 'more research should be devoted to exploring learners' attitudes and perceptions, and in identifying the factors that should be analyzed and taken into account while integrating online education into language instruction' (2017, p. 37).

According to Sivaraman et al. (2014), for Omani students, effective English communication skills facilitates educational achievement in university by enhancing collaboration and access to information and networks. Furthermore, Bouchefra (2015), speaking in an Algerian context, asserts that poor English skills, especially in writing and reading, can create problems all the way through a university career that are not easily overcome due to time constraints. He argues for the use of a framework known as 'purposeful eclecticism' to overcome this problem of low performance, with a wide variety of approaches chosen and combined to form a comprehensive strategy. This approach shares many similarities with the combined delivery approaches in LC
English foundation classes. However, the question remains as to the ideal combination of faceto-face and online instruction. It is also important to identify how students and teachers view the materials used in these types of instruction. This study makes use of educational theories on the importance of selecting the most suitable teaching material for a particular context and incorporating the perceptions of teachers and students of the learning experience. It draws on educational theories of independence and autonomy (Wedemeyer, 1981), industrialisation (Peters, 1988), interaction and communication (Simonson & Schlosser (2009), and behaviourism and constructivism to investigate the relative advantages – according to both teachers and students – of various teaching materials.

This study has value for people teaching on foundation programmes in Oman, as it investigates the perceptions of teachers and students regarding the impact of course design decisions and it offers suggestions as to the most effective aspects of a blended instructional design. Building on the work of Ahmad and Al-Khanjari (2011), who examined Omani learners' views on the use of online learning materials, this dissertation investigates the views of Omani students and instructors of the use of online and traditional materials in relation to listening, reading, and writing skills development. Furthermore, this study seeks to determine how the levelthree FPEL course at the SQU LC is viewed, discussing the effects of this unique context on the results.

Al-Ani (2013), in a study conducted at SQU on students' perceptions of Moodle courses and face-to-face instruction, concludes that motivation can be significantly affected by the type of instruction and materials used. This finding underlines the importance of the current study, as students have very little time to achieve a level of English sufficient for independent study without extra assistance. There would be no benefit to offering blended learning without acknowledging the concerns of learners and teachers regarding the materials used and taking these into account

when designing the courses. Materials from various sources (online, commercially published textbooks, in-house productions, etc.) are in use in foundation programmes across Oman. Likewise, at level three at the LC, different categories of materials are used, including MReader; Moodle vocabulary; grammar activities software; and other reading, speaking, and listening activities. Al-Ani (2013) indicates that, to understand the motivation for using such materials, studies must attempt to explain what lies behind the decisions to employ them. Hence, the impetus behind this study is to give these two groups of stakeholders a voice in the future design of language courses in Oman.

1.5. Aims and objectives of the study

Based in the context of level three at the LC, SQU, this study has the following aims and objectives:

- To investigate learners' and instructors' perceptions of traditional and online learning materials that support the language teaching and learning process
- To investigate the perceived advantages and disadvantages of using traditional and online publications in language teaching
- To probe the reasons for students and teachers' preferences for specific teaching materials
- To conduct a systematic study of the available literature, explaining the merits and demerits of using conventional and online materials in teaching

1.6. Research questions

In light of the aims and objectives cited above, the study is guided by the following research questions:

1. What are learners and instructors' attitudes towards the use of online and traditional learning materials to support language teaching?

2. What do learners and instructors perceive as the advantages and disadvantages of using the conventional and online materials employed in the level three language course at the learning centre?

3. To what extent do learners and instructors' beliefs influence the choice of materials at the learning centre?

1.7. The relevance of the study

According to Cole (2008), the attitudes of students and teachers towards teaching materials strongly inform the decision-making related to curriculum development. The current study, it is hoped, can be used to inform the choice of instructors and curricula developers in relation to the most suitable teaching-learning materials and modes of delivery. As a result, this study could be of use to numerous stakeholders in the education system of Oman - not only students, but also teachers, material developers, policymakers, management, and higher learning institutions around the country. Over the years, researchers have tested methods of enhancing learning efficiency at all levels in Oman (e.g., REF). However, most studies have been limited to conventional methods of learning; and despite their numerous suggestions for improving the education system in the country, very little has been achieved and the quality of education remains largely the same (Carroll et al., 2009; Chapman & Miric, 2009; Martin, 2007). One reason suggested as to why results have not been very promising is that the studies have not taken technological advances into consideration or they have ignored the latest global trends in education (Al Musawi & Abdelraheem, 2004). This study goes some way towards filling this gap in the literature and provides suggestions for teachers, the government, and other stakeholders in the Omani education

30

sector seeking to review the blended learning options and design more effective instruction tools.

Another objective of this study is to investigate the reasons for students and teachers' preferences for certain learning materials. As a result, educational institutions, curriculum developers, and teachers may be able to identify why certain content is more effective than others and make informed decisions when selecting materials for online learning. Developers of both commercial and in-house content can employ the results of this study to remedy deficiencies and improve teacher training and accompanying materials.

This study is based on a thorough review of the available literature to explain the merits and demerits of using conventional and online materials for teaching in the Omani context. An examination of this literature is vital because it lays the foundation for analysing and situating the results and, along with the presented findings, may serve to help other researchers and otherwise interested parties.

1.8. Structure of the dissertation

This dissertation is organised into six chapters. Chapter 1 introduces the topic and supplies the background to the study. It also outlines the reasons for the study, describes the research problem, highlights the aims of the research, and presents the research questions. Chapter 2 includes an in-depth analysis of earlier research on issues germane to the topic and presents the views of different key researchers in the field. This is followed by Chapter 3, which outlines the research methods adopted in this study. The research purpose, research approach, and validity and reliability considerations form the subsections of this chapter. The findings and analysis are presented in Chapters 4 and 5. Chapter 4 contains the quantitative data analysis and discussions, and Chapter 5 outlines the qualitative data analysis and discussions. The final chapter, Chapter 6, presents the conclusions drawn from the research, highlights the implications, and provides

recommendations for maximising the benefits of language-classroom technology integration.

CHAPTER II – LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1. Introduction

This chapter discusses the research objectives and questions and evaluates the existing body of research to extract relevant key findings and theoretical contributions. The literature is evaluated and comparisons are made with the current study. Moreover, to ensure the relevance of the comparisons, there is a general focus on research in the context of Oman and the LC. The main area of investigation here is the attitudes and perceptions of teachers and students towards their learning experiences. More specifically, the literature review focuses on online learning, investigating how perceptions and attitudes are affected by the use of technology in education. This chapter also compares and contrasts online learning in relation to conventional and traditional methods of teaching. Finally, the advantages and disadvantages of using traditional and online materials for teaching in general, and language teaching in particular, as well as the reasons for teachers and students' preferences for specific materials are scrutinised.

2.2. Conventional learning

Conventional learning entails physical attendance in class by a student at an educational institution. In this type of course, students are in direct contact with lecturers and possibly other academic advisors. Such a method of learning is most suitable for students who live on campus, as well as those who have limited resources in terms of computer access. Jeng-Shyang et al. (2010) describe conventional (or traditional) learning as the typical face-to-face classroom learning where students attend classes with an instructor, who is the facilitator of the learning process. Here, the learners often use commercially published and in-house textbooks as sources of information and to structure lessons. To determine the effectiveness of the learning activities, the teacher gives students formative and summative examinations that assess the learning that has taken place. Conventional language learning in the Omani high school context has received

widespread criticism. A lack of communicative language classes due to inadequate teacher training and poorly designed textbooks have been cited as reasons for tertiary students' poor English (Al-Mahrooqi, 2012). These problems at secondary school (Al-Issa, 2006b) and tertiary levels (Al-Jardani, 2012a) have led many to suggest that properly designed e-learning options could improve outcomes (Venkataraman & Sivakumar, 2015).

2.3. Online learning

Mohammadi et al. (2011) define 'online learning' as the use of internet-equipped, computer-based learning materials for learning. In this mode, an e-learning environment is created using a computer and other devices. The computer, in this sense, acts as a tool for providing access to learning resources as well as a means for interaction and presentation and distribution of knowledge. Mohammadi et al. (2011) say that online learning should be well-integrated and constructed in a manner that supports the learning process so as to meet learning objectives. Lowenthal and Wilson (2010) observe that the terms 'online', 'online learning', and 'e-learning' are often used interchangeably (as they are in this study) and can generally be defined as incorporating IT – and in particular the internet – into the learning process. These concepts include activities such as accessing texts and other media, practising and interacting, producing and sharing spoken or written material, obtaining feedback, and submitting assignments online. This form of education has been prevalent in most institutions of higher learning for at least 20 years, and it has been shown to contribute substantially to the learning process (O'Neill et al., 2004).

The majority of Oman's population is under the age of 25 years (Oman National Centre for Statistics and Information, 2014), thus the government is faced with rapidly increasing numbers of high school graduates and a lack of resources, especially in higher education. It also faces challenges such as gender segregation and a lack of qualified teachers (Gwande, 2016). As a result,

the traditional system of classroom-based instruction is struggling to keep pace, and the adoption of e-learning appears to be one of the few viable solutions, with benefits in terms of instructional delivery mode (path), place, and flexibility of place and time (O'Neill et al., 2004). To understand online learning, one must consider the delineations of course and programme level. Each of these is examined in turn below.

2.3.1. Definitions of e-learning

These definitions look primarily at online learning with regards to specific courses, and not entire degrees or certificate programmes. Conventionally, classroom-based courses are typically measured by the number of contact hours that learners spend with their lecturers in various forms of class meetings, such as lectures and workshops, or on other face-to-face learning activities, such as field trips, internships, and laboratory sessions. Some of these courses involve computer usage such as software simulation, engineering applications, and even design software, but they remain anchored by the time spent in face-to-face classes and are therefore considered classroom courses (Witt, 2003). Most HEIs in Oman, including SQU, offer these.

Web-based technologies are increasingly employed for offering classroom lectures and other activities to learners in remote locations (Lee et al., 2016). Web conferencing and other software can provide off-campus learners with access to a virtual classroom experience, while the usual face-to-face classroom programme is maintained for other students (Buhagiar & Potter, 2010). At times, these courses may consist of a mix of on-campus and remote students, with the on-campus students being in class face-to-face with the instructor and the remote students simultaneously participating in the lecture via technology. These are referred to as 'synchronous distributed courses' (Abdous & Yoshimura, 2010). There are also cases where online course activity complements the normal face-to-face class sessions, without reducing the number of class

meetings required for completion of the course. According to Abdous and Yoshimura (2010), where a smaller proportion of internet accessed activities supplement conventional classroom activities, the course can be described as 'web-enhanced'. This is very similar to what Liebowitz and Frank (2011) call a 'blended' course, where online learning acts to complement classroom learning in an integrated fashion. 'Blended' is this term that this study will use to describe the hybrid style of instruction found in the SQU LC courses, where 'the online component becomes a natural extension of traditional learning' (Al-Ani, 2013, p 4). In this approach, some - or even most - of the course activity is carried out online; but activities such as lectures, discussions, exercises, and laboratory experiments are face-to-face (Miller et al., 2013). Blended learning is mostly suitable for students who are within commuting distance from their learning institutions. This is because although this increases flexibility in terms of learning, it does not entirely relieve students of the need to access campus facilities physically. In Oman, in the late 1990s, the LC at SQU began using blended learning, with students required to both attend classroom lectures and complete a variety of online components. Since 2003, all courses offered at the SQU LC have had a mandatory online component (Scully, 2006). Overall, according to the innovative Gawande (2015) research on the blended learning acceptance model, Omani students tend to have positive views on blended learning.

According to Miller et al. (2013), there is another form of online learning that offers both delivery modes (online and off), allowing students to select what they deem the best combination for their own learning purposes. Providing learners with this choice increases time and location flexibility. Students may choose not to attend class sessions and, instead, to utilise a learning resource centre that provides online materials and personalised assistance, accessible on demand. In most cases, this type of course is used by on-campus students who have control over when they study. These are referred to as 'flexible mode courses'. One example is the HyFlex blended

learning model, developed at San Francisco State University. Its primary purpose is to give busy learners the option to choose their preferred mode of study (Miller et al., 2013). At the time of writing, there are no flexible course modes on offer in any Omani university programmes.

2.4. Theoretical framework

This study examines the preferences, perceptions, and motivations of students and teachers regarding the use of various materials and technology for learning the English language. The study is concerned with blended learning in the Omani context; hence, the education system in Oman needs to be taken into account in any discussion of a theoretical framework, along with the role played by the SQU, and the type of materials used for instruction in the Omani education system from the high-school level and beyond.

Limiting course design decisions by drawing on just one theory may result in less effective learning. Snelbecker (1983) cautions educators facing practical course design decisions that they should not 'limit themselves to only one theoretical position' (p. 8). There are three learning theories of relevance here: behaviourism, constructivism, and cognitivism. These philosophical schools of thought have greatly influenced educators' views of learning over the years (Barker, 2008; Rummel, 2008), but they are often not appropriately applied to learning (Ertmer & Newby, 1993). These theories are discussed below, especially in terms of the way they connect to instruction and curriculum design in both online (distance) and traditional learning environments.

2.4.1. Behaviourism

Behaviourism, which focuses on observable and objective behaviours, has, for many years, influenced the development of curricula. Its advocates consider learning to be a process that arises from forming links in response to stimuli, creating the motivation to repeat reactions and solidify links (Kim & Hatton, n.d.). Behaviourism looks at how learning is affected by changes in the environment and how behaviour can be controlled and predicted (Skinner, 1974). According to Sturdy and Nicoladis (2017), this theory of learning suggests that human behaviours can be explained without referring to thoughts and feelings, and that the best way to learn is to alter behavioural patterns. Learning is behaviour change, following modelled behaviour - or prompting – and reinforcement; thus, the behavioural responses of learners are made stronger by repetitions and rewards. Skinner (1974), a pioneer of behaviourism, advanced a model of learning called 'operant conditioning' in which the desired responses of learners are reinforced. To apply this model to the classroom, an appropriate teaching method would allow the teacher to prompt, monitor, and reward 'correct' behaviour from the learner. The acquisition of new practices emerging as responses to external stimuli and the use of punishments and rewards are widely accepted concepts (Bednar et al., 1992). The issues with this theory arise because of its disregard for mental activities and processes and their role in mediating external stimuli; in effect, it fails to consider the influence of mental activities on behaviour (Nagowah & Nagowah, 2009). For some scholars, the claim that *all* learning can be determined by measuring changed behaviour simply leaves too much out of the equation (Morrison et al., 2004).

Although this theory has fallen out of favour among researchers since the 1980s due to its one-dimensional nature, some believe it can be useful for describing some classroom-based teaching (Virués-Ortega, 2006). For example, the principle is evident in a school or university setting when a teacher employs (negative or positive) reinforcement to encourage certain behaviours in learners. Extrinsic behavioural motivators include privileges, grades, prizes, praise, and recognition (Kolak, 2010). The application of behaviourist learning theory is seen in classrooms where teachers focus on class management and discipline by reinforcing good behaviour and punishing misbehaviour. This is a common feature of education in schools in both

the US (Stigler & Hiebert, 1999) and the Middle East (Bukhatwa, 2014). According to Raina (2011), it is suitable for describing learning contexts that employ a lock-step, micro-managed approach in which all students are working on the same tasks and being monitored by the teacher. Some advocates of behaviourism believe that it could be combined with other theories to form a unified approach, with behaviourism covering low-level cognitive skills. For example, Pange and Pange (2011) state that, in an engineering context, 'the principles of Behaviourism could be used to teach the facts, thus the "what" (p. 934). They describe instruction that allows students to acquire skills in small manageable chunks and lessons that independently focus on learning skills. Similarly, Underhill (2006) states that, following this approach, teachers would employ direct instructional methods such as teaching skills and lecturing in isolation. Learning would be evaluated through frequent testing and other formative assessments.

Some educators believe that conventional teaching and learning processes have a stronger impact on learners than an artificially created external environment, such as an online learning context. According to Reus-Smit (2008), it is very difficult to apply behaviourism to online learning in most situations because students and teachers are separated by space and time, thus creating obstacles for the observation of behaviour. From the behaviourists' point of view, cyberspace prevents instructors from developing relationships with their learners and providing them with positive reinforcement, as is done in face-to-face environments. However, technologies such as synchronous online communication, augmented reality, and gamification are increasingly allowing teachers to offer feedback and rewards in real-time (Lamprinou, & Paraskeva, 2015). Weegar and Pacis (2012) believe that many e-learning programmes are, in fact, based on behaviourism; for example, a vocabulary quiz which directs students to the correct answer through clues and keeps testing the same word until it is answered correctly.

According to behaviourists, 'meaning' in the world is isolated from personal experience, and

instructional goals are organised in behavioural, observable, and specific terms. Therefore, this approach requires the instructor to focus on interaction with students and production (Sutton, 2003). The role of the student, on the other hand, is to utilise instructional materials and presentations to produce performances that show the acquisition of the appropriate mental models. Learning objectives are directly linked to structured assignments, and direct instruction is favoured over peer discussion. Evaluation and assessment are based on the performances and tests of an individual to show processes, activities, and mastery of functions.

Various useful instructional technologies have been developed using behaviourist approaches (Sutton, 2003). Those related to online instruction include computer-assisted drilling exercises and adaptive educational software, which can be useful for practising discrimination (recalling facts), generalisation (identifying common characteristics), association (grouping or matching), and chaining (following modelled steps) (Ertmer & Newby, 1993). According to Shield (2000), structured practice tutorials and drills are usually designed to reward learners using encouragement or points, before moving to the next learning objective. Shield observes that the learning process in behaviourist classrooms involves 'individual instructions and feedback, drill, and practice' (p. 73) and that students learn by memorising pieces of information before moving onto problem-based, higher-level learning. However, detractors claim that this higher level learning is where behaviourism falls short. Shield claims that, at all levels of education in the UK, until 2000, there was a focus on memorisation, which he argues shows that behaviourist practices have persisted. As mentioned previously, this focus on memorisation is also a feature of English learning in Omani secondary schools (Al-Qutaiti & Mohin, 2019) and the behaviourist approach continues in the digitised world today (Arghode et al., 2017).

Behaviourism remained a dominant model in the US field of psychology for many years, but, as mentioned, scholars have since identified limitations (Wakefield, 2007). Most researchers now reject behaviourism and tend to focus on the role of cognitive processes in behaviours that are learned with time (Fisher, 2008). As a result, there is increasing attention on promising developments in the field of cognitive science related to perception, thinking, creativity, emotion, consciousness, and language (Harman, 2008).

2.4.2. Cognitive theory

According to Willis (2009), cognitive theory views people as processors of information, rather than simple responders to stimuli; in other words, it deals with thoughts and not just behaviours. This theory has parallels with the information processing performed by computers. In terms of language learning, this school of thought focuses on learners' ability to acquire language through deliberate and logical introspection (Willis, 2009). Learner strategies, defined as particular ways in which learners process information, are thought to take a central role in helping learners to better understand, learn, and retain language (O'Malley et al., 1987). The type of learning best described by this theory involves problem-solving and reasoning, with clear objectives (Siemens, 2008). According to Suharno (2010), this theory is useful for describing language-learning activities such as discovery learning, project-based learning, and problem-solving tasks and strategies.

2.4.3. Constructivism

Constructivism, on the other hand, views learning as a means of searching for meaning and understanding based on experience. Rather than focusing on what teachers do, it examines and predicts what learners understand at different developmental stages (Rummel, 2008). The constructivist movement has been developed by scholars including Jean Piaget, John Dewey, and Lev Vygotsky. It emerged from Piaget's theory of cognitive development, to which Dewey introduced the idea of thinking skills, such as critical and reflective thinking, which he argued should be taught in schools (Dewey, 1910), and Vygotsky championed the social aspect of the theory (Sternberg, 2008). Constructivism views learners as individuals who actively construct information as they interact with the environment. Its focus is on interpreting information; therefore, learning is an active and contextualised process that involves knowledge construction, rather than knowledge acquisition (Woollard, 2010). Knowledge construction is rooted in an individual's personal experiences and interactions within their environment. Learners test hypotheses by carrying out continuous testing through social negotiation; in effect, learners create knowledge through interaction with other people in the environment (Draper, 2002). For this reason, individuals reach their own personal interpretations through their knowledge-construction processes. Hence, learners do not arrive in the learning contexts as blank slates; they bring their past experiences and their cultures (Vygotsky, 1980). Supporters of the theory say that learning involves recursive and interpretive processes by active students through interrelation with the social and physical world (Fosnot, 1996). Adherents consider the teacher a 'guide on the side' who relinquishes some of their power and provides materials that allow students to actively engage and take responsibility for learning on their own (White-Clark et al., 2008). Instruction is facilitated through experimentation, open-ended issues, and cooperative learning, with students gaining knowledge via active participation with principles and concepts (Jonassen, 1994).

Instructors employing constructivist theory in their teaching focus on showing learners the relevance of the information being learned. For instance, constructivist teachers pose personally meaningful and suitably complex problems for students to resolve. Learners are encouraged to work collaboratively until they reach possible solutions and then to develop the solutions and report the results (Carbonell, 2004). Common elements of the constructivist philosophy applied to education include discovery learning; critical thinking; cooperative learning; and the use of manipulatives (physical objects), distributed (spaced) practice, handson activities, and differentiated (targeted) instruction (White-Clark et al., 2008). Curricula designed using a constructivist learning approach are intended to engage learners in their studies. Their learning takes into account internal cognitive activities that allow students to construct knowledge from their experiences in the classroom. The role of the teacher is to negotiate and facilitate meaning, not to dictate interpretations (Driscoll, 2005). According to Kumar (2006), in a constructivism-oriented instructional framework, strategies encouraging self-discovery and interaction facilitate independent construction of understanding in learners. This construction of knowledge and new ideas is based on previous experience inside and outside the classroom and involves making decisions, assigning meaning, and organising and building hypotheses.

In online learning, instructors can facilitate critical thinking activities and discovery learning via problem-based projects and threaded discussions. These types of assignments can be done synchronously or asynchronously and can offer powerful learning experiences to students collaborating with their peers or instructors. According to Brandl (2005), many of the activities made possible through Moodle are designed within a socio-constructivist approach. However, for effective learning from a constructivist standpoint, these activities require the online instructors to have insights into online learning environment design and implementation (Huang, 2002).

To understand the impact of constructivist theory on instructional design, it must be acknowledged that students construct their understanding based on their own unique experiences. Instructional goals are met by designing specific problems with real-world features, building feedback into the process, and clearly defining roles. These activities aid learner acquisition through discovery, construction of understanding, and reflection on their findings (Camp & Doolittle, 1999). The integration of constructivist approaches into online learning programmes is increasing as more instructional technology options become available (Kumar, 2006). One method of incorporation involves the use of technology for interactive problem-solving, with learners taking some degree of control over their learning. A productive learning environment can be created in blended courses with complex yet scaffolded assignments for students to complete at home (Shield, 2000) and by flipping classrooms (González-Gómez et al., 2016). A 'flipped' class usually requires students to interact with some kind of media at home and then complete related interactive activities in class. Constructivist ideals play a significant role in educational practices today because the real-life situations inherent in constructivist learning allow learners to develop practical knowledge and skills. Some argue that there is a need for memorisation along with constructivist learning, as real-world activities require the application of both concepts (Nagowah & Nagowah, 2009).

There are several theories relevant to the world of online education, and advances in the educational technologies are shifting the balance from behaviourism to constructivism (Nagowah & Nagowah, 2009). The Omani educational system is gradually incorporating the use of technology in its curriculum, with various e-learning programmes included in its English language teaching (ELT). However, Gasmi and Thomas (2017) note that the move towards constructivist-based applications in the Sultanate is slow due to a lack of training in regards to curricula and assessment, limited resources, student resistance, and teacher training issues.

2.4.4. Features of the three theories

The following table (adapted from Siemens, 2008) provides an overview of the features of the three learning theories introduced above. As highlighted, the type of learning best described by these theories is different in each case.

Theories	Behaviourism	Cognitivism	Constructivism
How learning Occurs	Black box- observable behaviour main focus	Structured, computational	Social, meaning created by each learner (personal)
Influencing Factors	Nature of reward, punishment, stimuli	Existing schema, previous experiences	Engagement, participation, social, cultural
Role of memory	Memory is the hardwiring of repeated experiences - where reward and punishment are most influential	Encoding, storage, retrieval	Prior knowledge remixed to current context
How transfer Occurs	Stimulus, response	Duplicating knowledge constructs of "knower"	Socialization
Types of learning best explained	Task- based learning	Reasoning, clear objectives, problem solving	Social, vague ("ill defined")

Table 1. Overview of learning theories (Siemens, 2008, p. 8)

2.4.5. The theory of independence and autonomy

The theory of independence and autonomy was proposed by Wedemeyer (1981). His vision of independent study is concerned with the self-directed nature of learning and self-regulation. Gunawardena and McIsaac (2003), who discuss the characteristics of independent study systems as mostly relating to separation and time, state that the earlier definitions of 'distance learning' borrow substantially from this theory. For example, Simonson et al. (1999) describe learner independence as being at the core of distance learning. Studies have shown that student perceptions of e-learning are strongly influenced by the level of independence offered; for example, increased positivity has been associated with the autonomy to decide on the pace of learning and responsive – but not intrusive – teacher involvement (e.g., Liaw et al., 2007). Studies of Omani tertiary students have shown that they are heavily reliant on teachers, due to high-school experiences of teacher-dominated classes, and that online components greatly increase their feelings of independence and ownership (Chikwa et al., 2018).

2.4.6. The theory of industrialisation

Peters (1988) describes distance education as an industrialised form of teaching and learning. He compares this to the industrial production of goods and claims that, before the industrial age and its associated concepts, distance education could not have existed. Peters proposes that the theory of industrialisation can be applied in terms of rationalisation, division of labour, mechanisation, assembly lines, mass production, preparatory work, planning, organisation, scientific control methods, formalisation, standardisation, change of function, objectification, concentration, and centralisation. Of these, Simonson et al. (2006) assert that division of labour is the key concept; and with the advances in mechanisation and automation, the teaching process, as described in Peter's theory, remain relevant.

2.4.7. The theory of interaction and communication

Borje Holmberg's approach to distance education, which he calls 'guided didactic conversation', falls into the general category of communication theory (Simonson & Schlosser, 2009). Following some modifications over the years, Holmberg's theory of distance education now consists of eight parts (Holmberg, 2005):

- Distance education serves individual learners who cannot or do not want to make use of face-to-face teaching.
- Distance education promotes students' freedom of choice and independence.
- Society benefits from distance education.
- Distance education is an instrument for recurrent and lifelong learning and free access to learning opportunities and equity.
- Distance education may inspire metacognitive approaches.

- Distance education is based on deep learning as an individual activity.
- It is possible to base distance education on behaviourist, cognitive, constructivist, and other theories of learning.
- Personal relations, learning for pleasure, and empathy between students and those supporting them are central to learning in distance education.

Holmberg (2005) suggests that, in general terms, a dialogue between the learner and the teacher creates the foundation of distance education and plays a large role in facilitating learning.

2.5. Students and teachers' perceptions of traditional and online learning materials for language teaching

Many researchers in Western contexts have investigated the attitudes of students and teachers to traditional and online learning materials (e.g., Ashcraft et al., 2008; Dooley & Murphrey, 2000; Doskocil, 2008). Studies have found that the attitudes of students in a collaborative online learning context (designed on constructivist principles) are significantly affected by teaching approaches and instructional materials, which, in turn, affects their academic performance. Studies from higher education contexts in Oman have reached similar conclusions (Hussein, 2017). Thus, in light of these findings, it is essential to explore the perceptions of learners and teachers regarding online and traditional materials.

Hinkel (2006), providing an overview of global instructional trends, is of the opinion that it is not necessarily the education model that affects the quality of learning, but rather the students' perceptions of the chosen model; in effect, positive views of traditional or online materials are vital to their success. Young et al. (2003) found that the learning model is not a significant determinant of learning outcomes; rather, the decisive factor is the students' preference for particular learning styles and related instructional tools. Young et al. (2003) conclude that traditional and online learning tools can be equally beneficial and efficient. More recent studies, such as that of Lee and Yeung (2016) on Hong Kong university students learning English online, agree that the primary determinants are students' perceptions of the learning environment, learning styles, and the instructors' adaptability to the different materials.

Therefore, as Thomas et al. (2014) argue, we can assume that either of the two models (traditional classroom or online) can produce positive results in the higher education teaching and learning process. However, the choice of material should be determined by sound pedagogy and the manner in which students react to it (Young et al., 2003). This is a complex topic; most learners and instructors, according to Fraser (2015), believe that online education is useful for overcoming geographic and monetary limitations on access to education. However, there are studies, such as that by Clayton et al. (2010), which show a preference for traditional over online learning due to increased engagement and interaction. Notably, they conclude that perceived usefulness has no bearing on preferences. Czerkawski (2010) asserts that online learning is supplementary, and not a substitute for conventional classroom learning. Czerkawski (2010), in a study of open-source learning, found that learners and instructors perceive online learning to be an avenue for creating independence and interaction that gives rise to learning communities. However, some learners consider online learning to be less effective than conventional learning when there is no one to supervise them. Czerkawski found that, in the absence of tutors, students procrastinate much more than they would in a classroom (2010).

Dooley and Murphrey (2000) argue that students can feel alienated by online learning. Furthermore, Cole (2008) suggests that although web-based lessons are designed in a similar manner to conventional classroom lessons, students often find it difficult to make sense of the materials with which they are presented. While Cole (2008) asserts that learners prefer conventional learning materials, he highlights that the perceptions of different groups of students are context-specific. Care must be exercised when interpreting studies conducted many years ago, as, according to Hussein (2017), advancements in technology can overcome limitations such as those mentioned by Dooley and Murphrey (2000) and Cole (2008).

Jared (2014), in a comparison of traditional, online, and blended forms of instruction, concludes that familiarity with web-based learning activities should be facilitated to foster positive attitudes towards them. Additionally, Jared (2014) asserts that web-based learners grow in confidence over time and progressively favour online learning. Richards and Renandya (2012) claim that successful online learners are more mature than their traditional counterparts, due to their loose schedules and often complicated social lives, which call for motivation, organisation, and self-regulation. They contrast this with situations in which students accustomed to classroom learning are exposed to web-based learning for the first time, and, as a result, often suffer anxiety and frustration. Similarly, Stahl (2009) observes that the use of web-based materials by previously conventionally taught students can be difficult, as these students view online learning with apprehension and struggle to manage their time for web-based learning. Likewise, Anderson (2008) concludes that students' desire for flexibility is outweighed by their desire for structured in-class instruction.

Howard and Major (2005) claim that learners view online learning as useful when the elearning environment allows them instant access to information resources, easy navigation, repeated production opportunities, ample time for assignments, and communication between peers. Jared (2014) argues that students' preferences for web-based learning can be attributed to the ability of these resources to move in tandem with the pace of individual learners. However, according to Ferris (2011), there is a general view among both in-class and online categories of learners that a blended approach is ideal.

2.6. Perceived advantages and disadvantage of online and conventional materials

Clayton et al. (2010) gathered valuable information about the perceived benefits of online and traditional learning materials in an American tertiary context; and they conclude that teaching materials play a significant role in the perceptions and success of language programmes. Tomlinson (2011) asserts that ELT materials differ in their linguistic blueprint, focus, and objectives. Thus, these aspects must be cautiously examined when choosing suitable materials so as to achieve maximal gains (Tomlinson, 2011). Additionally, Tomlinson (2011) asserts that a critical analysis of teaching methods is vital if the quality of students' learning experiences is to be prioritised. Clayton et al. (2010) add that the experiences of teachers and learners when using either traditional or online materials influences their perceptions of the benefits of the learning resources. Furthermore, they state that, for effective learning to occur, both students and instructors must be familiar and comfortable with the materials provided for instruction, as learning is dependent on their attitudes.

Jared (2014) explored the perceptions of students and teachers regarding the benefits of online and traditional learning materials, concluding that students are capable of evaluating websites as accurately as conventional learning materials. Jared emphasises that, following online experiences, students are more positive when given guidance in the form of handbooks or checklists. Similarly, Yang (2013) argues that training in evaluating ELT materials gives students the confidence to handle real-life situations of web-based language learning, providing a powerful learning tool that allows students to gradually increase their knowledge of the target language. Hinkel (2006) argues that students do not always have the skills required to access information from a website; and even if they are competent in website navigation, they may receive no guidance on which material to access and how to analyse it. For this reason, Hrastinski (2009)

suggests that, when students are asked to navigate online learning environments, an instructor is required to offer guidance and aid students to meet learning objectives. According to Gulati (2008), the motivation of teachers and students when using different materials are determined by their levels of need. Gulati claims that online learning helps learners do well in other courses, as well as developing their communication competency, which in turn improves confidence in social situations.

Jolliffe et al. (2012) suggest that the integration of new technology into traditional learning has markedly advanced the practice of teaching English, but it also has its share of disadvantages. For example, Shelly and Rosenblatt (2011) found that students considered the use of online materials to supplement traditional tools to be time-consuming, as learners must analyse large volumes of information before determining what is accurate and what contravenes the learning objectives. In the same light, Chang (2009) identifies time-saving as a distinct advantage of traditional learning tools, as, in most cases, a single standard text is used, rather than multiple sources. Additional negatives of e-learning are cited by Gulati (2008), who argues that it can be time-consuming and expensive, with major negative psychological impacts on learners. Therefore, Gulati argues, it may be worthwhile to use conventional learning techniques and to integrate them with online tools.

The advantages of using online tools in teaching, according to Gulati (2008), is that they grant learners greater flexibility and easier access. The use of online learning for reinforcing traditional learning is also advantageous in that it provides both synchronous and asynchronous activities (Gaebel, 2013). Synchronicity means that students have the opportunity to share information in real-time, even if they are in different geographical locations, while asynchronous activities occur when students share information at any time convenient to them (Barker et al., 2011). Moreover, Fraser (2015) examined worldwide trends and concludes that online materials

provide students with a sense of anonymity, which enables them to say or write what they feel or think. This is in contrast to classroom situations, where students may feel anxious about expressing themselves in the presence of their fellow students. This has been shown to be the case in most university language classrooms worldwide (Horwitz, 1988), including Oman (Khan & Al-Mahrooqi, 2015). However, Shank and Sitze (2004) argue that this anonymity could be disadvantageous, as it gives individuals an opportunity to express ideas that may be culturally or personally offensive or otherwise objectionable.

Further positive features are identified in a meta-analysis by Luppicini (2007), who argues that online learning materials reduce the cost of education by lowering travelling expenses, subsistence costs, and time spent away from one's job or family. If learners cannot afford to take time away from work, online learning provides an alternative (Luppicini, 2007). Furthermore, Daniel (2012) argues that e-learning increases the flexibility and capacity of management to respond to evolving organisational requirements. Wright (2017) found that most Malaysian undergraduate EFL students rated in-class lessons as more engaging, allowing more interaction with teachers and fellow students and increased guidance from instructors. The students who preferred online classes cited speed, flexibility, and convenience as the key benefits.

According to Luppicini (2007), both instructors and learners feel positive overall about hybrid modes of learning. Luppicini (2010) concludes that the combination helps to improve communication ability. A study of SQU undergraduates found that, in all courses using Moodle (not just language learning classes), students found the tool advantageous in terms of motivation, collaboration, and communication, though they reported problems with hardware and connectivity (Al-Ani, 2013).

In conclusion, there is evidence to support both sides of this argument. Perhaps, as Brady et al. (2010) suggest, the choice of teaching methods should be determined by availability,

preferences, gaps in learners' abilities, and other contextual factors. According to Brady et al. (2010), online materials do not work best in isolation and should be used in combination with conventional tools to support student learning. With this combination, Brady et al. (2010) argue, online materials reinforce the sources provided in class and increase students' self-awareness and independence in learning the English language.

2.7 Beliefs and perceptions of teachers and students regarding conventional and online learning

2.7.1 Beliefs

If a teacher has negative perceptions of an instructional method or learning material, they may opt not to employ it as recommended. This could have far-reaching effects with regards to educational outcomes for their students. Abdous and Yoshimura (2010) claim that ignoring available online instructional techniques can result in reduced effectiveness of teaching and learning. The same is true for students; for instance, if a student believes that online learning materials are ineffective, they may be more inclined to use conventional tools. Such a belief could ultimately affect their performance, especially in courses where using online materials is required (Witt, 2003). The importance of this issue is underscored by the fact that, in some institutions, including the LC at SQU, course materials, assignments, and deadlines are sometimes delivered using web-based applications; therefore, holding negative beliefs about these methods could result in a student not meeting the grade threshold of a certain course, which could lead to failure (Graham, 2006).

To understand teachers' beliefs about technological integration in instructional practice, a definition of 'beliefs' is required. According to Pajares (1992), beliefs are deeply held convictions or opinions that rarely change in adults. Perceptions (noticing and understanding) and judgements

are influenced and filtered by beliefs, which greatly influence behaviours but can be unreliable. Beliefs – or 'definite viewpoints' (Horwitz, 1988) – influence individuals' interpretations of and interactions with general day-to-day issues. Richardson (1996) describes 'beliefs' as ideas or conceptions that individuals consciously or unconsciously consider to be true.

Rokeach (1968) identifies five different types of belief: primitive (with 0-100% consensus), authority, derived, and inconsequential. Primitive beliefs with 100% consensus are those opinions that an individual has in common with their close acquaintances, colleagues, or friends. These beliefs are fundamental and, in most cases, they are rarely discussed. As such, they remain entrenched unless there are unique occurrences that might compel the holders to confront them. On the other hand, primitive beliefs with 0% consensus are those which evolve from an individual's personal experiences and which may or may not be shared with one's close associates. Authority beliefs and derived beliefs are similar in that they derive from figures in authority, including influential groups with whom one associates on a regular basis. Finally, inconsequential beliefs are similar to the personal preferences of the individual (Rokeach, 1968).

Pajares (1992) argues that beliefs are intangible and only become evident through individuals' speech and actions. He states that the relationship between beliefs and actions is complex and multi-directional. Richardson (1996) notes that beliefs can change and new ones can be added as individuals reflect on their actions. This reflection can occur as an individual questions their existing beliefs or perceives new truths that are incompatible with their preconceived ideas (Pajares, 1992). The likelihood of change depends on the specific belief in question. Pajares (1992) argues that core beliefs rarely change when an individual reaches adulthood, as they are deeply rooted in an individual's psyche or consciousness (Pajares, 1992). The scholar also argues that beliefs are classified according to their affiliation with other beliefs, giving rise to values and attitudes that strongly influence an individual's decisions, perceptions, and behaviour. He concludes that cultural transmission is the typical method of attaining beliefs, and these are reinforced as a result of individual experiences. However, Rokeach (1968) notes that other authority and derived beliefs can change when the sources of these beliefs lose credibility. When related beliefs are grouped, Rokeach describes this as the formation of a belief system (1968). It is important to note that, in his research on beliefs, Rokeach does not specifically mention teachers. This is addressed in the next section.

2.7.2 Teachers' beliefs

Many studies on the beliefs held by teachers have focused on identifying whether beliefs have a direct impact on a teachers' use of particular instructional methods, with some scholars arguing that teachers' core beliefs affect the manner in which new information is processed (Kagan, 1992). It is important to begin this discussion by setting out a definition of teachers' beliefs.

2.7.2.1 Definitions of teachers' beliefs

To fill a gap in the literature, Pajares (1992) conducted a benchmark review of approximately 35 empirical studies that examined teachers' beliefs. He laments that the topic of beliefs and belief structures is rife with problems related to vague definitions and poor conceptualisations. Elen and Lowyck (1999) define teachers' beliefs as suppositions regarding educational issues of teaching, learning, and curricula. Another definition is offered by Hudgins (2008) suggests that teachers' beliefs can relate to pedagogy, as well as ideas on how factors such as technology enable teachers to translate pedagogical beliefs into classroom practices. Pajares notes that people have beliefs on all subjects of which they have knowledge, and teachers are no exception. They have beliefs (conscious or otherwise) about aspects of their profession

such as their roles and responsibilities, pedagogy, and student learning (Elen & Lowyck, 1999; Pajares, 1992). Since the ground-breaking Pajares (1992) study, the literature investigating teachers' beliefs, cognitions, and perceptions has grown rapidly, not only in the field of teacher education but also in that of language education. Some of the studies specific to language teaching are discussed in this section. Other studies will be discussed that explore how beliefs may hinder the usage of computer technology within classrooms in general (Chan & Elliott, 2004; Ertmer, 2005; Niederhauser & Stoddart, 2001; Thornton, 1989) and in language classes in particular (Tuzlukova et al., 2013).

2.7.2.2 Instructional practice and teachers' beliefs

There has been much research related to teachers' beliefs and their importance for teaching practice, specifically in relation to language teaching (Borg, 2006; Freeman, 2002). Many studies have shown that the beliefs of teachers in institutions of higher education influence almost all of their instructional choices (e.g., Kagan, 1992; Kern, 1995; Tarman, 2012). Such beliefs almost certainly have an impact on students' beliefs and therefore – in the short- and long-term – are likely to affect students' motivation, choices, and knowledge acquisition (Abdous & Yoshimura, 2010).

Teachers' beliefs about instructional practices can be derived from two sources: educational literature on decision-making and the personal practical knowledge of the teacher. Both shape the events that take place within a classroom. However, the decision-making perspective is more technical and considers the background and qualifications of the teacher. On the other hand, personal practical knowledge is more holistic, incorporating a wide range of factors, such as the function of effective, emotional, and moral in shaping classroom practices (Borg, 2003).

Borg (2003) examined teacher cognition in relation to language teaching. He states that language teacher cognition is what teachers believe, know, and think, as well as the relationships between these three mental constructs and instructional practice. Borg claims there are three primary areas influencing teacher cognition: previous language learning experiences, teacher education, and classroom practice. This aligns with the findings of other researchers, such as Richardson (1996) and Butt et al. (1992), who also maintain that personal, cultural, and professional experiences play a key role in shaping the beliefs, classroom knowledge, and practice of a teacher. In relation to previous language learning experiences, Borg (2003) claims that the beliefs an individual establishes in their early life are typically resistant to change, even in the face of contradictory evidence. These beliefs are shaped by memories that are stored episodically from critical incidents in one's personal experience. Hence, teachers' practices are influenced by the experiences they recorded when learners themselves. This is called 'apprenticeship observation' (Borg, 2003). This conclusion is supported by Knowles (1992) and Lortie (1975), who claim that the experiences that seem to have the greatest influence on teachers' beliefs and instructional practice are personal experiences of one's family and school life. Studies by the two scholars reveal that teachers have a complete conceptualisation of the role of a teacher in a learning institution before they even begin formal training.

To identify how prior learning experiences underpin teachers' cognition and classroom practice, Numrich (1996) studied novice teachers and found that they either utilised or avoided the instructional strategies they had been given, depending on whether their own experiences of them as learners had been positive or negative. Numrich found that 27% of the novice teachers reported attempting to incorporate a cultural component into their instructional practice because they found such a practice enjoyable in their own second-language learning experiences. The arguments for technological integration as a product of teachers' beliefs (e.g., Thornton, 1989) are analogous with those that associate the beliefs and actions of teachers. For example, some teachers avoid correcting grammatical errors made by their students primarily because of the negative experiences that they had suffered when learning English as a second language (Numrich, 1996). In the same way, teachers who had positive experiences of technology during their own learning may be more inclined to use it with their students, and vice versa. Chan and Elliott (2004) identify a similar relationship between teachers' beliefs and their choices of instructional methods. Furthermore, other studies have demonstrated that the beliefs of instructors may influence the choices that they make with regards to technology integration for instructional purposes (Ertmer, 2005; Niederhauser & Stoddart, 2001).

A study conducted in Oman by Borg and Busaidi (2012) investigated English language teachers' beliefs about 'learner autonomy', or learners taking charge of their own education. They found that teachers had strong beliefs about the connection between learner autonomy and the integration of technology in the learning process. The main reason for this belief was reported to be the greater learning opportunities inside and outside the classroom. Similarly, Lam (2000) examined teachers' beliefs around the incorporation of technology into learning. The teachers in Lams' study taught primary school in Western Europe, North America, and Southeast Asia. She notes that most participants were well informed of the merits of technology; and this greatly influenced their personal convictions regarding its use in instructional practice. Lam concludes that the claim that many teachers avoid using technology in the classroom due to 'technophobia' is unfounded. While most participants in her study were computer-literate, they often chose not to employ technology for instructional use because they believed its effectiveness was limited compared to that of conventional methods (Lam, 2000). Lam (2000) suggests that the age of the teachers and the type of students being taught strongly influences the beliefs of those teachers who are less likely to use technology. Lam notes that teachers who actively employ computer technology in their instructional practices tend to be younger. Notably, years of teaching experience was not a factor. However, a study conducted by Yang and Huang (2008), concerning Taiwanese high school ESL teachers, found that less experienced teachers implement technology more frequently than their more experienced counterparts, whereas age was not a factor. Furthermore, Yang and Huang (2008) argue that computer literacy is a significant influence on beliefs relating to the use of technology in English as a foreign language. They state that the more computer literate the teacher, the more positive they tend to be about technology and the more likely they are to adopt technology in their instructional practice. The results of Yang and Huang (2008) call attention to the influence of teachers' backgrounds and training in relation to technology integration decisions.

Scholars such as Tillema and Knol (1997) point out that teacher training programmes in Western countries have a variable and often superficial impact on teachers' instructional practices, which are more closely related to personal beliefs than to training. Further support for this finding comes from a study by Russell et al. (2003), which indicates that novice teachers in the US initially depend on the theory learnt during their training in planning their instruction, while experienced teachers tend to formulate personal theories on the basis of their classroom experiences. Therefore, teachers' beliefs may change with time spent in class (Russell, et al., 2003). Furthermore, Ertmer (2005) suggests that US university lecturers who take a student-centred approach are more open to the use of technology in their courses, especially as a method of communication outside the class. According to some researchers, belief in student-centred, collaborative, or 'learning-through-doing' approaches based on constructivist principles also leads teachers to design courses that allow students more choices and control (Bruer, 1993; Richardson, 2003). Kim et al. (2013) investigated how the pedagogical and epistemological beliefs of US teachers relate to the use of technology in instruction. The findings of their four-year study suggest a connection between the beliefs of

teachers regarding the effectiveness of teaching practices and the implementation of technology in courses. The teachers who believed in more student-centred pedagogy were more keen to integrate technology. However, Kim et al. (2013) caution that, until more evidence is available, the connection between student-centred beliefs and the integration of technology should not be considered correlation and not causation.

According to other researchers such as Beswick et al. (2006), the beliefs of Australian K-12 teachers regarding the use of technology are influenced by its perceived value for instructional purposes. Likewise, in a study conducted in Canada by Wozney et al. (2006), expectancy-value theory was employed for an analysis of the technological practices of teachers. The results revealed, perhaps unsurprisingly, that teachers who valued – and were confident in – the implementation of technology used it more in their teaching. These sentiments are echoed by Russell et al. (2003), who argue that teachers' beliefs about the benefits of technology for instructional purposes and learning are the strongest predictor of their use. Taking an even narrower focus, some researchers in the US have claimed that, as a teacher's belief in the potential of a particular tool to meet instructional needs increases, it becomes more likely that this tool will be used by the teacher (Ottenbreit-Leftwich et al., 2010).

On the basis of this literature review, it is concluded that beliefs play a pivotal role in teachers' decisions. In fact, Bandura claims that behaviours are much easier to predict based on beliefs than on what actually happens following the choices and actions (Bandura, 1986). It seems that the integration of technology into the learning process is no different, with beliefs often overriding sound pedagogy. Now we turn to look at the issue from another perspective, with some empirical studies investigating the perception of learners with regards to integration of technology in learning.

2.7.2.3 Using technology in teaching a foreign language

The integration of computers into the teaching-learning process began in the 1960s, and computer-aided language learning, technology, and language learning have evolved in conjunction ever since (O'Neill et al., 2004). In recent times, ICT has become commonplace in learning environments around the world, including Oman, with multimedia learning resources being available on the internet at low cost (Gawande, 2016).

According to research conducted in an Oman university by Wheeler et al. (2008), the application of online resources in language instruction is very valuable. In addition to employing learner-generated content, educators can avail themselves of an array of instructional alternatives to provide learners with the student-centred environment lacking in many classrooms. To maximise the benefits of ICT, foreign-language learning institutions must consider the availability of computers, internet access, infrastructure, and teacher training (Pirani, 2004). This last factor is important because language teachers in Omani higher education who lack technological proficiency are more inclined to use conventional learning materials, according to Al Musawi and Abdelraheem (2004). Another factor important for technology integration – in Gulf language-learning contexts especially – is the attitude of the instructors (Albirini, 2006) and the students (Elango et al., 2008).

2.7.3 Student perceptions of technology integration

As mentioned earlier, most institutions of higher learning have incorporated the use of technology, including online resources, to facilitate blended learning (e.g., Garrison and Kanuka, 2004). Many researchers have investigated the views of students regarding technology integration in the language-learning process – both worldwide (e.g., Numrich, 1996) and in contexts similar to that of the present study (e.g., Ahmad, & Al-Khanjari, 2011; Saleem et al., 2016).

61

Generally, student perceptions of technology integration in learning concern three dimensions: interaction, knowledge, and flexibility (Schwartzman, 2007). Findings on the first two dimensions can be contradictory, but Schwartzman argues that students overwhelmingly perceive integration of web-based technologies into the learning process to offer increased flexibility when compared to conventional methods of learning, at least in Western contexts. Similar findings were uncovered in a study by Leasure et al. (2000) on nursing undergraduates, in which most students reported that they preferred online learning because of its cost, convenience, and flexibility. In terms of knowledge acquisition, many inconsistencies have been reported. For instance, Koory (2003) found that US university students perceived online learning of literature to result in greater knowledge. On the other hand, some US pre-service teaching students held the view that conventional learning methods result in students gaining more knowledge (Mentzer et al., 2007). Despite these divergent views, albeit in different contexts, research from the US that combines data from various studies and ignores student perceptions has found that the two approaches are comparable in terms of learning outcomes (Benoit et al., 2006; Jahng et al., 2007). Furthermore, when online learning was first implemented in institutions of higher learning, researchers such as O'Malley and McGraw (1999) argued that some students initially perceived web-based techniques to be less effective than face-to-face instruction. However, this has changed, and there is now research from around the world – including East Asian (e.g., Lai et al., 2016), Middle Eastern (e.g., Kok, 2008), and Omani (e.g., Shaikh et al., 2011) contexts - demonstrating that students perceive they can learn equally well using webbased techniques and conventional learning. Other researchers have observed that students prefer the methods to be blended within a particular course or entire programme. For example, Neuhauser (2002), which investigated the perceptions of students with regards to the use of online and conventional learning by investigating two sections of the same business course.

Yang and Durrington (2010) found that students in online courses viewed teacher feedback and course structure as the key determinants of quality. The findings of this study and others suggest that, although the convenience of online learning is its primary advantage, students are also interested in the learning opportunities that it offers (Kirtman, 2009; Yang & Durrington, 2010) and their performance is directly related to their appraisal of these opportunities (Abdous & Yoshimura, 2010)

Turning to the disadvantages, Deimann and Bastiaens (2010) found that some German university students perceive online learning to negatively affect their performance and compromise their ability to complete a programme. Robyler (1999) reports that US high school and college students believe online learning leads to procrastination as a result of the freedom that comes with it. Atkins and Griffiths (2009) found that some Omani teachers in training perceived online learning to exert higher academic demands (hours spent on personal study) than the preferred traditional classes. These students argued that traditional learning is preferable since teachers are obliged to move at a more suitable pace.

Bruer (1993) found that US business school undergraduates perceived online learning to result in less interaction between students and instructors, which they deemed detrimental. Furthermore, some college students suspect that the use of technology in learning leads some to take advantage of the ample opportunities for 'cheating' on assignments due to a lack of oversight (Yang & Durrington, 2010).

Armstrong (2011) draws several conclusions about students' perceptions of online learning. First, some students prefer online learning because they find the materials to be more accessible and familiar and they report that it fosters independence and self-regulation, while others perceive

63
faculty members to communicate less effectively online. This indicates that communication has a significant role to play in shaping perceptions of learning methods.

Kretzschmar et al. (2013) observe that, in many studies comparing readers' perceptions of and preferences for conventional and electronic methods of content delivery, it is frequently asked whether it is more difficult to read electronic material. In their 2013 study, Kretzschmar et al. explored the reading comprehension of participants using traditional and online materials. They found that all the participants preferred reading on paper to digital media, though they reported no difficulty reading electronic material. In an interesting twist, the study found that the older participants had a greater preference for reading on screen. They hypothesised that this may be due to the brightness, contrast, and resolution. The study concludes that a preference for digital material over print is more reflective of attitudes towards digital media, rather than the reading experience itself. Similar studies (e.g., Lauterman & Ackerman, 2014; Mangen et al., 2013; Stoop et al., 2013) generally agree that the problem is more psychological than technological. For example, Stoop et al. (2013) compared how well students learned using print material and web-based pages. The webbased group accessed content that required no scrolling, and for which a dictionary could be accessed by clicking a mouse. The paper-based group was given a dictionary and study questions at the back of a book. The study found that the digital group performed significantly better than the paper-based group (more than 90% better on six questions out of 24). These findings support the notion that student perceptions of media type are psychological and can be overcome. Al Saadi et al. (2017), in a study of Omani tertiary students, found that 69% cited an aversion to reading digital content as a reason for preferring paper books over e-books. However, Pajares (1992), in his synthesis of empirical studies regarding teachers' beliefs, suggests that students enter institutions of higher learning with firm belief systems already in place. It is important to consider, therefore, that preferences for text types may fall into this category.

2.8 Reasons for students and teachers' preferences for certain materials

Wedemeyer (2010) argues that learning is an innate trait and a survival mechanism, and teachers and learners are naturally predisposed to judge the merits of certain materials for learning. He notes that conventional materials (pen, paper, and textbooks) remain the most commonly used tools for learning, but this is changing rapidly. For Czerkawski (2010), this preference is due to the wide range of readily available options, with which all students are familiar. However, Park et al. (2006) dispute this, pointing instead to the common practice of institutions using standard textbooks recommended by publishers or upper management, while disregarding other useful resources.

According to Wedemeyer (2010), the contextualised nature of in-house content makes it preferable for users, compared with published textbooks. In an examination of Omani elementary English programmes, Al-Jardani (2012a) states that in-house English teaching materials are more relevant than commercial options: they can be easily adapted to suit learning conditions, including integration with available online learning tools; they better engage the students; and they lead to better outcomes. Unfortunately, however, the visual design of in-house materials in Omani secondary schools and universities can make them less attractive to users (Al-Issa & Al-Bulushi, 2012).

Sun et al. (2008) argue that online learning allows for greater student and teacher engagement, which can influence individual preferences. They state that, for Taiwanese MBA students learning online, individual interaction with tutors was appreciated by students and encouraged those who may otherwise have been less interactive in class. In addition, students who usually do not participate in class may prefer online discussions, where there is a degree of anonymity. Clayton et al. (2010) agree with this sentiment, suggesting that online materials

65

allow for meaningful personal interactions through the use of webcams, fora, and instant messaging applications. Sun et al. (2008) propose that the choices of learners and teachers may depend on their personal psychological idiosyncrasies; for example, some students are naturally extraverted, while others are drained by human connections. In terms of online learning spaces, Gaebel (2013), Luppicini (2007), and Fraser (2015) are in agreement that students' cultural differences and varying abilities and processing speeds – as well as the attractiveness, cost, and flexibility of learning materials – are the main drivers of preferences for particular environments. Gaebel (2013) notes that many tertiary institutions have begun developing learning instruments such as massive open online courses (MOOCs) that take into account the preferences of students and instructors.

Krajcik et al. (2008) raise the interesting point that standardised learning instruments prevent the development of different materials for individual learners. They argue that for each learner or instructor's preference to be observed, there would need to be one classroom for each person. Thus, the ideal solution is the incorporation of both online and traditional materials into teaching to meet the individual needs of students (Krajcik et al., 2008).

2.9 e-Learning at Sultan Qaboos University (SQU)

There are more Omani high school graduates entering university each year, as the pressure to obtain a degree to find employment intensifies (Al-Mahrooqi & Denman, 2018). Due to increasing competition for the fee-free tertiary education on offer at SQU, the only national university in Oman, only a small fraction of high school graduates are admitted to the University. This has placed a burden on SQU and other tertiary education providers, and, as a result, the Ministry of Education in Oman has declared that e-learning integration must be prioritised (Al-Barwani & Osman, 2011). This move to develop blended learning in higher education began in the early 2000s and is now considered essential (Gawande, 2016).

Back in 2000, Canning-Wilson claimed that, in the future, technological proficiency would be demanded by educators in the Arabian Gulf, and, in foreign language teaching, it would be regarded as vital (2000). Few would argue with this today. Abdelraheem and Al Musawi (2004) state that, in the early days of ICT integration in language learning, Oman's results were promising. However, studies from this period note the underutilisation of learning technology due to teachers' perceived lack of preparation time, their resistance to change, and their unsatisfactory training (Al Khawaldi, 2000; Osman & Ahmed, 2003). Despite this, the use of technology in learning has continued to grow over the last two decades, significantly affecting both students and instructors in the country (Jose, 2015). There has been an expansion of e-learning platforms, such as Moodle (Ahmad & Al-Khanjari, 2011), and online grader reader quiz platforms, such as MReader (Al Damen, 2018). However, studies have shown that teachers in various faculties at SQU are not using the internet to its fullest potential, and there is a need for training to maximise their proficiency in use of the internet for educational purposes (Gawande, 2015).

2.10 Omani in-service teacher training and development

Huge advancements in prosperity over the last five decades (United Nations, 2010) has brought huge investments in education at all levels (Al Balushi and Griffiths, 2013). However, despite progress in areas such as teacher training and student access, the school system of Oman has been marred by poor student outcomes (Al-Mahrooqi & Denman, 2018; Pritchett, 2013). Four causes of this problem at the school level have been identified. First, the Omani educational curriculum is not based on real-world scenarios and therefore does not prepare students for the workplace (AL-Maskri et al., 2012). Second, there is a need for more practical teacher training to prepare trainees for actual classroom life, as opposed to theory-heavy training (World Bank, 2001). Additionally, and perhaps related to the previous two problems, there is a need for more learner-centred methods of instruction than are currently provided (Al-Jardani, 2012b). Finally, the assessment process in the Oman education system requires the incorporation of more formative and alternative assessments to reduce reliance on exams (Al-Maskri et al., 2012). According to Chapman and Miric (2009), these issues have resulted in a mismatch between the skills possessed by graduates and the needs of the labour market. There have also been individual student factors cited as possible reasons for poor performance, such as the impact of family background and other socio-economic factors (Al-Sharbati et al., 2005; Ermisch et al., 2012). Gender is also an important factor, with girls outperforming boys at every level (Ermisch et al., 2012). However, it seems that technology could be part of the solution to all the above issues, to varying degrees. Curricula upgrades, teacher training, learner-centeredness, and alternative testing are all areas in which technology plays a role in the 21st century.

2.11 Conclusion

The research reviewed here combines studies from the Middle East and Omani contexts with studies conducted in the Western world. Although a large amount of the research presented here comes from the West, it remains relevant to concepts of concern in Oman, which Grigorenko (2007) describes as a non-Western culture adopting Western education reforms. Debates around students' and teachers' perspectives of traditional and online learning materials have attracted significant interest from researchers. Authors such as Chang (2009), Daniel (2012), and Jared (2014) in the West and Al-Ani (2008) and Al-Ani (3013) in Oman report contradictory findings on how learners and instructors feel about different learning materials and modes of instruction.

Authors such as Brook and Oliver (2003) argue that online learning can lead to feelings of isolation and detachment, reducing participation and interaction, unless the courses are designed to foster social presence. In a classroom, Brady et al. (2010) argue, teachers can more easily monitor students and determine how much they have learned, allowing more attentive student supervision and more personal interactions. This may be due to teachers' lack of familiarity with online environments. More than half of the students in the Brady et al. study (54%) said they preferred face-to-face instruction. Many studies (e.g., Bonk & Graham, 2012: Lucas et al., 2008; Shank & Sitze, 2004) conclude that online learning is more effective because it allows for flexibility, reduces the cost of interactive learning, and is time efficient. In any case, both modes of learning have their own benefits and shortcomings. However, the general perception of teachers and students at learning institutions around the world is that the incorporation of the two can aid them in achieving their English language learning objectives (Sharma & Barrett, 2008). Similarly, the most common view in tertiary education in Oman is that a hybrid of traditional and e-learning models is the best facilitator of student performance (Al-Ani, 2013; Ahmad & Al-Khanjari, 2011), from the perspectives of teachers (Gawande, 2016) and students (Gawande, 2015). Sun et al. (2008) and Richardson (2010) suggest that tailoring materials to students' level of understanding is hugely important in blended contexts; and as students' proficiency improves and they become more familiar with the general principles of a course, it is hoped that individual learners can begin to self-select the material best suited to their needs.

CHAPTER III – METHODOLOGY

3.1 Introduction

Kumar (2010) defines a research methodology as a system of methods used during research to collect data and information for analysis and decision-making. This chapter discusses the methods used in this study to gather the data required to meet the research objectives and answer the research questions. There are sections dedicated to sampling techniques and data collection instruments. This study was designed to gather data on the first-hand experiences of the target respondents, using data collection techniques such as case studies, questionnaires, and short interviews.

3.2 Research purpose

As English continues to spread around the globe, discussions of the most suitable learning methods become increasingly relevant. Considerable sums of money are spent on language learning in universities in Oman, as the government offers public higher education for free, and it is the 'major source of funding' even for students at private tertiary institutions (Wilkinson & Al Hajry, 2007, p. 179), making it a subject of interest to many scholars (Al-Mahrooqi & Denman, 2018). Thus, the viewpoints of Omani tertiary language teachers (Gawande, 2016) and students (Gawande, 2015) in regard to decision-making on language-learning resources could be highly valuable. The above factors inspired the researcher to focus on the advantages and shortcomings of online and conventional materials, taking into account the views of different stakeholders on the use of the different materials. Equally important, the study explored the use of different types of material and the motivations for these usage patterns.

3.3 Research design

A research design is the strategy employed by a researcher to organise the components of the work in a coherent and logical manner, to ensure that all the evidence collected will enable the researcher to address the research questions (Brown, 1988). A research design guides the process of collecting, measuring, and analysing data. The research design adopted in a study was dictated by the objectives and nature of the study.

For this study, the primary objective was to investigate students and instructors' perspectives of online and conventional learning materials, thus the researcher opted for a descriptive mixed-methods research design (Zohrabi, 2013). Mixed-method research combines qualitative and quantitative methodologies. Gordon and Marian (2006) delineate a qualitative study as an exploratory work that investigates a phenomenon by seeking to understand the underlying phenomena, opinions, motivations, and constraints. Hammersley and Traianou (2012) add that a qualitative study also provides in-depth insights into various problems to facilitate the formation of a hypothesis. In a qualitative study, the data collection instruments are either structured or semi-structured in nature; and the most commonly used are interviews, focus groups, and participant and scenario observations (Teddlie & Tashakkori, 2011).

Quantitative studies, on the other hand, are used to quantify a given problem by gathering numerical data that can be converted into useful statistics (Hammersley & Traianou, 2012). Gordon and Marian (2006) suggest that a quantitative research approach can be taken to quantify opinions, attitudes, perceptions, and behaviours of a research sample, and, in certain cases, the results may be used to make generalisations about an entire research population. Unlike with qualitative studies, data-collection methods in a quantitative study are structured, which arguably makes them more precise. Some commonly used quantitative data-collection methods include surveys, questionnaires and polls (online and paper), and

systematic observations (Gordon and Marian, 2006).

A mixed-method research design was chosen for this study due to a number of factors. First, the nature of the study included both qualitative and quantitative aspects, thus both techniques were required to answer the research questions adequately (Greene, 2007). The research on the attitudes of instructors towards online and conventional learning materials was so complex that it was decided to use research methods that could validate one another (Creswell, 2014). Furthermore, the researcher wanted to address the issue from the perspectives of different stakeholders: the students and the teacher. For these reasons, only mixed-methods research could enable the researcher to conduct an appropriately in-depth investigation of the issue.

Mixed-methods research provides several benefits. Gordon and Marian (2006) suggest that the method can have strengths that offset the weaknesses inherent in either qualitative or quantitative studies. For instance, quantitative methods can be used to identify the views of students and teachers about online and conventional learning, since attitudes and perceptions cannot be easily quantified (Hesse-Biber & Johnson, 2015). However, the qualitative methods facilitated interactions between the researcher and the research participants, thus providing more in-depth responses that could not have been collected using a quantitative approach. A mixed approach provides a deeper understanding as it allows the examination of one phenomenon using several methods and creates an opportunity to develop context-specific instruments (Hesse-Biber & Johnson, 2015).

A qualitative approach may introduce unintended subjectivity as the researcher interacts with study participants. However, by comparing the qualitative study data with the quantitative findings, a researcher can significantly reduce this potential bias (Heath, 2001). Another advantage of the mixed-methods approach is that it usually provides a more comprehensive understanding of the research problem than could be obtained by using either of the individual

72

approaches independently (Emerald, 2013). Furthermore, the mixed-methods approach gives an opportunity to adapt data-collection instruments to ensure they are suitable for the specific context.

Despite the numerous advantages of mixed-methods research, there are also weaknesses. First, these types of study can be very complex. For example, if the qualitative component employs a method such as thematic analysis, this may involve gathering and analysing a large amount of information (Clarke et al., 2015). Similarly, the collection and interpretation of numerical data in the quantitative strand is time-intensive. The complexity of the design process can make it difficult to plan and execute the work and to draw inferences from the findings of the different methods (Creswell, 2016). For the purpose of triangulation, the quantitative and qualitative analyses in this study were conducted separately, as recommended by Subedi (2016), and the results were then compared.

3.3.1 Thematic analysis

3.3.1.1 Introduction

Data require interpretation, meaning they need to be supported with explanations to be considered useful. This is especially true of qualitative research, which tends to produce large quantities of information. Cassell and Symon (1994) argue that the collection of qualitative data and its analysis should be treated as a single process. In other words, in qualitative methods, the process of analysis begins immediately after collection begins, and the two proceed in parallel until completion. Thematic analysis is one method used for this purpose (Braun & Clarke, 2006).

Braun and Clarke (2006) define thematic analysis as a method used to identify, analyse, and report patterns or themes within data. Daly et al. (1997) define it as an examination of themes considered important for explaining certain phenomena. According to Rice and Ezzy (1999), thematic analysis requires the recognition of themes or patterns within a set of data, with the emerging themes used as categories for analysis. The theme identification process involves a series of careful re-readings of the data being collected, referred to as 'coding'. For this type of analysis, the data are examined in detail, and, as such, the method has the potential to be exhaustive.

A theme or pattern captures an important characteristic of the data that addresses the overarching research question. A theme represents concepts or patterns of meaning within a set of data that occur more than once. During the coding process, the researcher identifies what does and what does not constitute a theme or pattern within the data set. In a thematic analysis, the question of prevalence is crucial for identifying a pattern or theme. However, Braun and Clarke (2006) argue that, although prevalence is important, all prevalent themes are not necessarily of importance to the study (or vice versa). Researchers are mostly in agreement that quantity alone is not the major determinant in a thematic analysis process; the key issue of importance is whether the theme has captured something crucial with regards to the overall research question (Braun & Clarke, 2006). In an analysis of this kind, the judgement of the researcher is paramount as they engage in rigorous coding to identify the themes and patterns.

Loffe and Yardley (2004) consider thematic analysis to be highly effective for many qualitative studies as it ensures accuracy and precision due to the way in which particular themes are analysed in relation to the data as a whole. Furthermore, Loffe and Yardley (2004) argue that since an analysis of this nature requires an understanding of the issue at hand and the collection of varied data, it allows a researcher to understand the issues from a broader perspective. The method also allows for the determination of the relationships between specific concepts at specific times and in comparisons with similar studies.

Many scholars argue for the inclusion of thematic analysis in various research contexts

(e.g., Boyatzis, 1998; Roulston, 2001). In support of this argument, some cite data interpretation, which is an essential aspect of any qualitative research. For such research to be considered valid, it must draw interpretations that are consistent with the collected data. In this way, researchers can accurately detect and group the relevant ideas generated by the participants in the study; and, as a result, the interpretation of the information provided by participants with regards to their actions, behaviours, and thoughts should reflect reality. Hatch (2002) argues that thematic analysis allows for reflection on the data, as well as flexibility in interpretation, and it is suitable for studies such as this one where the views of multiple participants are required.

Furthermore, researchers argue that the method is also suitable for analysis when there are two or more strands to the research questions (Holloway & Todres, 2003). For instance, the method could be useful in studies that seek to understand an individual's current practices and how these practices may be influenced by a participant's point of view, as is the case in the current study, where the beliefs and perceptions of teachers and students regarding technology integration in learning are under investigation. However, many other variables may also influence attitudes – and these unknowns may be unearthed in the research process. This approach to the analysis of data can also be useful in other phases. This was the case in a study by Alhojailan (2012), in which thematic analysis was employed to compare data before and after the integration of web-based learning tools. This approach was also employed by Miles and Huberman (1994), who argue that because thematic analysis allows data to be collected separately at different instances, it is a highly flexible tool. By analysing data at multiple stages and processing them multiple times, thematic analysis allows the detection and analyses of similarities and differences within a dataset.

A researcher's approach to thematic analysis can be deductive or inductive, which is further evidence of its flexibility as a method. In an inductive or 'bottom-up' approach, themes emerge from the data and theoretical frameworks take shape as a result of data interpretation (Braun &

75

Clarke, 2012). This is thought to be useful as it ensures that the themes highlighted are linked to the data in an effective manner. For this to work, the researcher should have a variety of theoretical options in mind for the exhaustive analysis of the collected data.

In instances where thematic analysis is employed to compare data on participants' perceptions, deductive approaches and questionnaires are often required. Deductive approaches differ from inductive approaches in that the data analysis begins with an idea of the expected themes in mind, before moving on to examine specific data to investigate these preconceived theories. This means that a researcher first conceives of the topics of interest and incorporates them into the coding process, as well as the data interpretation (Braun & Clarke, 2012). Because this approach begins with the theory from which themes or patterns are derived, it is considered 'top down'.

Finally, thematic analysis is useful for coding and categorising data into themes. Miles and Huberman (1994) suggest that it allows the display and classification of data according to either differences or similarities. Braun and Clarke (2006) state that this coding and categorisation is done with attention to themes. Thematic analysis is appropriate for the coding and organisation of different sets of data collected using different instruments – such as questionnaires and interviews – in a single study. Furthermore, participants may be in varied environments; and, in such cases, thematic analysis is often most suitable as it allows for the more effective production, presentation, and comparison of data (Miles & Huberman, 1994).

3.3.1.2 Conducting a thematic analysis

A thematic analysis often entails analysing data without any pre-conceived themes as a guide. Thus, the approach is appropriate for research that relies on its participants for uncovering the issues at hand and generating the themes (Cassell & Symon, 1994). Braun and Clarke (2006) suggest a six-phase approach to conducting a thematic analysis. It begins with the researcher familiarising themselves with the data by reading and re-reading the qualitative survey responses and interview transcripts. A review of the audio recordings and video can also be useful for achieving data familiarisation. To highlight points of interest during initial observations, a researcher may opt to take notes in some form or another. With these notes, the researcher can familiarise themselves with the dataset and potentially establish connections with the research questions (Braun & Clarke, 2006). Braun and Clarke (2006) stress that familiarisation is key to accurate thematic analysis, noting that this becomes easier with practice and experience. The second phase entails the generation of initial codes. These codes are considered the building blocks of any thematic analysis, as they are useful for identifying information that can describe the contents of a set of data. Thematic analysis coding requires background knowledge of the topic, and the codes are considered shorthand for the researcher in the sense that they identify points of interest without the need for explanation, which comes later. Once a code has been identified, it is noted down, along with the text with which it is associated. Once all the data have been coded, the next step is to search for the themes. This entails reviewing the coded data to identify any similarities or overlaps between the identified codes. This phase involves the grouping of identified codes that seem similar in terms of their unifying features. As a result, it is hoped that coherent and meaningful patterns will emerge (Braun & Clarke, 2006).

The next phase is to review potential themes in relation to the identified codes within the entire dataset. This phase can be considered quality control: if a certain theme does not seem relevant, some of the related codes might be relocated to other relevant themes or even discarded. The themes are reviewed in relation to the entire dataset and all the data are finally re-read to confirm the relevance of the identified themes. This phase is followed by defining and naming the identified themes after considering what is unique and specific to each one. These steps require a thorough

analytical investigation to produce fine-tuned details. Once the above phases have been completed, the final phase is the production of a report (Braun & Clarke, 2006). A review of the entire process of thematic analysis reveals an important difference between qualitative and quantitative research: in quantitative research, the analysis begins only after the data collection is complete, whereas data collection and analysis can be interwoven in qualitative research.

On the basis of the points cited above, a thematic analysis was deemed highly suitable for the current study. However, some of the weakness of the approach were taken into consideration. For example, Gordon and Marian (2006) suggest that, in some instances, it is difficult to quantify qualitative data. As a result, a researcher my produce results that do not address the research questions. Furthermore, there is no mandated way of dealing with discrepancies that occur in the process of combining data from both qualitative and quantitative instruments. Hence, the researcher may have difficulty resolving some of the inconsistencies that arise during a typical process of interpretation.

To avoid discrepancies in the data collection and analysis phases of this study, a sequential explanatory design was employed. Jeng-Shyang et al. (2010) define the sequential explanatory design approach as a mixed-methods approach in which the researcher begins by collecting and analysing quantitative data, then moving onto the qualitative data. In this approach, priority is given to quantitative data, and the findings are integrated during the interpretation phase. This method was chosen to help explain, interpret, and contextualise the quantitative findings. It also enabled a detailed examination of the unexpected results that emerged from the qualitative study and allowed the researcher to assess divergent views (Caldas, 2003). The strengths of a sequential explanatory design include its ability to simplify results and make them easier to understand. The method is easy to implement and helps to reduce complexity in a mixed-methods research project. One disadvantage of the method is that the data collection process requires a long period of time

to complete because it is divided into two phases. However, the issue was not insurmountable, as adequate time was allocated to this in the research design.

3.3.1.3 Research philosophy and perspective

Gordon and Marian (2006) define a research philosophy as the beliefs regarding the method applied to gather, analyse, and report data in connection with a given phenomenon. The terms 'epistemology' and 'ontology' are frequently used in this context.

'Epistemology' is the theory of knowledge and separating belief from opinion, while 'ontology' refers to the nature of reality and existence and the grouping of things that exist. The purpose of research is to transform what is *believed* to be true to what is *known* to be true. The most common philosophies in modern social science research are the positivist and interpretivist approaches (Lin, 1998).

Lin (1998) describes the positivist research paradigm as an approach that views reality as usually stable. Positivists believe that social reality can be reduced to statistics and studied without interfering with the phenomena under study. They maintain that researchers can employ an objective point of view during the research process. This can be done by manipulating reality using a variation of an independent element, with the objective of identifying trends and irregularities and the relationships between various themes.

On the other hand, an interpretivist research approach contends that it is only by employing a subjective interpretation that an interpretation can be formed. The two pillars of interpretivist philosophy are, first, the acknowledgment that scientists cannot avoid influencing the phenomena they are studying, and second, that a phenomenon should be studied in its natural environment. It is based on a relativist ontology and subjectivist epistemology (Thanh & Thanh, 2015). Emerald (2013) suggests that an interpretivist acknowledges numerous potential interpretations of reality, normally produced through social constructions. Hence, the focus is on humans as social creatures. These social constructions may be achieved in the form of language, symbols, and shared meanings. Therefore, the researcher, being a social actor, interacts with participants and interprets the differences between these constructions of different people. Interpretivist approaches use combinations of methods to interpret issues. An interpretive approach is based on more ethnographic approaches to collecting data; thus, it is relatively easy to understand and adopt, as the researcher obtains an insight into the whole study towards the end of the work (Risjord, 2014). In the interpretivist approach, underpinned by subjectivist epistemology, a researcher has no 'correct' theory in mind and understands that participants cannot be separated from their knowledge (Risjord, 2014).

This study employed a mixed research philosophy, with both naturalist and positivist research theories. According to Babbie (2015), positivists use quantitative tools and techniques that emphasise measuring and counting. In contrast, interpretivists use qualitative tools such as observation, questioning, and description. This research involved the collection and use of statistics as scientific evidence for one portion of the study (a positivist approach), alongside interpretivist techniques of collecting and interpreting quantitative data from questionnaires and interviews for another.

3.4 Adopted research approach

A descriptive research design was adopted to achieve the research purpose. Babbie (2013) defines descriptive research as that which includes both survey and interview data. In the current work, this method was employed to identify the perceptions of teachers and students regarding the learning methods adopted in an English foundation programme. Primary data were analysed to investigate the most convenient instructional method. This approach was chosen to collect data

from a large population sample within a short period of time. It was helpful for obtaining firsthand information from the participants, which Creswell (2009) considers a means of improving reliability.

3.5 Data collection

As noted in Chapter 1, this study was conducted at the LC in SQU, Oman. At the LC, approval must be obtained from the Professional Development and Research Unit before undertaking any research. As part of the process of gaining permission from the committee, the researcher submitted the following documents: a research proposal (a brief research plan); a research permission form (once completed by the committee, this form allows a researcher to undertake a study); a research ethics form (a document outlining the procedure of participant recruitment, ethical considerations, etc.); a research support form (instrument development, methodology, etc.); and samples of the instruments used. These documents are attached as appendices. The participants involved in this research are foundation programme level 3 students and teachers. All were informed that their identities would not be revealed at any stage, and the teachers were given a pseudonym (from 'P1' to 'P13'). All the participants were 18 years of age or older. Data collection from a larger group of participants ensures better population representation, which is vital for a comprehensive understanding of the topic under investigation. To ensure a reasonable return rate, the questionnaires in this study were administered to students during class time. A total of 310 questionnaires were disseminated to 15 level-three classes. In each class, there were two or three absentees. The students from two sections who piloted the questionnaire were removed from the data analysis. A total of 277 completed questionnaires were received and analysed. For the qualitative part of the study, 13 teachers were recruited to take part in interviews.

3.6 Mixed-methods study

As stated, this study used a mixed-methods approach, in which qualitative and quantitative techniques were employed to provide representation of the whole population under consideration. The purpose was to provide comparative data, while allowing for open-ended analysis. Combining these two methods allowed the researcher to overcome the limitations of relying on a single approach and provided in-depth responses, data from various sources, and a comparison of responses. This all helped to increase what Golafshani (2003) describes as the validity and reliability (in quantitative terms) and credibility (a more qualitative term). A detailed rationale was presented in section 3.3 ('Research design').

3.7 Research methods: case study and primary research

According to Berger (2015), it is vital to choose a research method that takes into consideration the objectives and purpose of the study. Berger (2015) states that primary research involves the direct collection of data by a researcher, without relying on the findings of others. Primary data for the present study were collected through interviews and questionnaires. The surveys comprised both closed and open-ended questions and provided an efficient means of gathering both qualitative and quantitative information. Additionally, open-ended questions allow respondents to give their opinions, which would otherwise be excluded from the research (Denscombe, 2007). Interviews were used to obtain the opinions, attitudes, and perceptions of the respondents regarding the use of technology in language learning.

Creswell (2009) describes a case study as a detailed, in-depth investigation that examines an occurrence in a particular real-life situation, particularly when the limitations of the situation are not evident. There are several types of case study: illustrative, exploratory, particular instance, programme implementation, programme effects, and cumulative (Creswell, 2009). The context for this study, which features both descriptive and critical instance case study features, is the LC in SQU, one of the leading foundation programme language institutions in Oman (Al-Hadhrami & Amzat, 2012).

3.8 Sampling methods

Levy and Lemeshow (2013) define 'sampling' as the process of selecting participants from a large population in a manner that enables the extrapolation of the sample results to the population as a whole. The authors note that sampling should be conducted such that information from the entire population is fairly represented. Proper sampling is required to avoid biases and ensure valid conclusions (Subedi, 2016). In this case study, the elimination of biases was achieved through randomisation, with samples selected objectively, rather than subjectively. The interviewees were categorised in two sampling stages. The first involved the use of systematic sampling to identify the respondents for the interviews. Babbie (2013) describes systematic sampling as a random sampling technique involving the selection of participants in an ordered sampling frame. This group was eliminated from the second sampling stage to ensure that they did not participate in both stages. The second stage involved both quota sampling and systematic sampling methods. Babbie (2013) defines quota sampling as a non-probability sampling method that involves the selection of samples based on judgment. This process ensures that the essential characteristics of the population are presented, thus preventing overrepresentation or underrepresentation in a sample.

The research study also used purposive (or 'subjective') sampling to select teachers and students. The sample of teachers was comprised of 13 individuals, chosen on the basis of their experience with both traditional and online learning materials at level three. The study also made use of purposive sampling methods to select students with the desired characteristics (i.e., all level-three SQU foundation programme students). Thus, the study combined random sampling and purposive sampling (Onwuegbuzie & Leech, 2005). Care was taken not to include the two

classes of students with whom the questionnaire was piloted. A total of 277 students returned the completed questionnaire.

3.9 Research procedure

The first step in the research procedure was to seek permission from LC management to conduct the research. The ethics approval forms were then completed. Once permission had been granted, two level-three sections were chosen to pilot the questionnaire. This helped to determine the time needed to complete the questionnaire and the difficulty level of the questions, allowing them to be adjusted accordingly. The researcher then planned and initiated a briefing session on which respondents were informed that participation in the study was entirely voluntary and they were at liberty to withdraw at any point during the research period. Copies of the questionnaires were distributed to selected students on the level-three course, and 277 individuals completed the documents and willingly agreed to participate.

Students who expressed interest in completing the questionnaires were given ample time to do so and to hand them back to their instructor. The researcher was available in person to answer any queries. Permission to record the interviews was sought from the 13 teacher participants. These interviews took place at different times, within the LC, and lasted around 20-30 minutes each. Each participant was asked to select a convenient time and day to be interviewed in a closed-door session; and they were interviewed alone. The interviews were recorded and the interviewees were assured that the recordings would be destroyed after the research had been completed. Prior to the commencement of the research process, permission was obtained from all relevant authorities. There were no vulnerable people or people with special needs involved in this research, thus the researcher did not seek permission from the government authorities concerned with the rights of special needs groups. After permission had been granted, the researcher contacted the selected participants and informed them of the rights they had while participating in the research. This was to ensure respondents were not negatively affected by participation in the research and that their involvement remained entirely voluntary. The researcher also ensured that the participants were aware of the ethical considerations, such as the protection of identities and the right to withdraw at any time. Of the 310 students included in the sample, 277 returned usable responses that were viable for analysis. Hence, upon completion of the sampling process, there was a total of 290 respondents, including 13 teachers.

The researcher addressed the students in each section before distributing the questionnaires. In this address, the researcher raised the important issues, such as the purpose of the research, the types of responses required, and the time allocated to complete the questionnaires, as well as providing a confidentiality assurance. Most importantly, the researcher informed the students of their right to decide whether to participate in the research and to withdraw from the study at any time. The questionnaires were administered to the students in the presence of the researcher, who was present to address any queries.

A great deal of planning was put into the development of the questionnaire to ensure a high return rate and a wide variety of responses. The questionnaires were not sent via email, to avoid late or inaccurate responses, as some of the intended student respondents did not have convenient access to internet facilities. As recommended by Hammersley and Traianou (2012), the questionnaires contained both open-ended and closed questions. Open-ended questions, which do not limit the respondents (Subedi, 2016), were asked where more detail was required. Closed questions, on the other hand, limit the nature of the possible responses, thus giving the advantage of simplicity as they are easy to respond to and usually not taxing for respondents (Baumgarten, 2013). In this study, the closed questions were multiple-choice, with respondents required to answer an array of 'yes' and 'no' questions and Likert-scale questions. McMurray (2004) suggests that Likert-scale questions are useful for gaining understanding of the attitudes of respondents.

The Likert responses in this questionnaire were occasionally limited to three possibilities (*Agree, Not sure, Disagree*), which was designed to identify simple agreement or disagreement with the statements, rather than the strength of the participants' opinions (Albaum, 1997). The English teacher questionnaire was written in English, and the student questionnaire included both Arabic and English translations, presented side-by-side. See section 3.7 for more details of the language choices and translations.

The teachers were given the interview questions in advance to allow them to familiarise themselves with the topics and identify any ambiguities. Following the interviews, their responses were categorised, and similar responses bundled together for the purpose of thematic analysis. The data collected from the student questionnaires were analysed using a quantitative approach. That is to say that all responses were coded, analysed, and represented graphically.

To complete the data collection process, the interview and questionnaire processes were completed over the span of one week. The administration of the questionnaire took just one day, while the interviews were conducted over a four-day period.

3.10 Data analysis

Data analysis involves the systematic application of mathematical and logical approaches for the evaluation of data, allowing inferences to be made (Shamoo & Resnik, 2003). The current study, as discussed earlier, involved both qualitative and quantitative data. The qualitative data collected from interviews were analysed thoroughly using thematic analysis. The transcribed interview responses were assigned numerical values, themes were extracted, and the findings were presented in tables for interpretation. Braun and Clarke (2012) acknowledge that the process of analysing and presenting qualitative data may be confusing; thus, there is a need to research widely the use of the thematic analysis method. The data obtained from the questionnaires were analysed through coding. The coding process involves the grouping of similar data. Mean scores were calculated for questions, which enabled the researcher to develop a framework through which conventional and online learning materials could be compared (Boyatzis, 2009). Finally, inferences were made based on relevant literature and the quantitative and qualitative data to address the research questions.

3.11 Teacher interviews

Interviews were conducted with a sample of 13 male and female teachers from the LC in the SQU foundation programme. The teachers had a variety of nationalities and backgrounds, in similar proportions to the culturally diverse body of 220 teaching staff at the LC (Al-Mahrooqi & Risse, 2014). The teacher interviews took place in a single session, and the responses and findings derived from them are presented in Chapter 5.

3.12 Student questionnaires

The respondents were level-three students at the LC. Usable data were obtained from 277 respondents, from a total of 310 students asked to participate (a return rate of 89%). The survey had a number of closed and open-ended questions, under different categories designed to investigate the research questions. The analysis of the responses is presented in Chapter 4.

3.13 Validity and reliability: triangulation

According to Baumgarten (2013), 'validity' is the accuracy of the decisions made regarding an assessment or instrument, and reliability is the degree to which the instrument produces consistent results. Validity is an important aspect to consider to ensure the accuracy of research findings and the prevention of biased data interpretation. The validity of findings in this study was ensured by cross-checking the information obtained from the interviews and questionnaires with that from past research on attitudes and perceptions of teachers and students on the use of technology in language learning. The triangulation method can facilitate data validation by crossverification between two or more methods (McMurray, 2004); for example, in this study, openended and closed questions were used. The validity and reliability of the data were enhanced by piloting the surveys and making adjustments before the final distribution (Dörnyei & Taguchi, 2009). To strengthen the validity and reliability, the equivalence and naturalness of the survey translations were checked by the researcher's colleagues, as suggested by Dörnyei, and Taguchi (2009).

3.14 Ethical considerations

Hammersley and Traianou (2012) emphasise that the consideration of ethical issues is essential in any research, as the rights of all parties involved – both directly and indirectly – must be respected. The rights of the authors whose work was consulted during this research were protected by conscientious citing of references. Furthermore, great efforts were taken to avoid plagiarism by rephrasing any content taken from outside sources, without intentionally changing the intended meaning. Any identifying information provided by the participants was treated confidentially, used solely for the purpose of the study, and destroyed when the research had been completed.

The LC research unit is responsible for giving consent to master's degree and Ph.D. researchers to conduct research projects in the foundation programme at the LC. Informing the LC about this study was a compulsory first step for the protection of students, teachers, and SQU itself from research malpractice. The research unit gave consent for the study and also gave permission for the university's name to be mentioned in any publication associated with the study. The LC

88

enrols approximately 3,000 new students each year and has around 40 teachers at level three (Sultan Qaboos University, 2019); thus, it was determined that any unintentional identification of participants by anyone reading this thesis was highly unlikely. The researcher began by approaching teachers to request the distribution of questionnaires in their classes. Two classes were chosen for the pilot to investigate the time needed for completion of the questionnaire. The two selected classes were later excluded from further participation in the trial. In the absence of the researcher, the teachers informed the students about the questionnaires and explained that participation was entirely optional and they could withdraw at any time and without any repercussions. Students who chose not to participate could be physically excused from the classroom during survey completion. The researcher was physically present when the questionnaires in the last 20 minutes of the session to avoid using up the spare time, as agreed by the teachers.

The participants in the teacher interviews were those instructors identified as on a full schedule and with experience of teaching level three. This was because the interview questions required knowledge of the materials used to teach level-three students. Those teachers not on a full schedule were excluded from the selection. All were informed that their participation in the study was entirely voluntary and they were able to withdraw for any reason and at any stage. They were also informed that their responses would be kept entirely confidential and used for research purposes only, with the recordings destroyed after the research had been completed. The teachers were given the interview questions in advance (in hard copy) to encourage them to give detailed answers and to provide an opportunity for clarification of any ambiguous items. The teachers were told that the interviews would last up to 30 minutes, conducted in a time and place of their convenience.

The teachers' anonymity was also preserved using pseudonyms, with no names or confidential information recorded that could link the individuals to their responses. Assumed names were used in every phase of the research. Hammersley and Traianou (2012) note that respondents are more likely to provide accurate and reliable information when they feel their privacy is protected. Moreover, in this study, attempts were made to protect the participants from potential emotional harm or embarrassment by allowing them to skip any questions that they were uncomfortable about answering and to retract any responses they wished to be voided.

3.15 Language choice and translation

The present study was conducted in an Arab-speaking country, and all the student participants spoke Arabic as a first language. Some, but not all, of the teachers spoke Arabic. Due to their low (pre-intermediate) level of English, many students found it challenging to understand and express themselves in English. Therefore, the student questionnaire was translated into Arabic to ensure the students fully understood the questions and were able to provide clear and comprehensive answers. This is in line with the recommendations of Dörnyei and Taguchi (2009), who state that, to avoid inaccuracies, it is imperative that the questionnaire is presented in a language with which the respondents are very familiar. The use of Arabic was also useful for building rapport between the researcher and the participants, which can be important for obtaining truthful and detailed responses (Polkinghorne, 2005). In addition, as some of the classroom teachers whose students were included in the trial were not acquainted with the Arabic language, the inclusion of both English and Arabic side-by-side in the questionnaire was helpful during the administration phase.

The two most important characteristics of a translation, according to Dörnyei and Taguchi (2009), are accuracy (ensuring no change in meaning) and naturalness (using native language,

rather than stilted or odd translations). They note that many researchers choose a 'do-it-yourself' approach that can often lead to inaccurate translations and problems that are only discovered after data have been collected. Post hoc analyses of questionnaires may uncover these problems, and more often than not, the only solution is to exclude the problematic questions from the study (Dörnyei & Taguchi, 2009). A comprehensive framework for translation recommended by Harkness (2008) is the 'committee-based language approach', which consists of five procedures: translation, review, adjudication, pretesting, and documentation (TRAPD). This is very time- and resource-intensive and requires several translators to read the questions repeatedly and negotiate a final product (Harkness, 2008).

For researchers with 'limited resources' (Dörnyei & Taguchi, 2009, p. 50), two useful techniques for ensuring accurate and natural translations of questionnaires are 'back-translation' (Brislin, 1970) and external reviews (Dörnyei & Taguchi, 2009). Back-translation involves recruiting an external translator to translate the questions back from the target language to be checked against the original. External reviewers were used in this study, with groups of people fluent in both languages double-checking the translations for accuracy and naturalness. All the questionnaire translations in this study were verified in this way, and multiple teachers confirmed the accuracy of the translations. The translations of the student responses were checked by one other Arabic-speaking volunteer teacher.

Brislin (1986) outlines a series of suggestions for effective question-writing with items translated from English. These recommendations include the use of passive voice; the avoidance of colloquialisms; the repetition of nouns, rather than using pronouns; and the avoidance of words such as would, should, and may. These guidelines were followed as far as possible within the constraints of the survey context.

3.16 Limitations of the study

There were a significant number of challenges encountered during the course of this study. First, as this research involved a case study situated in a specific course in an Omani LC, the applicability of the study's results to other levels and institutions may be limited, according to Donmoyer (2000). Furthermore, Baumgarten (2013) argues that it is difficult to ensure the accuracy of data obtained from interviews and questionnaires. Respondents may provide biased information, especially on issues about which they are uncertain or feel stressed. To limit this risk, the questions were kept simple, the respondents were encouraged to ask for clarification on issues they found ambiguous, and the interviews and questionnaires were completed in locations where the participants felt comfortable. The respondents were also told to skip any questions they preferred not to answer. However, self-reporting has been shown to elicit inaccurate responses from participants (self-report bias). This can often reflect an attempt by the participant to please the researcher or make themselves appear more virtuous (social desirability bias) (Van de Mortel, 2008).

3.17 Conclusion

This study used qualitative and quantitative research techniques and analysed data obtained from primary sources. Sampling was carried out to select participants from the whole population in two stages. Thought was given to the ethical issues involved in a study of this nature, especially concerning confidentiality and unfair treatment of the respondents. The researcher also identified the limitations of the study and outlined some of the ways in which they were addressed. The next section presents the findings of the study in tables and graphs, discusses these results, and attempts to consider this information in the context of the existing literature.

CHAPTER IV - THE QUANTITATIVE STUDY: FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Introduction

Chapter 3 provided a detailed description of the methodological framework used to conduct the present study. The core aim of this research was to evaluate students and instructors' attitudes towards the use of online and traditional learning materials for language teaching, along with exploring the perceived benefits and disadvantages of e-learning. As noted in the previous chapter, a mixed-methods research approach was employed. This chapter presents and analyses the quantitative study results, concerning the student respondents and the questionnaire data.

4.2 An overview of Omani student profiles

The demographic characteristics of the students surveyed in this study were mixed. There were more men in the sample, as females perform better in high school than their male counterparts (Saidi & Al-Mahrooqi, 2012) and, as a result, more often avoid the lower levels of the foundation English programme. Most students in the LC foundation programme are Omanis, with some coming from Arabic-speaking GCC countries, such as the UAE and Saudi Arabia. However, all the students selected for this study came from Oman. Owing to the SQU policy of selecting students from every governorate, there were students from many different areas in level three. Perhaps because students growing up in more remote regions have limited exposure to both technology and English, they tend to be overrepresented in the lower levels at the LC (Islam, 2014; Islam & Al-Ghassani, 2015). For instance, almost none of those residing in the Al Wusta region had ever been to the cinema to watch an English film, nor had they attended a school that used computers in the learning process. The Al Wusta region is a desert area, with a slow rate of development in the area. On the other hand, students who attend school in the cosmopolitan capital

city of Muscat have plentiful opportunities for exposure to English, due to rapid development, private schools, and a greater emphasis on education (Sivaraman, 2014). The participants involved in this study were also from different socioeconomic backgrounds, which, along with past schooling and geographical differences, may have affected their education and attitude (Al-Issa, & Al-Bulushi, 2012). The preferences and opinions of these learners regarding conventional and online materials were collected to shed light on these key issues.

4.3 Omani students' attitudes towards the integration of online learning

This section presents data on Omani students' perceptions of the use of online learning and conventional teaching material. The online learning tools used in level three are MReader, Moodle Vocabulary, and Moodle Students.

4.3.1 Omani students' attitudes towards online materials

Data were obtained on the students' opinions of Moodle materials, including Moodle programme preferences, online material usage, the perceived role of online instruction in English, and the challenges and benefits of online activities. As shown in Figure 1, MReader was the most popular online tool, with 60% of the students preferring it over the Moodle courses. Almost a quarter of the participants (24%) selected Moodle Vocabulary as their favourite online tool, and 10% opted for Moodle Student. Just 6% of the students reported that they did not like any of the online tools used.



Figure 1: *Online tool preferences of level-three students (n = 277)*

The MReader quiz management site has more than 6,000 quizzes, covering popular graded reader series, adapted literature, and youth literature (Extensive Reading Foundation, 2020). There is a fairly large degree of student autonomy involved in using this website, as users select the stories to read (within their set level) and then complete a quiz based on what they have chosen to read. This type of autonomy has been shown to correlate with positive responses to online instruction (Liaw, 2007). Moodle Student provides a platform for students to practise reading and listening, answer quizzes related to class content, exchange ideas, and get involved in discussions. Few of the respondents chose Moodle as their preferred tool, which may be because it is not graded and completion is entirely optional. Moreover, the pressure of meeting the time and work commitments of the other components of the level-three programme could be a factor. As teachers are free to use this component as they wish, it is very difficult to determine which features made it so unpopular. Moodle Vocabulary, on the other hand, allows participants to learn vocabulary in context from short texts and listening passages and to take quizzes on the meanings of words. The 24% of the students who chose this as their preferred tool seem to prioritise the benefits of vocabulary exposure and practice. The two tools based on a behaviourist approach (MReader and Moodle vocabulary) are the preferred options among students, which lends support for the idea that this is the approach students become accustomed to in high school, while the more constructivist-based online discussions (Carbonell, 2004) offered by Moodle are more 'alien' and challenging for students. As mentioned in the literature review, Oman has not yet embraced constructivist-oriented online activities, due to student resistance and a lack of teacher training, which is in line with the findings here.

It is perhaps unsurprising that the relative popularity of online tools is reflected in their usage. Almost half of the participants (46%) indicated that they used MReader more often than the Moodle programmes in their level-three courses. Conversely, 13% indicated that they had used Moodle Student more often in their learning, while 37% cited Moodle Vocabulary. Surprisingly, despite some being graded, 3% of the sample said they had not used any of the three online tools in their studies. Figure 2 shows a graphical representation of the above statistics.



Figure 2: *Most frequently used online programmes by students* (n = 277)

In terms of how students perceived the usefulness of the online tools (see Figure 3), 48%

found MReader to be the most helpful for improving their English language proficiency. This is 96

perhaps unsurprising, considering it was also the most popular. One in 10 of the participants selected Moodle Student as the most effective online resource, and 35% opted for Moodle Vocabulary. A small percentage (7%) indicated that none of the online resources had helped them, which is similar to the number who said that they had not previously used any of them. These proportions of perceived usefulness reflect the students' preferences for and usage of the online tools. Again, this could be evidence of a preference for behaviourist-based approaches to instruction as this is the model with which students are most familiar, or it could simply be a reflection of use – in effect, the more students use an online tool, the more learning they believe has been accomplished.



Figure 3: Perceptions of the contribution of online tools to learning English (n = 277)

Many respondents (42%) claimed that they needed help when using Moodle Vocabulary, while just 15% and 20% said that they had experienced challenges that required help with MReader and Moodle Students, respectively. The substantial proportion of students who have needed help with Moodle Vocabulary highlights an issue raised by the teachers in interviews –

namely that many believe cheating is a significant issue with Moodle Vocabulary quizzes. Hinkel (2006) argues that difficulties with using online tools are common in such learning environments, thus teacher guidance is vital (Hrastinski, 2009).

It also emerged that most respondents were content with the online resources. One hundred and sixty-eight students (60%) were of the opinion that none of the online tools were a 'waste of time' and were all in some way helpful for their studies. Just 9% viewed MReader as a waste of time, but slightly more (11% and 17%, respectively) viewed Moodle Students and Moodle Vocabulary negatively. This majority support for online learning tools is backed up by the literature. For example, Gowande (2015), using the blended learning acceptance model, found Omani university students to have highly positive views of online learning. The negative impressions of Moodle Vocabulary could be attributed to the small grade percentage allotted to these quizzes in relation to the effort made by the students and the difficulty that some had with the platform (reflected in the level of help required for this tool, compared to that of the others). Table 1 below presents the combined data discussed above.

Questionnaire questions	Responses provided								Total	
	MReader		Moodle		Moodle		None of			
			Students		Vocabulary		them			
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Which type of online tool do	182	60	31	10	74	24	17	6	277	100
you like?										
Which online tool have you	140	46	38	13	113	37	8	3	277	100
used more at this level?										
Which online tool helped	151	48	30	10	110	35	21	7	277	100
you improve your English?										
Which online tool do you	42	15	57	20	123	42	65	23	277	100
usually need help with while										
using it?										
Which course do you think is a	23	9	30	11	45	17	168	63	277	100
waste of time?										

 Table 1: Student's Moodle preferences

As shown in Table 2 below, most of the students (88%) used MReader by themselves, while just over 67% reported using Moodle Vocabulary without outside help. Whether this assistance constituted cheating was unclear, as it was not revealed whether the help was of a technical nature or whether it concerned the answers. However, teachers reported that cheating was a significant problem with MReader, the online quiz platform. Alienation has been cited as a problem when engaging in online activities (Cole, 2008), and students may be seeking help as a result of this.
Questionnaire questions	Responses provided									Total	
	My own		With On				Off-				
			help		campus		campus				
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
How do you use MReader?	245	88	32	12	-	-	-	-	277	100	
How do you use Moodle	185	67	92	33	-	-	-	-	277	100	
Vocabulary?											
What is your preference for	-	-	-	-	216	78	61	22	277	100	
studying Moodle?											

Table 2: Responses regarding online tool preferences

Most respondents reported a preference for studying online on campus (78%), and a relatively small proportion said they preferred to complete online activities off campus (22%). The preference for on-campus study may be due to some audio files not opening off campus and internet services being free and generally better on SQU campus, compared to outside. Additionally, for some students, home computers and internet access remain unaffordable. Almost all the females studying at SQU live on campus (where men are not allowed), which could be another reason for most students preferring on-campus study. Al-Ani (2013) revealed that problems with devices were the biggest challenge for SQU students when using Moodle; thus, further probing in this area could reveal whether this was another reason for this preference.

Regarding the challenges students reported with the online tools (see Table 3), some 21 of the 142 respondents (14%) strongly agreed that the instructions provided for the online exercises were often unclear. Unfortunately, the questionnaire did not provide an opportunity for

the students to specify which online tool they believed had unclear instructions. In contrast, 58% of respondents disagreed that the online materials had unclear instructions; and around 27% were unsure about the clarity of instructions. Therefore, the instructions appear to be clear for most students, which could be taken as evidence that the online tools – designed by teachers from SQU (Moodle courses) and outside (MReader) – were designed with the needs of the lower level students in mind. This is despite some researchers claiming that the material design in Oman is often lacking in quality (e.g., Waterman, 2015).

Table 3: Challenges encountered while doing exercises on Moodle

Challenges encountered while doing	Respon	ses pro		Total				
exercises on Moodle								
	Strong	ly	Disa	gree	Not			
	agree				sure			
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Unclear instructions for Moodle exercises	21	14	83	58	38	27	142	100
The laboratories at the language centre have poor services	31	21	45	24	51	34	148	100
Moodle content is difficult	17	11	86	58	45	30	148	100
Insufficient time for completing Moodle	37	26	51	36	55	39	142	100
Poor computing skills	25	24	44	42	35	34	104	100
Poor English proficiency	34	20	78	46	58	34	170	100

Approximately 21% of the participants said that the LC computer laboratories had poor services, while 45% disagreed and a third (34%) were unsure. This high level of satisfaction with the laboratories could further explain why most students opted to conduct online activities on-

campus, rather than off. As mentioned earlier, this aligns with the findings of Al-Ani (2013), who concludes that 'frequent disturbance in computer devices' is one of the greatest challenges for SQU students working on Moodle assignments. Therefore, students wishing to avoid these issues may choose to complete their online activities on campus in the computer laboratories.

Very few students held the opinion that the online content was difficult to manage. Just 11% of the participants agreed with this statement, while 58% disagreed. Around 30% of the participants were unsure. The fact that most students do not find the Moodle content excessively difficult can be taken as further evidence that the materials are designed at an appropriate level. Once again, this is supported by Al-Ani (2013), who found that most SQU students did not view difficulties with Moodle as a hindrance to their finishing the online exercises.

Asked whether the time given to complete the courses was insufficient, around 26% agreed that it was, while 36% disagreed. A further 55 students (39%) were unsure. This question yielded the closest level of agreement between the participants. This perceived lack of time may partly explain why, according to the teachers, many students fail to compete the online activities. Al-Ani (2013) found that Omani tertiary students were not strongly concerned about having sufficient time to complete Moodle homework, and this is reflected in the above results. Several factors could be contributing to the lack of time reported by 26% of the students, including poor time management and excessive pressure from tests, homework, projects, presentations, and reports. Many students are unaccustomed to self-directed work (Al-Mahrooqi, 2012), and they may find it difficult to work autonomously on these online activities. Procrastination has also been cited in studies as a problem with online learning (Czerkawski, 2010).

A quarter of the students (24% of 104) reported having poor computer skills, which may affect their ability to submit work on time. Computing skills are obviously vital for a student to effectively utilise online resources. As touched on earlier, limited proficiency in this area could be 102

a result of students coming from remote areas in Oman where technology is less prevalent in homes and schools. A large proportion of students, however, either disagreed (42%) that poor computing skills were a challenge for online learning, or were unsure about this (34%). Similarly, Al-Ani (2013) found that computer skills were not a major factor in struggles with online components of blended courses.

Some students (20% of 170 respondents) felt that their poor English proficiency affected their ability to complete the online exercises. However, 46% of the respondents disagreed with this suggestion and 34% were unsure. As previously mentioned, some students came from remote areas where high school English teaching and general exposure to English is less comprehensive than in other areas (Al-Issa, 2006b; Al-Mahrooqi, 2012), which may inhibit their abilities and confidence in completing the English-language learning activities.

The questionnaire also included a section comprised of six questions on the benefits and perceived usefulness of the online activities. The results from this section are presented below in Table 4 below.

What are the benefits of Moodle courses?Responses provided								
	Stron	gly	Disag	gree	Not	Sure		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Online activities are better than attending classes	37	25%	58	39%	54	36%	149	100
Classes are more beneficial	56	27%	77	37%	73	35%	206	100
The online activities are more fun than classes	41	23%	64	36%	74	41%	179	100
Have helped improve English more than textbooks	35	18%	87	44%	74	38%	196	100
The activities help improve computing skills	35	16%	66	30%	121	55%	222	100
MReader and Moodle Vocabulary ('What's the right word?') has helped measure my improvement in English.	43	20%	75	35%	97	45%	215	100

Table 4: Benefits and perceived usefulness of the online activities

Around 25% of the students (37 of the 149) said that they preferred learning online to attending classes. However, 39% disagreed that using Moodle was better than attending classes, and approximately 36% of the participants were unsure.

Perhaps unsurprisingly, responses to the question of whether real-world classes were more beneficial for learning than Moodle had a very similar ratio: 27% (56 of 206) agreed, 37% disagreed, and 35% were unsure. The bar chart (Figure 5) and the pie chart (Figure 6) represent the above results. These results show that a large proportion of students (39%) preferred in-class instruction to the online alternative, which contradicts many other studies, which primarily show 104 positive attitudes to online learning (e.g., Luppicini, 2007). However, the question here specifically asked the students to choose between the two modes – in other words, if they chose online learning over classroom learning, this did not mean that they disliked the latter, only that it was not their first choice.



Figure 5: Benefits of using Moodle, as perceived by the language centre (LC) students

A third of the students (36%) disagreed that Moodle was more fun than classroom activities, while 23% of the students felt that it was (and 41% were unsure). Figure 6 provides a representation of the above information. From the students' responses, it is very difficult to gauge their perceptions of the usefulness of the online activities compared to classroom work, but it seems that a substantial proportion consider classes to be more fun than online activities. As the online activities are primarily based on a behaviourist approach, this preference for classroom work may lend support for the importance of social constructivism – or, the idea that human development depends on social contexts and that knowledge is acquired through interaction (Yang

& Wilson, 2006). This finding suggests that students prioritise human interaction, and online instruction may be missing this vital element. Interaction is included in the Moodle Student fora, but the lack of grading for these exercises (when teachers use them) means that students may not take them seriously, as learners tend to be very 'grades-driven' (Al Musawi, 2010b).



Figure 6: Student perceptions of whether Moodle activities are more fun than classroom activities

The questionnaire also investigated whether Moodle had more effectively helped the students to increase their English and computation skills, as compared to using textbooks. Only 18% of the students (35 of 196) agreed with this suggestion, whereas 44% disagreed. Around 38% of the participants were unsure. This clearly indicates that students tend to perceive textbooks as better for learning than online activities, which could stem from their preference for reading paper books over digital print. Stoop et al. (2013) note that this can be an issue with students, but they argue that it can be overcome. Just 16% of the participants (35 of 222) agreed that Moodle had helped them to improve their computing skills, while around 30% disagreed with this suggestion. Over half of the participants (55%) were unsure.



Figure 7: Student perceptions of the effects of Moodle use on English and computing skills at the language centre (LC)

The final question concerned the benefits of online exercises for measuring improvement in English language learning. Just one-fifth of the respondents (43 of 215) agreed that the online activities had helped them to measure improvements in their English skills. Notably, more than half of the participants (55%) were unsure as to whether the online activities had helped them measure improvements in their English language skills, and more than a third (35%) disagreed with the suggestion. Figure 8 (below) presents a detailed breakdown of the responses to this question. The relatively large proportion of respondents who were 'unsure' suggests that these students are not necessarily in the habit of self-assessment, a practice which Ellis (2015) describes as vital for effective language learning.



Figure 8: Student perceptions of whether online activities help to measure improvement in English (n = 215)

4.3.2 Language centre (LC) students' perceptions of conventional materials

This section addresses the findings on perceptions of conventional learning materials used in level-three English language learning. The students were asked to choose between textbooks on four topics: listening, reading, writing, and study skills. As previously mentioned, the listening and reading books are commercial textbooks, while the study skills and writing textbooks were designed in-house by LC teachers. Table 5 shows a breakdown of the results for this section.

Questions related to conventional	Resp	Total							
materials	more	than	one)						selections
	Listening		Reading		Writing		Study		A total of
							skills		277
									students
									responded
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No. of
									responses
Which textbook/s do you prefer?	93	33	130	47	46	17	81	29	350
Which textbook/s do you not like?	49	18	68	24	106	38	57	21	280
Which textbook/s do you think is/are useful?	99	36	112	40	55	20	101	36	367
Which textbook/s help(s) you to improve in English?	135	47	106	38	60	10	80	15	381

 Table 5: Students' attitudes towards conventional materials

The reading textbook was the most commonly preferred (47%), followed by the listening skills textbook (33%). The study skills textbook, which provides students with strategies for learning so as to gain the most from their language studies, was the third most preferred (29%); and the least liked of the four was the writing skills textbook, selected by just 17% of the students. This textbook provided the students with essential grammar and punctuation required for effective written communication and introduced the notion of 'writing as a process'.

Asked about the textbooks they disliked, 38% of the 277 respondents cited the writing skills textbook. This confirms the above finding that the writing textbook was not popular. The second most disliked textbook was the reading skills textbook (24%). The textbook on study skills was slightly less disliked, with 21% selecting this, and around 18% said they disliked the listening skills textbook.

As shown in Table 5, a significant percentage of the respondents (40%) suggested that the reading skills textbook was the most useful. This result suggests that students preferred this textbook because they found it the most useful. The listening and study skills textbooks were selected as the next most useful, with 36% choosing each. Only 20% described the writing textbook as useful.

The next question explored which textbooks students thought had helped them to improve their English language proficiency. Nearly half of the 277 participants (47%) felt that the listening and speaking textbooks had helped, while 38% cited the reading textbook. Only 15% were of the opinion that the study skills book was effective in this area, and the students had the lowest opinion of the efficacy of the writing textbook (10%).

These results highlight the positive perceptions of the commercial textbooks, which is in line with the findings of Al-Issa and Al-Balushi (2102), who note that in-house textbooks in Omani universities are considered visually unappealing. However, studies in the Western context have found positive responses to the contextualised content of in-house textbooks (Wedemeyer, 2010).

Open-ended questionnaire responses

The open-ended questions in the student questionnaire produced some interesting findings (see Appendix B). The students cited various reasons as to why they liked the reading textbooks. They reported enjoying the stories in the textbooks and said they provided 'clear', 'useful', and 'necessary' skills. The reading textbook also provided them with what they considered to be new vocabulary, structure, and topics related to their daily lives. In addition, some students felt that this textbook left them more prepared for classes and increased their 'experience in life'. Some also said that the textbook enabled them to identify their weak points and become faster readers.

The textbook 'attracts my attention', being 'full of images', said one respondent. Asked about the study skills textbook, some students felt that the activities helped them to prepare for exams, providing them with essential topics, useful activities, varied ideas, and new vocabulary. Those who liked the writing books felt that the textbook developed their spelling, improved their grammar, taught them new English rules, and improved their writing skills.

Many reasons were also given for disliking the textbooks. Some students said the listening textbook was difficult to understand, contained difficult vocabulary, and wasted their time. Some expressed their dislike for the reading textbook on the grounds that it was too long and boring, containing difficult content and incomprehensible vocabulary. Moreover, they expressed that this textbook resulted in too much homework and insufficient time to complete the exercises. In addition, some felt that the reading books disregarded their cultural and religious values and included embarrassing topics. This echoes the conclusions of Wedemeyer (2010), who states that cultural inappropriateness is one reason why in-house language textbooks are often preferred. Similarly, in an Omani elementary school context, Al-Jardani (2012a) found in-house textbooks to be more relevant, engaging, and adaptable to blended courses.

The writing textbook, which students disliked more than any of the other textbooks, was criticised for failing to encourage imagination or creativity due to its lack of pictures. The students felt it did not improve their English and the content was vague. As mentioned earlier, the in-house textbooks in Omani universities are often viewed as less attractive (Al-Issa & Al-Balushi, 2012). Several students stated that the writing textbook was boring and covered uninteresting topics. In addition, some students pragmatically stated that these textbooks lacked examination preparation material, and some said that their perception of the quality of a textbook was dependent on how the teacher used it.

Those students who disliked the study skills textbook said that it was not useful, the content was too 'easy', it lacked clear organisation, and its activities were 'vague'. As with the writing textbook, some students complained about a lack of pictures – a complaint common to all the inhouse designed textbooks. Kashoob (2018) argues that the lack of images is a problem that needs addressing across all Omani ELT materials at the tertiary level, and she suggests the use of checklists to remedy deficiencies such as these. Figure 9 shows which textbooks the sample of 277 students liked and disliked. The bar chart highlights that the students preferred the commercial textbooks (reading and listening) over the in-house options (writing and study skills). As Waterman (2015) discovered, Omani language learning material writers (particularly on the topic of writing skills) often lack training and ability, and this may be reflected in the poor perceptions students had of the in-house textbooks.



Figure 9: Language centre (LC) students' preferences for various level-three textbooks (n = 277) (respondents could choose more than one option)

The students' dislike for the SQU writing textbook may be attributable to many reasons. There are much higher expectations of students' writing ability when they reach university, compared to high school. In a high school English class, students may be expected to write up to one paragraph, without much attention to grammar or spelling. Level-three LC students, on the other hand, are asked to write multiple-paragraph essays, following a three-draft process, with correct grammar, and attend to new concepts such as coherence and cohesion. Trabelsi (2015) notes that writing is often the weakest English skill among Omani students, as it is among Arab students in general. This difficulty with writing could perhaps be reflected in the students' dislike of the writing textbook. However, reading is considered a weak skill for Omani and Arab students at all levels due to the lack of a reading culture (Mahrooqi & Denman, 2016), but this was not reflected in the students' responses to the reading textbook, which was the most popular.

The questionnaire also probed students' opinions of what was lacking in the available conventional materials. The students asserted that they preferred textbooks with variety, interesting content, easy and useful exercises, clear instructions, pictures, and content that is age appropriate and which addresses their needs. In addition, the students preferred books that increased their motivation and confidence, prepared them for real-life interactions, provided them with sufficient practice, and improved their interactions with their teachers. Several students proposed modifications, such as the inclusion of fun and interesting activities, exam practice, pictures in the reading textbook, some Arabic translations, and the exclusion of useless and repetitive topics. Other suggestions included shorter passages in the reading books, updated content, and increased ease and clarity. Some students boldly suggested scrapping the writing book entirely and even changing some teachers who relied on outdated methods of teaching. Overall, the students felt that more difficult topics and in-depth content should be included in the study skills book, the reading books should be made easier and more interesting, the listening and speaking book should be separated in two, and the content should be added and simplified.

4.4 Benefits and challenges of conventional and online materials in language teaching

In addition to investigating students' attitudes towards the use of online and traditional learning materials for language teaching, this study explored students' views of the benefits and disadvantages of using these materials for language teaching at the LC. The results are presented in the following subsections.

4.5 Perceived benefits of conventional and online materials for language teaching

Almost a third of the sample (30.3%) disagreed that working on Moodle was better than attending classes, and another 17% strongly disagreed, while 19.5% agreed, 13.4% strongly agreed, and 20.9% were unsure. Thus, considerably more students (47.3%) were in favour of inclass activities, with just 32.5% favouring online instruction.

When participants were asked to compare the benefits of conventional learning with those of online learning through Moodle, 47% agreed that attending classes was more beneficial than using Moodle alone (with 20% of these strongly agreeing), 25% disagreed (8% strongly so), and 28% were unsure. These findings (see Figure 10) corroborate those of the previous question and indicate that almost twice as many students prefer in-class activities over online instruction. If these results indicate that students value the collaborative aspects of in-class instruction, perhaps more instructor or tutor support could be built into the online activities. Online participation by teachers was described as lacking by some of the students; and, according to the theory of interaction and communication, some form of conversation (synchronous or, more practically, asynchronous) is required to motivate students in online environments (Holmberg, 2005). The theory of independence and autonomy and learner independence as the basis of online learning places value on responsive teacher involvement, which is thought to lead to more positive perceptions of e-learning experiences (Liaw et al., 2007). The wide variety of responses from

students reflect the findings of Fraser (2015), who argues that cultural differences, ability, and speed of processing all affect students' perceptions of online environments. Further research is needed to untangle the relationships between these different factors.



Figure 10: Percentage of language centre (LC) learners who believe that attending class is preferable to completing Moodle activities (n = 277)

Most participants agreed (61.2%) or strongly agreed (14.8%) that using Moodle is more fun than attending a regular lesson, while just 22.4% disagreed and 10.1% strongly disagreed with this statement. Approximately 23.1% were unsure. Thus, 75.8% of students agreed that Moodle is more fun than classroom work alone, compared to 32.5% who had more fun in class. This result suggests that students do not necessarily consider 'fun' to mean 'better', as Moodle was perceived to be more 'fun', but the classroom lessons were thought to be 'better'. Again, this hints that the social aspect of classes makes them preferable for students, compared with the limited scope of online quizzes, designed with behaviourist principles in mind (Weegar & Pacis, 2012). A significant proportion (61.2%) agreed that Moodle activities assisted in improving their English skills, and 12.6% strongly agreed. Just 19.5% disagreed and 9.7% strongly disagreed, while 31.4% were unsure. Overall, therefore, most students (72.8%) agreed that Moodle was helpful, and just 30.2% disagreed. Jared (2014) concludes that language students can evaluate the usefulness of their online activities; and as the perception of effectiveness is known to be important for learning in Omani universities (Shaikh, Al-Azawi, & Mond, 2011), this strong belief in online learning is a promising sign.

Another benefit of Moodle, as indicated by the results, was an improvement in the participants' computer skills. About 43.6% agreed that Moodle was helpful for improving computer skills, and a further 12.6% strongly agreed. Just 11.9% disagreed and 9.7% strongly disagreed, and the remainder (23.8%) were unsure. Therefore, most students (56.2%) agreed that Moodle activities played a role in improving their computer skills, and only 35.7% disputed this. Improvements in computer skills can be considered an additional benefit of online components to language courses, and the Oman government has set this as a goal – alongside English language proficiency – for improving workplace readiness (Al Balushi & Griffiths, 2013).

	Stron	ngly	Agre	e	Not sure		Disagree		Strongly		Total
	Agre	e							disagree		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
Working on Moodle is	37	13.4	54	19.5	58	20.9	84	30.3	47	17	277
better than attending											
classes											
The classes I attend with the	56	20.2	73	26.4	77	27.8	46	16.6	23	8.3	277
teacher are more beneficial											
than working on my own on											
Moodle											
In general, Moodle activities	41	14.8	74	26.7	64	23.1	69	22.4	28	10.1	277
are more fun than attending											
regular classes											
In general, Moodle activities	35	12.6	74	26.7	87	31.4	54	19.5	27	9.7	277
help to improve my English											
more than the											
textbooks we use in class											
I feel that Moodle activities have helped to improve my	35	12.6	121	43.6	66	23.8	33	11.9	22	7.9	277
computing skills											
	10	1	0.7	25.0	~~	07.1	10		15	<i></i>	
I feel that the grades I get	43	15.5	97	35.0	75	27.1	43	15.5	Γ7	6.1	
from MReader and 'What's											
the right word?' measure											
my improvement in English											

Table 6: A comparison of the benefits of conventional and online learning materials

4.6 Perceived disadvantages of using conventional and online materials in language

teaching at LC

Figure 7 shows the results for the questions on the perceived disadvantages of online learning, as compared to conventional learning.

Table 7: Disadvantages of using online learning materials, in comparison with conventional
 learning materials, at the language centre (LC)

What challenges do you	Stro	ngly	Agree		Not sure		Disagree		Strongly	
encounter when completing	agre	9							disagree	
excrements of whoodie:										
	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%	No	%
Instructions for the Moodle	21	7.6	38	13.7	83	30	95	34.3	40	14.4
exercises are not clear										
The laboratories at the language centre (LC) have	31	11.2	51	18.4	66	23.8	87	31.4	40	14.4
poor services										
Moodle content is difficult	17	6.1	45	16.2	86	31	91	32.9	33	11.9
Insufficient time is given to complete the Moodle activities	37	13.4	55	19.9	51	18.4	83	30	48	17.3
I have poor computing skills	25	9	35	12.6	44	15.9	69	24.9	92	33.2
I feel that grades I get from	34	12.3	58	20.9	78	28.2	84	30	24	8.7
MReader and Moodle										
Vocabulary measure my										
improvement in English										

From this table, we can see that 34.3% of the respondents disagreed that the instructions for Moodle exercises were clear and 14.4% strongly disagreed. A smaller percentage agreed (13.7%) and 7.6% strongly felt that they were clear, and 30% were unsure. Thus, almost half of the students (48.7%) found the instructions unclear, compared with 21.3% who were happy with the clarity. As mentioned previously, a lack of online teacher support seems to be a concern; and addressing this issue could resolve problems such as the unclear instructions.

On the quality of services found in the LC laboratories, 31.4% disagreed and 14.4% strongly disagreed that the services were poor. Around 18.4% agreed that the services were poor, and 11.2% agreed strongly. Almost a quarter 23.8% were unsure. This indicates that more students were happy with the quality of the services in the LC laboratories (45.8%), with just 29.6% stating that they were poor. Without knowing exactly what the students perceive to be poor (e.g., the internet provision, hardware, software, opening hours), it is difficult to compare these results with those of previous research, but Al-Ani (2013) found university network issues to be the second biggest challenge when completing online study, suggesting technical issues are an ongoing concern.

In response to the question on the difficulty of Moodle content, most students (44.8%) did not find it difficult (32.9% disagreeing with this statement and 11.9% strongly disagreeing). However, a smaller proportion (22.3%) found the content challenging to some degree (16.2% agreed and 6.1% strongly agreed). A relatively large group (31%) were unsure. These responses are difficult to decipher without further research on the exact nature of this difficulty and whether the it is leading to variation in outcomes.

Almost half of the students (47.3%) disagreed that the time allocated to complete Moodle was insufficient, with 30% disagreeing and 17.3% strongly disagreeing. Around 19.9% agreed that there was not enough time allocated to Moodle, and 13.4% strongly agreed – giving a total of

33.3%. Approximately 18.4% of respondents were unsure. This suggests that students need training in time management, which Al Musawi (2010b) also found to be an issue for online learning.

A large proportion (58.1%) disagreed that inadequate computer skills were a disadvantage in online learning, with 24.9% disagreeing and 33.2% disagreeing strongly. Around 15.9% were unsure. A relatively small number of students agreed that a lack of computer skills was a problem (21.6%), with approximately 12.6% agreeing and 9% strongly agreeing. This low level of disagreement supports the claim of Al-Ani (2013) that computer skills are perceived as a very insignificant challenge to online learning at SQU.

Finally, the results indicate that students were split reasonably evenly on the perceived usefulness of online activities for measuring improvement in language learning. Overall, 38.7% disagreed to some extent, while 33.2% agreed that it was useful. Breaking these numbers down further, 30% of the respondents disagreed, 8.7% disagreed strongly, around 20.9% agreed, and 12.3% agreed strongly. Approximately 28.2% were unsure. Several reasons can be postulated as to why students found the online tools useful for measuring their performance and improvement in English. First, the activities are graded, which may make it possible to gauge improvement based on quiz scores. Second, for MReader, the students can compare themselves with others from SQU and other institutions in terms of the number of stories they had read. If they have read more stories than other students, they may feel this reflects their progress in English. The 38.7% who felt that the activities did not measure their achievement may have found the course was too short to gauge progress. According to the IELTS handbook (2002), 200 engaged classroom hours are required to improve by one IELTS band score. Over the course of level three, LC students have around 270 hours; thus, there is perhaps insufficient time for students to detect clear progress, especially without the self-assessment training that Ellis (2015) deems essential. As Ahn (2000) says of Korean students, 'Despite students having spent a thousand hours learning English in the classroom, they are still unable to communicate in English', which illustrates that exposure to English does not necessarily equate to results that teachers, let alone students, can detect. Further evidence for the difficulty in gauging progress comes from Edmunds, Thorpe, and Conole (2012), who suggest that, despite thousands of impact studies on the use of online learning for student achievement, it remains difficult to quantify.

Figure 11 provides a summary of the results on the perceived disadvantages of online materials.



Figure 11: A summary of the challenges to using online materials at the language centre (LC) (n = 277).

4.7 Discussion

According to Brophy (2013), the major strengths of an e-learning programme lie in its capacity to offer differentiated instruction, to motivate, and to enable activities that are difficult to recreate in conventional classes. Meta studies such as that by Means et al. (2010) have mainly

been positive on the effectiveness of blended instruction. However, in line with the results of this study, research from around the world has found that students still often prefer classroom content to online material (Celik & Yesilyurt, 2013). Regarding online instruction in a Russian context, Emelyanova and Voronina (2017) state that there is 'no clear evidence that this type of language instruction is fully embraced by language learners, nor is it viewed by them as a form of linguistic support' (p. 36). They argue that students praise the convenience and flexibility of online components, but find motivation and effectiveness to be lacking. One of the main reasons why online content is less often preferred by students is that it is not thought of as effective for improving language (Brophy, 2013). This is in line with the findings of Al-Ani (2013), who concludes that Omani university students perceive Moodle to have limited effectiveness in terms of motivation, achievement, and communication. This may be why a large proportion of the students in this study said that online activities were less effective than classroom instruction. Part of the reason for this dislike of online materials could be increased anxiety, which Edmunds et al. (2012) cite as a major influence on motivation in a Western context, while Al-Ani found that anxiety had a moderate to low impact on SQU students' online learning through Moodle in different colleges.

The results of this study indicate that e-learning motivates some LC students more than others; as some described it as more fun and beneficial for learning English than in-class work, though these students appear to be in the minority. In Western contexts, students often find it more interesting to study using their personal computers, rather than textbooks (e.g., Ku et al., 2013), which is consistent with findings on SQU students. For example, Osman and Ahmed (2003) conclude that the implementation of e-learning considerably enhanced student motivation. Al-Qahtani and Higgins (2013) note that, when ICT is well integrated into learning, it promotes the teacher-student relationship and makes learning more fun and meaningful, while

improving motivation, attitudes, and performance and resulting in long-term engagement and learning for Arab students. This is evident, to some degree, in the current research, where almost 39% of the participants said the online programmes had helped them improve their English language skills more than textbooks.

Most students selected MReader as their favourite online component, which implies that this is well designed and utilised and motivating. This opens up the possibility that, if the other online programmes such as Moodle were professionally designed by an outside organisation, they too could be popular among the students. Another reason for students preferring MReader could be that it was designed using a behaviourist approach, in that it tests low-level skills such as memory and basic reading comprehension with simple quizzes. Students are accustomed to this method from high school, where behaviourism-based instructional design is common due to tradition and a slow rate of conversion to constructivism-based instruction (Gasmi & Thomas, 2017). In addition, MReader has autonomy built into its design, as it enables the students to choose their own books. As explained in the literature review, the theory of independence and autonomy holds that more learner-centred instruction leads to more positivity towards instruction and greater independence (Liaw et al., 2007). Therefore, if this feature were built into other online activities in Moodle, this could enhance their popularity. The answer to increased autonomy at SQU may lie in the Hy-flex learning delivery used at SFU, where students can design a combination of online and classroom learning to suit their situation. This would not only give greater independence to learners, but also, supporting Oman's drive to provide more high school graduates with access to tertiary education, it could alleviate pressure on resources through more efficient, economical, and targeted instruction in line with the theory of industrialisation (Peters, 1988).

Many of the students sought help with the activities that had been designed to be done

individually, which indicates that the clarity of the instructions was an issue (as was reported by the students); and it also suggests that students are approaching the online exercises in a social manner. Therefore, the students may be ready for online activities of a more student-centred constructivist nature, involving collaboration and group participation (Siemens, 2008), which the Oman Ministry of Education claims to promote (Al-Jardani, 2012b). As social bonding is also an overarching objective of the SQU LC (Tuzlukova et al., 2019), the social aspect of online learning deserves more attention.

When asked their views about the conventional learning materials, most students expressed a high regard for the textbooks they were supplied with, indicating they preferred classroom instruction to online activities. This is in line with the findings of Ku et al. (2013), who suggest that most American distance university students preferred textbooks to e-learning materials, as textbooks are tangible and more comfortable to use. However, as with most of the questionnaire results, there was a relatively large group at the other end of the continuum who did not enjoy using conventional learning resources. Some students preferred online instruction to attending classes (32%) and found Moodle more fun than textbook content (40%). The reasons for these preferences could be numerous, including teacher differences and the view that online learning is more engaging than conventional learning (Celik & Yesilyurt, 2013). This preference for online materials aligns with findings by Al-Ani (2008), who concludes that online materials are preferred by most students learning English as a foreign language in a college in Oman due to what they describe as improved 'participation in learning', communication, and knowledge. In a different study, Beetham and Sharpe (2013) found that the use of computers reduced dependence on the teacher and promoted flexibility in learning, which promoted autonomy (Chikwa et al., 2018) and resulted in cost savings (Baker & Passmore, 2016). Beetham and Sharpe (2013) note that the use of textbooks and other hard-copy materials involves substantial expense in the long-term,

compared with online learning materials, which can be shared among a large number of students. Due to Oman's challenging financial situation and the pressure on it to reform its language education provision while cutting costs (Al Riyami, 2016), the development of its online learning capabilities seems more important than ever.

Moreover, the use of online materials was found to be more fun than working with conventional learning materials. This view was expressed by 61.2% of the students, who stated that Moodle was more enjoyable than attending the regular class lessons. The respondents said that computers enhanced the presentation of learning materials in ways that made them more attractive than traditional learning methods. These results are similar to those of Verdugo and Belmonte (2007), who conclude that online learning materials are more engaging and student-oriented than conventional learning materials and can be easily tailored to meet the specific needs of students.

This study has also uncovered some perceived advantages of conventional learning materials. First, the results indicate that many respondents (46.6%) found guidance from teachers to be important. They agreed that working with a teacher was preferable to doing personal Moodle classes. A small portion (24.9%) felt that using Moodle was better than working with a teacher, thus conventional learning was preferred by the majority of participants, despite being less fun. This supports the contention of Jared (2014) that students can properly evaluate online learning materials, generally having the maturity to accept that 'fun' does not necessarily mean 'useful'. It also suggests that, until online activities are designed to maximise collaboration and provide a sense of support and community, students will continue to prefer classroom interaction. A study by Al Saadi et al. (2017) that examined SQU students' perceptions of e-books found that, while students are familiar with e-books, they prefer the paper form and may need more time and encouragement to fully embrace digital reading material. Al Saadi et al. (2017) suggest that the dislike for online materials in general may be partially explained by the finding that most Omani university students in their study (69%) had an aversion to reading digital content, thus preferring paper books over e-books.

The literature review and the data analysis in this work indicate that online learning faces a number of challenges. A certain level of computer skill is evidently a prerequisite for learners to use the online tools. The results here indicate that a considerable portion of the participants (21.6%) lacked the basic knowledge required to access and use online materials. The implication of this is that a large number of students may not have the opportunity to benefit from online learning materials. This is supported by studies such as that of Garrett (2009), which was conducted in the West and concludes that challenges around the use of computers make it difficult to adopt computerised learning. A more recent study by Al Saadi et al. (2017) found that 77% of Omani college students said training in the use of online material was important or very important. More needs analysis and support is needed to help students.

This study also found that the use of online learning materials can be affected by external distractions. These distractions come from other apps, games, websites, and online adverts, which all compete for the students' attention. This reflects the findings of Saadi et al. (2017), which suggest that Omani tertiary students experience distractions and health problems as major disadvantages in accessing online content. Furthermore, the results of the student survey indicate that it is difficult for a student to monitor the progress of their language learning, though this may be due to the short duration of the course and a lack of training in self-assessment – something that Ellis (2015) claims is essential for language learners.

Some respondents found the use of conventional learning materials unappealing. In this study, 76% of the respondents considered conventional learning materials to be 'boring'. Only 32.4% found them as enjoyable as online sources. This could be due to the type of materials on

126

offer in each mode. For example, online materials may be perceived as more visually appealing to Omani university students due to media use (Wheeler et al., 2008), and these same students may be proceeding at their own pace and working more autonomously (Gawande, 2015).

4.8 Chapter summary

This chapter presented an analysis and discussion of the results concerning students' attitudes towards the integration of e-learning into education. It emerged from the analysis that most of the students had positive perceptions of the use of both online and traditional learning materials to support language teaching.

The following chapter presents the qualitative results on the instructors' perceptions of the use of online and traditional learning materials. The chapter also highlights what instructors perceive to be the benefits and disadvantages of these types of teaching material.

CHAPTER V - THE QUALITATIVE STUDY: FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

5.1 Introduction

The qualitative component of the study sought to expand upon the quantitative findings reported in the previous chapter and uncover why the respondents took their negative or positive stances. The qualitative results are presented here in two sections: one concerns the qualitative analysis of the results obtained from the semi-structured interviews, and the second is a discussion of the findings.

5.2 Qualitative data collection and preparations for the analysis

As described in the methodology chapter, the qualitative data were collected through semistructured interviews, and the respondents were selected using a stratified sampling technique. This technique was employed to help recruit participants from various language teaching backgrounds, as discussed in section 6.3. Using this sampling strategy, 13 respondents were recruited.

At the end of each interview session, the information obtained was summarised, and the relevant quotes and interpretations were read back to the interviewees to ensure they had been accurately expressed and recorded. The content analysis approach was then used to analyse the data. This essentially involves the interpretation of data in the form of text to uncover meaning and trends (Hsieh & Shannon, 2005). Following the interviews, the data were coded and key themes were identified from individual words and sentences (Cronin & Sugimoto, 2014). The number of teachers whose responses were categorised under each theme is reported. Although the use of numerical data in qualitative studies has been challenged by some researchers, Ritchie et al. (2013, p.34) argue that it is a valuable strategy that can provide supplementary support for

the evidence retrieved. In this case, the researcher used numerical data primarily to indicate the level of agreement among teachers, rather than making conclusive statements based on numeric calculations.

5.3 An overview of respondents' profiles

All 13 respondents were instructors teaching level three English in the foundation programme at the LC in SQU. Ten of the respondents were female, and the others were male. Most were aged between 25 and 45 years. Two teachers were Omanis, and the others were from different the USA, the UK, Turkey, and Russia. The teachers had various qualifications, backgrounds, and experiences. Some held bachelor's degrees and others had master's degrees, and two had obtained PhD. The teachers were diverse in terms of their age, education, and experience, and this was reflected in their attitudes towards the use of online and traditional learning materials for supporting language teaching. The next section provides a presentation of the results obtained from these interviews.

5.4 Research procedure for qualitative study

To ensure reliable results, and in accordance with the objectives of this research, teachers with full teaching schedules were chosen, rather than those only teaching one or two skills. This was because the interviews concerned all four English language skills (listening, speaking, writing, and reading) and study skills. Each teacher was given a copy of the intended questions prior to the actual interviews. This allowed them time to think about their responses and gave an opportunity to easily withdraw from the study if the questions made them uncomfortable. The teachers were assured of their anonymity and told that the recordings of their interviews would be destroyed after

the research had been completed. This encouraged the participants to be open and free when giving their responses.

5.5 Instructors' attitudes towards the integration of online and traditional learning

As stated earlier, the qualitative component of this study investigated what teachers perceived to be the benefits and disadvantages of online and traditional learning materials, as well as their attitudes towards the use of these materials for language teaching. To meet these research objectives, the participants were asked a range of questions (refer to Appendix B). The results obtained are presented in the following subsections, each representing an independent question or theme.

5.5.1 Do you support the idea of integrating e-learning into education?

The purpose of this question was to investigate the participants' attitudes towards the use of online tools for language teaching. The interviews revealed that almost all of the respondents (12 of the 13, or 92%) advocated the integration of e-learning. A number of reasons were given by the respondents to explain their support; and themes related to cautious positivity and a desire to keep students engaged emerged from this question.

The teachers who were positive about integration highlighted improvements in communication and engagement between instructors and students; increases to student motivation, which made learning more enjoyable; enhancements in the flexibility of learning, with regard to location and time; and the promotion of autonomous learning by decreasing teacher dependence and allowing students to identify and correct their own mistakes. For example, one participant said the following:

Yes, I do [support the integration of online learning]. e-Learning opens doors to a different way of learning. Students can learn from anywhere and at any time on

their phones by accessing websites or Moodle quizzes, as long as they have an internet connection. Also, the students are interested in everything related to technology and we should take advantage of that. It also promotes autonomous learning as they don't need a teacher to learn (P02).

This argument was also echoed by other participants. For example, according to P05 and P12, the failure to integrate e-learning – particularly in these times, when students are spending a significant amount of their time on devices – would make it difficult for instructors to engage with learners. As P12 indicated,

I mean if we don't integrate e-learning in this day and age, for the kind of learners we are dealing with, it is very difficult to engage them. So, we have to engage our learners by bringing e-learning into the classroom (P12).

On a similar note, P05 had this to say about integrating e-learning:

I believe it should be integrated. Nowadays, students use technological devices such as phones, iPads, and tablets, among others. Therefore, why don't we integrate these things and make good use of them for their learning as well? So, I believe, yeah, that is a good thing (P05).

As far back as 2009, studies were citing near 100% mobile telephone ownership by Omani university students and indicating that most felt 'uncomfortable' without their telephones (Belwal & Belwal, 2009). Therefore, as the teachers in this study mentioned, it is essential to exploit the ubiquity of this technology for the benefits of learning.

Though virtually all the respondents indicated that they advocated e-learning, two participants expressed concerns about the extent of the integration and argued for caution in the use of online components. For example, P04 noted a need for more research, as e-learning may actually have a negligible impact on education. In addition, P09 said that some educators rely on e-learning to such an extent that they have forgotten the value of face-to-face interactions and activities.

One respondent reported a preference for conventional methods of learning and attributed this to being relatively conservative. This opinion ties in with the conclusions of Borg (2003) that teachers' beliefs are often relatively fixed by the time they begin teacher training, and they can be difficult to change. Age and computer literacy could be factors in this 'conservatism', as younger and more computer literate teachers have been shown to incorporate technology more readily (Yang & Huang, 2008). One respondent said the following:

...because I am a bit conservative, I prefer teacher-student interaction through faceto-face communication. On the other hand, e-learning is good as it can be accessed anywhere. So even if a student is sick or has gone to some vacation, he or she can continue studying (P13).

5.5.2 What do you think about the three types of online activities available for level three students?

The teachers were asked about their attitudes towards the three online components available for level-three students – namely, Moodle Vocabulary, Moodle for Students, and MReader. The participants provided a wide range of responses. Four of the instructors expressed satisfaction with all three options, while another four instructors had varying opinions, and, surprisingly, despite teaching this level, two interviewees said they were unfamiliar with the online components.

The respondents who expressed satisfaction highlighted a number of reasons for their positive perceptions. They felt the tools gave students an opportunity to develop their skills, enrich their vocabulary, study independently outside the classroom, and stay motivated. According to P02, the three online components gave students exposure to new words through the

reading and listening exercises. P11 and P13 maintained that the three online components present an excellent opportunity for students to develop their skills and to find learning more enjoyable. Some respondents also noted that the tools helped the students remain motivated to read, as they could easily assess how they were progressing. This contradicts the claims of many students who said they could not easily judge their progress. P11 stated the following:

I absolutely love the MReader and I think it is great. This is something that we were really striving for its implementation because not all students are comfortable reading books. Therefore, MReader, supports them in a pleasant and fun way of encouraging them to read as they see how they're progressing (P11).

P13 shared similar views on why ensuring an appropriate level was important for enjoyment and motivation:

Well, I love them because they give the students an opportunity to develop their skills. Though they are graded, MReader activities are kind of easier than their level, so students can do it for pleasure. Besides, Moodle for vocabulary is not hard (P13).

P03 viewed MReader positively because it gave students an opportunity to read by themselves and take an automatically graded test online, hence saving teachers' time. This is an important consideration, as some studies have shown that teachers in Omani colleges can be reluctant to introduce technology due to a lack of time (Al-Senaidi, Lin, & Poirot, 2009). P06 said that MReader was well organised and noted – as a positive – that it was used internationally.

Four out of the 13 respondents expressed mixed reactions to the three online tools. P06 stated that some students complained because the Moodle for Students quizzes were too easy, were worth too few marks, and did not align with the course content:

My students have complained that these quizzes are too easy and the answers are

right there in the quiz itself, and for each unit there is only one mark – whether they are doing two or three quizzes in each... I don't think they need to learn some of these things because they already know. I would like if the quizzes are a bit more challenging, maybe by making sure what is online corresponds with what is being studied in the books to make them relevant (P06).

A number of other weaknesses were also mentioned, with some negative perceptions of the three online components. For example, P03 noted that, although MReader was a great idea, it was not user-friendly because of the procedures involved. P03 noted that students needed an account to use the tool and they had to wait two days to retake a test. P03 noted,

...it's rather formal and bit bureaucratic since you have to sign-in and only have two days in between your test, but the idea is very good in my opinion for homework and for something that students do outside their classrooms (P03).

With respect to the extra activities in Moodle, P03 and P06 indicated that this was challenging, because instructors had to be very specific about what they wanted students to complete from the large collection of materials, identifying that which fitted the needs of their particular classroom environments. P06 stated that, although she encouraged her students to complete the extra (optional) Moodle activities, she was unsure whether the students found them useful. On the other hand, P03 and P08 indicated that the extra Moodle activities were useful for teaching their Arabic-speaking students how to pronounce and spell difficult sounds. P03 said,

When it comes to the extra activities, a teacher has to be very specific about what they need to select to fit the need of their particular classroom environment. For instance, in pronunciation, as you know, in 340, we also have links to the clarity package and that has a section about pronunciation which is called 'clear pronunciation'... The pairs of words targeted are not relevant to the local environment. They don't target 'pro' and 'boo', they don't look at 'go' and jo', so as a teacher you have to be selective. And there is no 'ay' you can actually put them together – you have to take them separately. But I think one of those packages is very useful for students in the pronunciation of individual sounds that are often mispronounced and thus misspelled in the Arab learning environment (P03).

The respondents also had mixed opinions about Moodle Vocabulary, with some expressing satisfaction and others citing perceived weaknesses. For example, although Moodle Vocabulary promotes new words, it is difficult to read and listen to new words without the help of a teacher. P05 and P13 felt that the vocabulary students were learning from Moodle was not sufficiently useful or difficult. Similarly, P06 and P09 mentioned that some of the vocabulary items were not useful and the vocabulary exercises were too repetitive. They further indicated that the design of the level-three Moodle course did not reach its full potential, and there was a need for improvements to make it more effective. For example, P09 said, 'Some students complain that the vocabulary exercise is a little repetitive, and maybe the vocabulary isn't useful', and P13 noted that, 'Activities are kind of easier than their level, so they can do it for pleasure. The Moodle vocabulary is not hard'. Two interviewees claimed to be unfamiliar with the activities and were thus unable to express an opinion on them, claiming to have no knowledge at all of the online components.

5.6 Do you think the grades for online activities accurately reflect the students' level of English?

The respondents were asked whether the students' grades for the online activities tended to accurately reflect their level of English. Varying opinions were reported. Two respondents said that the grades were accurate in this respect, while five participants disagreed. Four teachers
felt that the grades reflected the students' levels to some extent, while two participants were unsure.

The two respondents who felt that the online grades were accurate presented a number of reasons for this. P11, for example, insisted that online quizzes reflected real learning better than formal assessments, especially when the e-learning activities were taken seriously, due to the lower anxiety among the students when taking the tests. The respondent further argued that research has found students score higher in online or computerised tests because they feel they have more control in the situation.

The five interviewees who indicated that the online quiz scores did not tend to reflect the students' genuine level of English said that there was widespread cheating on the tests. Teachers cited acts of malpractice such as copying from fellow students, using notes or written answers from others, plagiarism, and even having others take the tests on a student's behalf. The five sceptical teachers (PO2, PO3, PO4, PO5, and P13) all noted that, although some of the online tools, such as MReader, had systems in place to prevent cheating, students were able to trick these systems and cheat. These five respondents were sure that cheating was taking place, but they confessed that they were not aware of the exact techniques being used. As PO5 said,

The MReader, in some cases, yes, but the students bring in other stories and ask the questions. They cheat in the quizzes even though I do not know how as MReader doesn't tolerate students cheating as they are clever enough to discover if a student has cheated or not (P05).

Some respondents indicated that the design of the Moodle Vocabulary quizzes meant that they accurately reflected the students' English proficiency. For example, according to P05, the vocabulary quizzes were very easy and students were given three attempts to complete them, which essentially guarantees a high score. The students were also given multiple choices from which to choose, which allowed them to potentially score high grades through guesswork. Additionally, students could save the quizzes and return to them later, a feature viewed as giving an excellent opportunity to cheat. Some teachers mentioned that the scores would probably be more accurate if the students could only take the quiz once. P05 stated the following:

However, for the vocabulary quiz, although it is too easy, one has three attempts and can save then come back later to answer the questions. Also, the answers are right there, and they can get chances to cheat. Therefore, it is not a reflection of their real grades (P05).

Nevertheless, most of the teacher respondents felt that the online quizzes were excellent tools for student learning because the students were able to identify and correct their own mistakes, which they deemed hugely important in the learning process. For example,

Learning is a process, and the students can retake the quizzes if they have a low grade. Many of them cheat and copy answers, and I don't think it reflects their real level of learning. But I think it is an excellent tool for their learning (P02).

The four instructors who did accept, to a certain extent, the accuracy of the quiz scores argued that the contribution of these grades to the final marks was sufficiently low that it did not matter if there was some cheating. P08 argued that because the quizzes were often not taken in the classroom, in a controlled testing environment, there would always be some doubt about the accuracy of the scores. The respondent disputed the import of cheating, however, and argued that the weighting of the quizzes was calculated to ensure they represented only only a small proportion of the final marks. P08 made the following remark:

To some extent it does, even though it's not done in the classroom where there is a testing situation/environment. It represents a percentage of the entire mark; it is not

an overall mark, and so if a student cheats, it doesn't take a whole lot of the grade (P08).

P02 felt that the claims of widespread cheating were 'baseless', stating there was insufficient evidence that students were cheating at all and, if they were, to what extent they were doing so. Despite this, however, this teacher revealed that they had put in place measures to prevent cheating on quizzes and ensure that students' scores reflect their true effort and ability. These include changing the options in the multiple-choice questions, jumbling the order of the questions, and making other improvements to the quizzes.

P01 stated that the overall grades probably did reflect the students' level of learning, but they admitted that it could be difficult to establish the extent of the accuracy because some group work was involved:

Maybe in some cases they do, but the students sometimes work together as a group. Perhaps the grading affects the grade of a student, but the mark is awarded to a group, and they tend to help each other (P01).

P07 acknowledged that it could be erroneous to conclude that the quiz scores reflected the students' level of English, as overthinking and outside sources could create distractions:

Students can take the test three times and can also refer elsewhere in the process. So, I'm not really sure that it's indicative of their English level and sometimes they do really poorly, but just because they are over thinking the activity and some of them have like six pages they have to do and their mind is somewhere else. So am unsure it has any bearing on their actual level of English (P07).

These responses indicate that the teachers were concerned about what they deemed to be cheating in low-stakes quizzes. This issue is addressed further in the discussion section.

5.6.1 Do you think that the students' activities in Moodle should be graded?

In the next question, the participants were asked whether they thought the students' efforts on the Moodle activities should be graded. Five of the instructors said they supported this practice, while three opposed it, and the remaining five participants expressed varying opinions.

The participants who supported the idea of grading the students' activities made several points in support of this. Some stated that grading is crucial for preventing scores from becoming too heavily weighted towards summative exams and classwork. They stated that grading of Moodle activities motivates the students to complete their homework and underlines that work done outside class time is an important part of learning. P01, P04, P09, and P10 all felt that a failure to grade some activities – while grading others – would send a message that the ungraded activities were not important. P01 stated that,

Some of them are graded like the vocabulary quizzes, but the extra activities aren't and if they are graded, the students will understand that those extra curriculum activities are really important and they will be more motivated to do them (P01).

P04 was sure that students would be unwilling to spend time on suggested activities unless they were graded:

...unfortunately, the students won't do it unless it is graded and very few of them would do it. I have asked my students who do the weekly Moodle activities that aren't graded and they were maybe two or three of the classes of 21 are doing them (P04).

The respondents who expressed mixed opinions about the grading of the students' Moodle activities argued that grading served as an extrinsic motivator to the students and encouraged

139

them to practise more. PO2 also noted that the students were not likely to take the tests at all if they were not being graded, saying that grades often did not reflect actual performance because cheating was so common. She said,

> If they are not graded, they may not answer anything. I think their main purpose is testing; they are learning as they are supposed to. I think the purpose of grading is to motivate them, but I don't think they reflect their real level of learning. They can retake their quizzes to correct their mistakes which are part of learning. Many of them also copy the answers and I don't think it reflects their level in learning, but it is a good tool for their learning (P02).

The respondents who did not advocate the grading of students' online activities maintained that it was not important because (1) the grades did not reflect the students' actual performance due to widespread cheating, and (2) the students believed that activities such as the 'extra activities' in Moodle were not an integral part of the curriculum. However, most respondents who generally opposed grading did support the grading of some activities, such as those in MReader and Moodle Vocabulary, but they argued it was unnecessary to grade activities given as extra practice. Generally, the respondents who expressed negative views of online activities (P03, P06, and P05) opposed the grading of these activities.

The following question explored the teachers' perceptions of the obstacles their students face when working on online activities.

5.6.2 From your point of view, what are the main obstacles facing LC students engaged in online activities?

This question sought to ascertain the challenges and difficulties, if any, faced by students

when engaged with online activities. Several drawbacks emerged. P13 talked about a lack of motivation and familiarity with online courses:

There are many students who do not have any motivation to use online material. This could probably be because many of them come from interior regions of Oman and they don't have access to computers or internet there' (P13).

These sentiments were echoed by P07, who said, 'These students have not been exposed to computer education in their early school life and thus lack very basic skills in computers'. These comments regarding digital and computer literacy challenges highlight the need for analysis and support. As Hrastinski (2009) concludes, to meet learning objectives in online environments, it is necessary to analyse the needs of students and provide appropriate support. The following subsections investigate themes related to the use of textbooks.

5.7 Of the textbooks you are currently using with your students, which ones do you like and why?

The teachers had a range of views on the textbooks currently in use at the LC. One interviewee said that all the textbooks were good, but the Pathway listening book was the best:

I like all the books, but Pathway is my favourite, it is new and is enjoying the experience and enjoys teaching it because the content is fascinating and there are both talks and conversations (P04).

Notably, considering that students disliked it the most, two respondents asserted that the Writing Explorer was the best textbook in use at the LC:

It is not only my opinion but the opinion of many teachers here at the LC that the writing book, called the 'Writing Explorer', is probably the best one. First of all, *[it] is because it has been designed and made by the teachers who work with these*

students, with these groups of learners (P08).

Six participants asserted that all the books at the LC were effective for the students, and one stated the following:

I think all of the books are engaging for the students – be it listening, speaking, reading or the in-house writing book that we are using. I like the topics as they are very current and engaging for the students. They get to think about the issues they have not thought about for the reading topics (P09).

Four respondents asserted that the *National Geographic* reading textbook was the best option at the LC. P05 offered some reasons for this:

My students and I like the new Reading Explorer book from National Geographic. Its reading texts are interesting, the topics are relevant, and generally, there are some reading tips to engross students' skills. There are also many questions for critical thinking, for discussion, teach them how to scan, look for details, and it keeps drilling in this (P05).

P11 asserted that the in-house textbooks were the best options in use at the LC: I prefer the in-house books, study skills, and the writing because the students attach to them better and they anticipate the needs of the students. I also like the listening and speaking book more. However, the recordings appear scripted, and the students laugh at them when played in class. Hence, using them without the reading textbook particularly where it's not contextualised is difficult (P11).

Therefore, it would appear that teachers have conflicting views about the conventional materials in use at the LC. Some teachers prefer commercial books, while others opt for in-house materials; and there are various reasons for this.

5.7 Which textbook for level-three students needs to be replaced?

In light of the views expressed in the previous section, the teachers were asked about which of the textbooks they felt needed replacing. The responses varied greatly. P08 cited the Pathway textbook, while P11 was of the opinion that the reading book should be replaced:

I would replace the reading book primarily because of the cultural issues because it is not culturally sensitive, but also for the 340 students; they seem to be going through the readings very quickly, and doesn't appear to be challenging them enough (P11).

Four respondents asserted that the in-house textbooks needed to be modified, at the very least. P09 said, '*Our weakness is our in-house materials*'. On the other hand, eight participants felt that none of the materials needed to be replaced, though they had suggestions for improvements, including more integration. P08 said,

I wouldn't say 'replaced', but I would still think that if we have a successful writing course that we just talked about, then the other three skills should be incorporated. I don't think there should be a course book that would take a reading, listening and speaking separately. I am for the idea of integration (P08).

5.8 Which materials work best for our foundation students – commercial or in-house?

To probe further regarding the use of conventional materials, the teachers were asked which materials they felt were working better. Six respondents said that each material has benefits for the foundation students. P05 felt that it came down to teaching:

I don't think it depends on the materials: it depends on the teacher, how teachers are handling the materials. If the teacher adjusts everything to the needs and interests of his/her students, then he or she can deal with any material and make it interesting and, of course, good teachers offer supplements and modify the activities in the textbooks. It's not the material; it's the teacher (P05).

Four interviewees indicated that both the in-house and conventional materials were working well, and P04 asserted the following:

I think both are working well. The writing book is excellent, and we all teachers can agree on that. For commercial books, I think the National Geographic book is doing okay (P04).

P05 felt that the in-house materials were the best suited for the foundation students: The in-house ones definitely, and the reasons I would say is that they do anticipate the needs of the students better. And it is designed for Arabic students; therefore, it is going to be designed for the grammatical problems that they will have, the cultural questions that they will have – and also the writing book mainly is designed more so for the type of writing they will be doing at the university level (P05).

Conversely, three participants thought that the commercial materials worked best for the foundation students. P08 said,

Some commercial books work very well. I think this reading course book that is National Geographic has a lot of travel stories and experiences, lots of vocabular[y], and it is also very culturally sensitive. It doesn't have any issues with the local culture, which you also should consider as a teacher (P08).

As seen in the discussion above, the teachers had a range of views on the advantages and disadvantages of the commercial and in-house materials.

5.9 Do you think level three has a right balance of commercial and in-house books?

In regards to the balance of commercial and in-house books used at level three, nine

participants felt that this was appropriate. P01 responded as follows:

We have two in-house and two commercial books. [1] am mostly happy with the books and there's not much extra that I have to spend time preparing, so I think it's successful in that way because it gives me a lot of options for my students and a lot of the language skills to work on (P01).

However, four respondents were unsure as to whether level three has the right balance. P03 explained as follows:

We have two commercial books and two in-house books which are good. I wonder if maybe we put it committed together what we might be able to come up with if we did an in-house reading book. However, at the same time, I see the benefit of having an out-of- university textbook to us, and it is a good balance that it is two and two (P03).

5.10 In your opinion, what are the features of a good textbook?

Having shared their opinions on the textbooks in use at level three of the LC, the teachers were asked what constituted a good textbook. Taken together, the responses of the 13 teachers suggest a good textbook should be attractive and should align with the course objectives. P11 made the following recommendation:

A good book, whether in-house or commercial, must be colourful, have glossy pages, and [be] neatly bound. And the most important thing is that it should meet the objectives of the course' (P11).

P07 felt that there should be real consideration of the topics chosen for the textbooks. This respondent explained the following:

Books that are used in EFL teaching-learning situation should be authentic in the

sense that it should have topics that are related to the culture and tradition of students, which can engage students easily. It is when topics are interesting and the ones that they confront in their daily life that makes the students think critically and engage with topics easily' (P07).

5.11 Do you believe that the online and conventional materials available for level-three students properly enhance their learning?

The teachers expressed similar view on the question of which materials best enhance learning. All 13 teachers agreed that both the conventional and online materials used at level three are effective in this respect. P11 added the following caveat:

Sure, if the students get some guidance from the beginning as [to] the rationale, why they need to do that, how they need that. You need to guide and train them first to explain why they should do that, the purpose, and they can benefit from that (P11).

5.12 Benefits and challenges of using conventional and online materials in language teaching

The next line of questioning explored the perceived advantages and disadvantages of using conventional and online materials in language teaching at the LC. A variety of opinions emerged, and the respondents were invited to explain their views in open-ended responses. Most of the benefits identified in this section were similar or closely related to those mentioned in the previous sections; therefore, the following subsection presents the primary benefits and challenges identified, though – to avoid repetition – not all are explored in detail.

5.12.1 Perceived benefits of using conventional and online materials in language teaching

Two themes emerged from responses to this question, with both noted in the replies from all seven teachers who advocated technology integration. First, it was said that e-learning made learning more flexible (in terms of time and location), and second, it promoted autonomous learning, allowing students to assess their own progress, identify their own mistakes, and correct problems without necessarily seeking help from their teachers. This is supported by the literature, where there is almost unanimous agreement that flexibility (Anderson, 2008) and autonomy (Gunawardena & McIsaac, 2003) should be core features of online learning. It also emerged from the interviews that some teachers believed e-learning improves communication and engagement between the instructors and the students, which, again, is supported by the literature (Armstrong, 2011). Additionally, the teachers claimed – in line with the conclusions of Shaikh, Al-Azawi, and Mond (2011) – that e-learning motivated the students, made learning enjoyable for them, helped them to acquire skills, and made it possible for students and instructors to access resources more easily.

According to P02, online learning – and the three online tools in particular – promoted autonomous learning because the students had the convenience of learning while using their devices, without monitoring from their instructors, as well as improving their communication skills and motivation. P02 noted the following:

e-Learning opens doors to a different way of learning. They can learn from anywhere and at any time on their phones by accessing websites or Moodle quizzes, as long as they have an internet connection. Also, the students are interested in everything related to technology and we should take advantage of that. It also promotes autonomous learning, as they don't need a teacher to learn (P02). In support of the online graded reader quizzes, P12 had this to say:

...it encourages autonomous reading learning on their part, and I think it's something that should be encouraged by the teacher. And there should be a culture to engage our students and to encourage a reading culture. And if we start off with the smaller graded readers at the beginning, it will kind of encourage them into higher level reading activities and novels, etc. (P12).

Similarly, P11 stated that e-learning played an important role in ensuring that students were motivated to read, due to the ease with which they could monitor their progress:

I absolutely love that. It supports them in a pleasant and fun way of encouraging them to read and making up their level. They can see how they're progressing; and I like MReader (P11).

P01 also maintained that students were more motivated to learn when technology was integrated into their education, as opposed to when they were relying on conventional methods of learning:

I do because many students are very young now, so I think they like using technology; and if we use e-learning, they will feel more motivated and keen to study (P01).

P06 acknowledged that, although he had not used Moodle for very long, his students enjoyed using it and they seemed to have been motivated by the integration of e-learning:

I've been enjoying using them. However, since it is my first year, I have not explored them fully to see what they are fully capable of. The students seem to be very motivated to do them on their own, which is great, and that keeps them practising their language outside of class (P06).

An appreciation of self-assessment (defined as the ability to identify one's own mistakes

and correct them without seeking help) also emerged as a theme in the data. According to P11 and P13, for instance, the three online tools presented an excellent opportunity for students to develop crucial learning skills, because they were reading by themselves, taking quizzes online, and receiving scores for their efforts. P13 had this to say about the advantages of e-learning activities:

Well, I love them because they give the students an opportunity to develop their skills, and at the same time, they are for pleasure, more or less. Though they are graded, MReader activities are kind of easier than their level, so they can do it for pleasure. Also, Moodle for Vocabulary is not hard (P13).

5.12.2 Drawbacks of using conventional and online materials in language teaching

In addition to the benefits of blended learning, the teachers identified several negatives. The most common were quiz malpractice that made monitoring difficult, a lack of familiarity with the online platforms, computer literacy issues, challenges with navigating some online platforms, and the easy or repetitive nature of the online tests.

Quiz content

With respect to quiz content, P05, P06, P09, and P13 noted that the vocabulary the students learned with Moodle was not useful and the quizzes were not varied. P09 said, 'For the vocabulary exercise, some students complain that it is a little repetitive, and maybe the vocabulary isn't useful', while P13 noted that, 'Activities are kind of easier than their level, so they can do it for pleasure. The Moodle for Vocabulary is not hard'.

Promoting examination malpractice

The teachers felt that e-learning – especially online quizzes – presented an opportunity for students to engage in examination malpractice, such as impersonation, copying from fellow

students, discussion of questions, seeking assistance from one another, and using notes. There was more opportunity for cheating on quizzes, according to P04, because there was no direct supervision from the instructors. This explains why most of the respondents believed that the grades scored by the students in online tests were not a reflection of their true effort or ability.

P03, P04, P05, and P13 noted that although some of the online tools, such as MReader, had features to prevent cheating, the students were able to overcome these obstacles. Some teachers also found it problematic that students were able to save the quizzes and come back later to answer the questions. They held that this also presented an opportunity for cheating. These factors, according to five respondents, meant that the grades scored in the online quizzes did not reflect the students' real levels of learning, as illustrated by the comments from one participant:

MReader, in some cases, yes; but the students bring in other stories and ask the questions. They cheat in the quizzes – even though I do not know how, as MReader doesn't tolerate students cheating, as they are clever enough to discover if a student has cheated or not (P05).

Ease-of-use

Some online platforms were considered by some teachers to be complicated, and they reported that some students struggled to use them. For example, P03 noted that, although MReader was a great idea, it was not user-friendly because of the steps and rules involved:

...it's rather formal and a bit bureaucratic, since you have to sign in and you have two days in between your test[s]; but the idea is very good, in my opinion, for homework and for something that students do outside their classrooms (P03).

Other user-related challenges identified included a lack of familiarity with the online platforms, as well as computer and digital literacy issues. P08 took the time to explain the obstacles to the implementation of e-learning at the LC. According to him, students lacked adequate computer skills, which limited their ability to explore the Moodle activities.

Digital literacy, for these students, seems to refer to the most basic of a group of skills that Eshet (2004) argues are necessary to function effectively in a digital environment. P08 pointed out that, while cases were decreasing, some students lacked basic screen-navigation skills:

In the beginning, some students would come to me and ask where the questions and multiple-choice [options] are. So, I had to show them how to navigate. Therefore, navigating through the website is sometimes a challenge to some of them. But it's less now than a few years ago, so I think they are getting used to it, and they are not used to reading things on a screen, so that's practice (P08).

Similarly, P08 pointed out that some students lacked basic computer skills, such as typing: Another basic skill I think that some students are weak on is typing, even though they take IT courses. I think a course has the basics things like typing, and they have programmes to teach typing. And I remember doing them when I was in high school, and they also have it now after the completion of level four (P08).

The teachers also reported that some students had difficulty opening files, including documents, images, audio, and video. This challenge, according to P03, was more common when the students were off campus. This aligns with the students' own responses and it may explain why so many students chose to complete their online exercises on campus. P04 stated that technical issues – such as not being able to open files when off campus – were stressful for the students, as this limited their access to study materials and interfered with their deadlines. He also said that some students did not have the devices, such as laptops, that would be required to complete the online activities at home.

Finally, it was noted that the teachers had challenges of their own. P03 highlighted problems

regarding the relevance of the course materials and the sheer quantity of options:

It was quite challenging because instructors had to be very specific on what they wanted from the vast sea of materials that fitted the need of their particular classroom environments. This problem emanated from the fact that most of these Moodle activities were designed abroad, an aspect that rendered them entirely irrelevant in the Omani context. As a result, tutors were required to search for what they want[ed] from the large volume of material in the Moodles – for example, with respect to the element of extra activities (P03).

5.13 Discussion of the results

The preceding sections have presented the qualitative results on instructors' perceptions of the pros and cons of using online and traditional learning materials to support language teaching. It emerged that almost all of the instructors interviewed had highly positive attitudes towards the use of both types of material. They saw the integration of e-learning into education as useful and important, which is in line with the findings of previous studies carried out at SQU (e.g., Al Kindi et al., 2006; Al Musawi & Abelraheem, 2004; Gawande, 2015). As noted by Singh (2015), older teachers tend to oppose the adoption of new methods for various reasons, such as the fear of a loss of control, uncertainty, unfamiliarity, and concerns about their competence. Similar findings have been provided by other studies (Acharya et al., 2015; Jackson, 2016; Teo & Zhou, 2017), with researchers noting that age tends to be correlated with attitudes towards the integration of technology into the education system. In Oman, a lack of support, experience, time, and belief were all found to negatively affect technology integration in university classes (Al-Senaidi et al., 2009). These findings may explain why a quarter of the interviewed teachers in this study, falling into the highest age bracket (40 years and above), were partially or completely opposed to the

integration of e-learning into language teaching.

The interviewees highlighted several advantages of using conventional and online materials in language teaching. The merits identified were similar to those cited in other studies on this topic. The students and teachers both noted that using technology in class provides learners with skills relevant to their personal and professional growth, as well as keeping students engaged, which supports Oman's goal of producing life-long learners with workplace skills (Al-Jardani, 2012a). Again, these findings correspond with those of previous research on SQU students (Saleem et al., 2016). Other benefits of technology in LC language classes include improvements in communication and engagement between instructors and students, the promotion of autonomous learning, and support for students' skills acquisition. Most of the students and teachers in this study highlighted increased motivation and enjoyment as two highly important aspects of online learning. This was not an unexpected finding, as other Omani studies in this area have cited motivation and enjoyable learning as the primary benefits of e-learning (Shaikh et al., 2011). Flexibility and autonomous learning were also considered by both students and teachers to be major benefits of blended learning, which aligns with the findings of many other studies (e.g., Venkataraman & Sivakumar, 2015). Other secondary benefits mentioned by the respondents were associated with autonomy, including opportunities for students' self-assessment and ease of accessing information resources. The process of self-assessment, in which students identify and correct their own mistakes without seeking help from their teachers, is an important part of language learning (Ellis, 2015). However, as the behaviourism-based online exercises in this study are rather narrow in scope, the identification and correction of mistakes may be limited to the type of drill and memorisation activities on offer, and not applicable to the more real-world tasks found in cognitive or constructivist activities. This may limit the relevance of the theory of autonomy and independence to this study.

The primary disadvantages with regard to integrating e-learning in education, as discovered in this study, include unfamiliarity with online courses, digital and computer literacy issues, the inability to regulate examination malpractice, a lack of necessary devices (such as personal computers), and user-unfriendly e-learning or Moodle platforms. Inevitably, technology has downsides if not managed well. Students with poor computing skills and who struggle to follow instructions may be negatively affected; thus, there is a need for teachers to closely monitor, support, and train students online, as suggested by Hrastinski (2009).

Further challenges to online learning identified in the present research included digital literacy issues, negative perceptions of online quizzes, and unwieldy e-learning platforms. These challenges have also been reported in previous research in Oman, to varying extents (Al-Ani, 2008), although the emphasis on quiz 'cheating' found in the present study is notable. Although the respondents were not able to prove conclusively that students had engaged in unsanctioned activities, they were quite certain that cheating was common, with some instructors advocating for no grades to be given to students for online quizzes. The findings were mixed as to whether students cheated more often when studying online or in face-to-face classes (Malesky Jr et al., 2016). Some argued that the difference between the rates of cheating in the two environments was negligible (Watson & Sottile, 2008). However, overall, there seems to be a consensus that academic dishonesty in online components of university courses is at least easier and hence more prevalent (Miller & Young-Jones, 2012).

The discussion around cheating reflects the split between behaviourist and constructivist approaches to teaching language. The issue at hand, as mentioned in the literature review, is a reliance on punishment-reward behavioural modification in these quizzes, when perhaps a more constructivist, knowledge-building, collaborative approach would be better suited. As noted by Gasmi and Thomas (2017), Oman has been struggling to change from traditional, teacher-centric,

154

behaviourist-heavy teaching to a more constructivist and collaborative approach. Therefore, it may be that cheating is not the issue, and, in fact, the concern is the nature of the activities. Omani researchers in universities have found that one effective method is to 'flip' the language classroom, such that the completion of homework assignments forms the basis of face-to-face classwork (Gasmi & Thomas, 2017). In addition, the gamification of behaviourist drills could help to shift the focus of Omani students from grades to enjoyment (Ahmad, 2018).

As discussed in the literature review, increases in positivity are associated with the increases in independence and autonomy that Omani students experience during online learning (Chikwa et al, 2018). Therefore, students benefit when they take more responsibility for their educational activities. The preferred MReader platform provides an illustration of this, and this could help to change students' beliefs about online quizzes. Student self-assessment is an important component of independent learning (Ellis, 2015), and, as shown by Jared (2014), students are more than capable of evaluating their learning materials, incorporating self-assessment into their practice, and self-selecting their online practice activities.

To facilitate development such as this, changes may need to be made at the high school level to familiarise students with more constructivist and student-centred learning. This will require teacher training, which, as mentioned in the literature review, is an area that needs addressing in the Omani school system (Al-Issa, 2006b) and at the university level (Al-Mahrooqi, 2012). As Pajeres (1992) explains, beliefs can be changed more easily before adulthood, thus pre-tertiary trainee-teacher education needs to be targeted. Oman's cultural and educational transformation has been rapid (Mahrooqi, 2012), and the cultural transmission of beliefs has played an important role in this (Pajeres, 1992), thus it may be difficult to alter students' preoccupation with grades and memorisation. It is important to change teachers' beliefs by altering their language-learning experiences, training, and class practice, as suggested by Borg (2006), but this will take time.

Successful prior experience with technology seems to override these other factors, and so, again, if we are to see changes, those at the high school level and below need to ensure that future teachers are having positive experiences of technology and language learning.

Regarding textbooks, it was interesting to compare the views of teachers with those of students. The teachers seemed to judge the textbooks more on their content, the soundness of the pedagogy, and the learning objectives, reaching much more positive conclusions about the inhouse provision. Students, on the other hand, seemed to base their preferences on visual and affective features, such as images. Respondents in both groups mentioned the importance of cultural suitability. The occasionally divergent views of these two groups underlines the value of studies such as this one, as they can ensure that both groups are consulted during the process of materials development. Making textbooks attractive can seem like an added burden for in-house material developers, but the return on the investment could be extremely valuable. As mentioned in the literature review, students using online materials need assistance and training, and these can be given in the form of handbooks and checklists (Jared, 2014), help with navigation (Yang, 2013; Hinkel, 2006), and ongoing teacher monitoring and guidance (Hrastinski, 2009). However, this support may be just as important with paper textbooks, with more guidance required to 'sell' students on their usefulness. In the future, with the development of augmented and virtual reality, the line between paper and technology will become increasingly blurred, and educators in Oman should capitalise on these new methods to improve learners' perceptions of their course materials (Al-Azawi, 2018).

5.14 Chapter summary

The purpose of this chapter was to present the findings derived from the interviews with instructors. This study found that most students and instructors had positive views of the use of online and traditional learning materials in language teaching. The respondents perceived the integration of e-learning into language education as motivational, convenient, and necessary.

With respect to the perceived benefits and disadvantages of using conventional and online materials in language teaching, several trends emerged from both the qualitative and quantitative data. The primary advantage of e-learning, as identified by both research methods, is its enhancement of the flexibility and convenience of learning. Other merits include improvements in communication and engagement between the instructors and students, promotion of autonomous learning, accessibility of resources, motivation of students, and the enjoyable nature of the work. e-Learning also helps students to become autonomous by encouraging self-assessment, identifying their own mistakes, and correcting them without necessarily seeking help from their teachers.

The primary challenges of e-learning, as highlighted in this study, arise from factors such as a lack of familiarity with online courses, digital and computer literacy issues, unregulated examination malpractice, a lack of necessary devices (such as personal computers), and unintuitive e-learning platforms or Moodle platforms.

As with any research, this study had limitations; and these are discussed in the next chapter.

CHAPTER VI: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 Introduction

This chapter briefly summarises the context of this study and looks at its objectives, research questions, and findings, then offers recommendations for further research. The purpose of this study was to evaluate the perceptions of students and instructors regarding the use of online and classroom-based learning materials to support ELT in Oman. The study was conducted in an English foundation programme at the LC in SQU. An examination of the relevant literature revealed that perceptions of learning materials substantially affected the practices of language learning and teaching. On this basis, the study investigated these perceptions and beliefs in pursuit of insights that could aid future development in this area. The aims and objectives of the study are as follows:

- To investigate and analyse the attitudes of learners and instructors towards traditional and online learning materials for supporting the process of language instruction
- To investigate the perceived advantages and disadvantages of using traditional and online publications in language teaching at the LC
- To probe the reasons for students and teachers' preferences for specific teaching materials

6.2 Conclusions

Most teachers and students in the study had positive views of both online and traditional learning materials. All the respondents perceived e-learning as a valuable educational model. Almost 80% of the respondents said that various online courses had significantly helped them improve their English. Many students also had a high regard for conventional learning resources, which is not unusual for Omani university students (Al-Ani, 2013). The students also felt that guidance from

teachers in a classroom setting was preferable to independent online learning, suggesting that assistance in online environments helps them to perform better. It was also revealed by some that conventional learning material was easier to use than online materials, due to the level of computer skills required for the latter. These preferences are striking, as the outcomes of online and classroom learning are usually similar (Kok, 2008). It has been widely reported that students and teachers have different perceptions of learning materials – both in the Arab world (Al-Qahtani & Higgins, 2013) and elsewhere (Emelyanova & Voronina, 2017). The results of this study indicate that this is equally true in SQU, Oman. The teachers interviewed for this study expressed positive views of the in-house textbooks, whereas the students rated commercial textbooks more highly. For example, the in-house writing textbook was held in such high regard following its development at SQU that it was adopted throughout Oman. However, many of the students surveyed criticised the publication, suggesting that students should have more of a voice in the development of materials.

The integration of e-learning into the LC at SQU was praised by virtually all the respondents, who advocated blending conventional and e-learning methods, rather than privileging one over the other. The advantages of e-learning were highlighted in both the qualitative and quantitative data. First, it was said to enhance the flexibility and convenience of learning in terms of access, location, and time, and most perceived it as useful and motivating. Second, for some students, it was perceived as improving communication between instructors and students. Finally, it enables students to assess their own proficiency and progress and become more autonomous, which was viewed by teachers as valuable. However, e-learning also comes with several challenges due to lack of familiarity with the online courses, issues with basic digital literacy, quiz completion irregularities, and a lack of personal equipment. A specific drawback of Moodle was the non-intuitive nature of the platform.

By viewing English language learning techniques at the LC as a combination of behaviourism and constructivism, we can begin to identify the reasons for some of the advantages and disadvantages of the current blended learning. We see the hold-over of behaviourist micro teaching, transferred from poorly performing high schools to university settings, as detailed by Al-Mahrooqi (2012). Teachers complain of 'cheating' in online quizzes, but the rewards in place encourage the very behaviour that teachers wish to stop (i.e., a preoccupation with grades and shallow learning). Course designers should be thinking in terms of behaviourist and constructivist approaches and seeking to take advantage of what students value: namely, social contact, appealing materials, and teacher support.

This study has considered language teaching from the point of view of industrialisation, as well as the theory of autonomous learning, both of which are vital if Oman is to maximise the use of its rapidly dwindling resources. Blended instruction, in economic terms, can lead to economies of scale and help to increase supply in the face of surging demand. In addition to the value of autonomous students in themselves, the autonomy promoted by online instruction can save institutions money by reducing their teaching burdens. This, according to Luppicini (2007), is vital if Oman is to continue to grow.

6.3 Recommendations

Based on the findings of this study, some tentative recommendations are made regarding the use of online and conventional learning materials at the LC. First, due to the overall positive perception of online teaching tools – by both students and staff – and their impact on learning, the LC should explore the possibility of expanding their adoption. Second, there is a need to enhance the general accessibility and usability of Moodle courses by simplifying their navigation. Oman is confronted with immense challenges related to educational quality, and the promotion

of online learning is one of many possible solutions. Policymakers in Oman should also consider individualised course modes such as Hy-flex (Miller et al., 2013) to further increase autonomy, flexibility, and, hence, efficiency of instruction.

A further recommendation is a focus on the use of technology in schools across Oman. Students need to be equipped with essential computer skills – and not simply mobile telephones – prior to joining SQU. This will involve bridging the gap between the Ministry of Educationcontrolled school system and SQU to ensure a seamless blend of materials at the school and college levels. Efforts need to be made to assist all Omani students in understanding the importance of technology as a learning aid, in behaviourist drill and practice situations and more socio-constructivist collaborative settings. In other words, policymakers must seek to integrate online learning into the educational system in a way that ensures students take responsibility for their learning and develop a passion for study, rather than grades. This could be aided by changes in teacher training at all levels, as suggested by the World Bank back in 2001 and Al-Mahrooqi and Denman as recently as 2018. Finally, the comments made by the students and teachers on the current textbooks, both in-house and commercial, should be taken into consideration when designing, supplementing, and choosing future study materials. For instance, most students disliked the study skills book, for a variety of reasons. It could be argued that this is the most important of the materials, as it teaches the students how to learn; thus, curriculum designers should be using feedback from students to design the next generation of materials.

6.4 Direction for further research

It could be argued that some of the theoretical assumptions (independence and autonomy, industrialisation, and interaction and communication) do not align precisely with the framework of this study. Future research could build on this work by investigating areas such as gamification (using repetitive exercises to modify behaviour) and behaviourist aspects, as well as social media

and social-constructivist aspects of blended instruction. It would be inappropriate to generalise the results of the current study, as the findings concern a single institution, and, as Cole (2008) explains, preferences for teaching materials and instruction are very context-specific. Therefore, there is a need for further investigation into other HEIs in Oman. Moreover, it would be useful to explore the ideal ratios and types of blended learning and how such courses can promote language learning. Further research could also focus on the particular features of Moodle, such as fora, quizzes, and media. As each teacher customises and assigns work according to their own practice, a more finely tuned investigation of the use of these features could be illuminating.

References

- Abdous, M. & Yoshimura, M. (2010). Learner outcomes and satisfaction: A comparison of live video-streamed instruction, satellite broadcast instruction, and face-to-face instruction. *Computers & Education*, 55(2), pp. 733-741.
- Acharya, K.R., Bautista, J.R., Wilson, J.R., Nahachewsky, J., Briere, J.L., Flanagan, S., Bouck,
 E.C. & Pilgrim, J. (2015). Aging, E-literacy, and Technology: Participatory User- Centred
 Design for Older Adults' Digital Engagement. *Journal of Literacy and Technology*, 16(2).
- Ahmad, N. (2018). Effects of Gamification as a Micro Learning Tool on Instruction. *E-Leader International Journal*, 13(1).
- Ahmad, N., & Al-Khanjari, Z. (2011). Effect of Moodle on learning: An Oman perception. International Journal of Digital Information and Wireless Communications (IJDIWC), 1(4), 746-752.
- Ahn, J.H. (2000) Problems and Challenges of English Teaching in Korea, (retrieved Feb 19, 200, www.kotesol.org/pusan/pusankotesol) Kotesol 2000 Conference.
- Akinyemi, A. (2002). E-Learning: A Reality in Sultan Qaboos University. In G. Richards (Ed.), Proceedings of World Conference on E-Learning in Corporate, Government, Healthcare, and Higher Education 2002, pp. 1113–1115, Chesapeake, VA: AACE.
- Al'Abri, K. (2011). The impact of globalization on education policy of developing countries:
 Oman as an example. *Literacy Information and Computer Education Journal*, 2(4), 491-502.
- Al-Ani, W. T. (2008). English as foreign language student teacher's perceptions of the use of Moodle in a foundations of education course. *Malaysian Journal of Learning & Instruction*, 5, 63-78.

- Al-Ani, W. (2013). Blended learning approach using Moodle and students' achievement at Sultan Qaboos University in Oman. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 2 (3), 96-110.
- Alavi, S., & Keyvanshekouh, A. (2012). The effect of using MoodleReader on incidental vocabulary acquisition of Iranian EFL learners. *Extensive Reading World Congress Proceedings*, 1, 93-96.
- Al-Azawi, R. (2018, April). Embedding augmented and virtual reality in educational learning method: present and future. In 2018 9th International Conference on Information and Communication Systems (ICICS) (pp. 218-222). IEEE.
- Al Balushi, S., & Griffiths, D. (2013). The school education system in the Sultanate of Oman.In G. Donn & Y. Almanther (Eds.), *Education in the broader Middle East: borrowing a baroque arsenal*. Oxford: Symposium Books Ltd.
- Al Barwani, T. & Bailey, J., (2016). Local Challenges, Global Solutions. *Teacher Quality and Teacher Education Quality: Accreditation from a Global Perspective*, p.141.
- Al-Barwani, T. & Osman, M.E. (2011). Promoting Students Learning Through Sustainable Innovations: Where Is the Missing Link? In *International Handbook of Leadership for Learning* (pp. 845-865). Springer, Dordrecht.
- Albirini, A. (2006). Teachers' attitudes toward information and communication technologies: The case of Syrian EFL teachers. Computers & Education, 47, 373-398.

Albaum, G. (1997). The Likert scale revisited. Market Research Society. Journal., 39(2), 1-21.

Al Damen, T. M. (2018, August). The effectiveness of MReader in promoting extensive reading among Arab EFL learners. In *Arab World English Journal (AWEJ) Proceedings of 1st*

- Al-Hadhrami, M., & Amzat, I. (2012). Improving the Standard of English Language and Communication Amongst SQU Students in Oman: Challenges and Suggestions. *OIDA International Journal of Sustainable Development*, 4(6), 55-70.
- Alhojailan, M. (2012). Identification of learners' attitudes regarding the implementation of read/write web, blog tools: a case study in higher education. In: *7th Disco Conference Reader: New Media And Education*. Prague: Centre For Higher Education Studies, pp. 58-73.
- Alibakshi, G. (2007). On the Importance of Material Adaptation in EFL Classroom. In *Roshd FLT*, 82(21), 23-29.
- Al-Issa, A. (2006a). Ideologies governing teaching the language skills in the Omani ELT system. *Journal of Language and Learning*, *4*(2), 1-14.
- Al-Issa, A. (2006b). The cultural and economic politics of English language teaching in Sultanate of Oman. *Asian EFL journal*, *8*(1), 194-218.
- Al-Issa, A. S., & Al-Bulushi, A. (2011). Mere indolence or genuine Hindrance: Paucity of publishing in ELT at Sultan Qaboos University. *Cypriot Journal Of Educational Sciences*, 6(1), 2-12.
- Al-Issa, A. S., & Al-Bulushi, A. H. (2012). English language teaching reform in Sultanate of Oman: The case of theory and practice disparity. *Educational research for policy and practice*, 11(2), 141-176.
- Al-Jardani, K. S. S. (2012a). English language curriculum evaluation in Oman. *International Journal of English Linguistics*, 2(5), 40.

Al-Jardani, K. S. S. (2012b). A study of educational reform & teacher training in

Oman. International Journal of Applied Linguistics & English Literature, 1(1), 64-69.

- Alkaaf, F., Jindal-Snape, D., & Roger, A. (2011). Basic education reform in Oman. *International Journal of Academic Research*, 3(4), 309-314.
- Al Kindi, M., Al Musawi, A., Eltahir, M., & Al Naamany, A. (2006). Analyzing Theoretical Approaches and Their Implications to the Development of Distance Learning Courses Research Project at Sultan Qaboos University, *Malaysian Journal of Distance Learning*, 8(1), pp. 15-29.
- Al-Khanjari, Z.A., Kutti, N.S. & Dorvlo, A. (2005). Preparedness for the introduction of e-Learning in Higher Education– The Case of Oman, *Journal of Social Science*, 1(2), pp. 92–98.
- Al Khawaldi, H. (2000). Faculty perceptions towards ET status at Omani colleges of education. *Unpublished MA thesis*, Yarmouk University, Jordan.
- Al-Mahrooqi, R. (2012). English Communication Skills: How Are They Taught at Schools and Universities in Oman?. *English Language Teaching*, *5*(4), 124-130.
- Al-Mahrooqi, R., & Denman, C. (2016). Establishing a reading culture in Arabic and English in Oman. *Arab World English Journal (AWEJ)* 7.
- Al-Mahrooqi, R., & Denman, C. (2018). English language proficiency and communicative competence in Oman: Implications for employability and sustainable development. In *English Education in Oman* (pp. 181-193). Springer, Singapore.
- Al-Mahrooqi, R., & Risse, M. R. (2014). Selecting the Right Literary Texts for Middle Eastern Students: Challenges and Reactions. *Focusing on EFL Reading: Theory and Practice*, 165-188.

- Al-Mahrooqi, R., Tuzlukova, V., & Denman, C. J. (2016). Tertiary education and communication skills development of Omani learners: Student perspectives. *The International Journal of Communication and Linguistic Studies*, 14(2), 15-34.
- Al-Maskri, M.S., Al-Mukhini, S.H., & Amzat, I.H. (2012). Improving the education system in Oman through school curriculum, teaching methods and evaluation: what is needed? *International Journal of Sustainable Development*, 3(10), 39–60.
- Al Musawi, A. and Abelraheem, A. (2004). E-learning at Sultan Qaboos University: Status and Future, *British Journal of Educational Technology*, *35*(3), 363–367.
- Al-Musawi, A. (2002). Issues and prospects of e-learning in Oman. In *EdMedia+ Innovate Learning* (pp. 17-18). Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE).
- Al-Musawi, A. (2010a). eLearning in Oman: E-learning from an Omani perspective. E-learning
 Practices: Cases on Challenges Facing e-learning and National Development, 2, 603-626.
- Al Musawi, A. S. (2010b). *The instructional and learning technologies department (ILT) in the College of Education, Sultan Qaboos University.* In Educational media and technology yearbook (pp. 101-116). Springer, Boston, MA.
- Al Musawi, A. S., & Abdelraheem, A. Y. (2004). E-learning at Sultan Qaboos University: Status and future. *BJET*, *35*(3), 363-367.
- Al-Qahtani, A.A. & Higgins, S.E. (2013). Effects of traditional, blended and e-learning on students' achievement in higher education. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 29(3),220 -234.

Al-Qutaiti, Y. O., & Mohin, M. (2019) EFL Teachers' Perceptions of Grammar Instruction in

Oman: Challenges and Recommendations. *International Journal of English Language Literature and Humanities*. 7(12) 2-21.

- Al Riyami, T. K. S. (2016). Introducing Critical Pedagogy to English Language Teachers at Tertiary Education in Oman: Attitudes, Potentialities and Challenges. (Doctoral thesis) University of Exeter, Exeter, UK.
- Al-Saadi, H. M. (2011). From spoon feeding to self-feeding: Helping learners take control of their own learning. *Arab World English Journal*, 2(3), 95-114.
- Al Saadi, K., Lane-Kelso, M., Al Hafeedh, A., Al Sheithani, Z., & Al Wishahi, M. (2017).
 Are We Ready for E-Books? Omani University Students' Uses and Perceptions of E-Books. *Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology-TOJET*, 16(2), 11-25.
- Al-Senaidi, S., Lin, L., & Poirot, J. (2009). Barriers to adopting technology for teaching and learning in Oman. *Computers & education*, 53(3), 575-590.
- Al-Sharbati, M.M., Al-Adawi, S., Al-Lawativa, & Al-Hussaini, A. (2005). School failure: an exploratory observational study in Omani schoolgirls. *Journal of Behavioural and Neuroscience Research*, *3*, 29–39.
- Anderson, T. (2008). *The Theory and Practice of Online Learning*. Athabasca: Athabasca University Press.
- Anderson, T. D., & Garrison, D. R. (1995). Critical thinking in distance education: Developing critical communities in an audio teleconference context. *Higher Education*, 29(2), 183-199.
- Anderson, T., & Garrison, D. R. (1998). Learning in a networked world: New roles and responsibilities. In Distance Learners in Higher Education: Institutional responses for quality outcomes. Madison, Wi: Atwood.

Anderson, T. (2008). Towards a Theory in Online Learning, Anderson, T & Elloumi, F. (Eds).

The theory and practice of online learning, (pp. 33-62). Athabasca University Press.

- Aragon, S.R. (Ed). (2010). Facilitating Learning in Online Environments: New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education, Number 100 (Vol. 103). John Wiley & Sons.
- Arden-Close, C. (1999). Conflict of learning styles: University science lectures in the Sultanate of Oman. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 8(4), 323-332.
- Arghode, V., Brieger, E. W., & McLean, G. N. (2017). Adult learning theories: implications for online instruction. *European Journal of Training and Development*.
- Armstrong, D. (2011). Students' perceptions of online learning and instructional tools: A qualitative study of undergraduate students use of online tools. *TOJET: The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology*, 10(3).
- Ashcraft, D., Treadwell, T., & Kumar, V. K. (2008). Collaborative online learning: A constructivist example. *Journal of Online Learning and Teaching*, *4*(1), 109-117.
- Atkins, J., & Griffiths, D. (2009). Background to the BA educational studies (TESOL) programme and project. In J. Atkins, M. Lamb, & M. Wedell (Eds.), *International collaboration for educational change: The BA project* (pp. 1–10). Muscat: Ministry of Education, Sultanate of Oman.
- Atkinson, B. (2008). Apple jumper, teacher babe, and bland uniformer teachers: Fashioning feminine teacher bodies. *Educational Studies*, 44(2), pp.98-121.
- Babbie, E.R (2013). The Basics of Social Research. London: Cengage Learning.
- Babbie, E.R. (2015). The practice of social research. New York: Nelson Education.
- Bailey, S. (2014). Academic writing: A handbook for international students. New York: Routledge.
- Baker, R. M., & Passmore, D. L. (2016). Value and pricing of MOOCs. *Education Sciences*, 6(2), 14.

- Bandura, A. (1986). The explanatory and predictive scope of self-efficacy theory. *Journal of social and clinical psychology*, *4*(3), 359-373.
- Barker, D.I., Barker, M. & Pinard, K.T. (2011). Internet Research Illustrated. Cengage learning.
- Barker, M. (2008). How do people learn? Understanding the learning process. *The professional practice of teaching*, *3*, 17-46.
- Barnard, L., Lan, W.Y., To, Y.M., Paton, V.O. & Lai, S.L. (2009). Measuring self-regulation in online and blended learning environments. The Internet and Higher Education, 12(1), pp.1
 6.
- Bates, A. T. (2005). Technology, e-learning and distance education. Routledge.
- Baumgarten, M. (2013). *Paradigm Wars Validity and Reliability in Qualitative Research*. Munich: GRIN Verlag.
- Bednar, A., Cunningham, D., Duffy, T., & Perry, J. (1992). Theory into practice: How do we link? In T. Duffy & D. Jonassen (Eds.), *Constructivism and the technology of instruction* (pp. 17-35). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Beetham, H. & Sharpe, R. (2013). *Rethinking pedagogy for a digital age: Designing for 21st century learning*. Routledge. pp.42-96.
- Belwal, R., & Belwal, S. (2009). Mobile phone usage behavior of university students in Oman.
 In 2009 International Conference on New Trends in Information and Service Science (pp. 954-962). IEEE.
- Benoit, P., J., Benoit, W.L., Milyo, J., & Hansen, G.J. (2006). The effects of traditional versus web-assisted instruction on student learning and satisfaction. Final Report. University of Missouri. August, 1-76.
- Berger, A. A. (2015). *Media and communication research methods: An introduction to qualitative and quantitative approaches*. Sage Publications.

- Beswick, K., Watson, J., & Brown, N. (2006). Teachers' confidence and beliefs and their students' attitudes to mathematics. *Identities, cultures and learning spaces*, 1, 68-75. SAGE.
- Biggs, J. (2001). The reflective institution: Assuring and enhancing the quality of teaching and learning. *Higher Education*, 41, 221–238.
- Bonk, C. J., & Graham, C. R. (2012). *The handbook of blended learning: Global perspectives, local designs*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Borg, S. & Al-Busaidi, S., (2012). Learner autonomy: English language teachers' beliefs and practices. *ELT Journal*, *12*(7), pp. 1-45.
- Borg, S. (2003). Teacher cognition in language teaching: A review of research on what language teachers think, know, believe, and do. *Language Teaching*, *36*(2), 81-109.
- Borg, S. (2006). The distinctive characteristics of foreign language teachers. *Language Teaching Research*, *10*(1), 3-31.
- Bouchefra, M. (2015). Writing Deficiency among EFL University Students: Causes and Solutions The Case of English LMD Students at Djilali Liabes University. *Advances in Language and Literary Studies*, 6(4), 92-102.
- Boyatzis, R. E. (1998). *Transforming qualitative information: Thematic analysis and code development*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Boyatzis, R. (2009). *Transforming qualitative information*. 1st ed. Thousand Oaks (Ca.): Sage Publications.
- Brady, K.P., Holcomb, L.B. & Smith, B.V. (2010). The use of alternative social networking sites in higher educational settings: A case study of the e-learning benefits of Ning in education. *Journal of Interactive Online Learning*, 9(2), pp.151-170.
- Brandl, K. (2005). Review of are you ready to 'Moodle"?. Language Learning &
Technology, 9(2), 16-23.

- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3(2), 77-101.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2012). Thematic analysis. In H. Cooper, P. M. Camic, D. L. Long, A. T. Panter, D. Rindskopf, & K. J. Sher (Eds.), APA handbooks in psychology®. APA handbook of research methods in psychology, Vol. 2. Research designs: Quantitative, qualitative, neuropsychological, and biological (p. 57–71). American Psychological Association.
- Brislin, R. W. (1970). Back-translation for cross-cultural research. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, *1*, 185–216.
- Brislin, R. W. (1986). The wording and translation of research instruments. In W. J. Lonner
 & J. W. Berry (Eds.), *Field methods in cross-cultural research* (pp. 137–164). Newbury
 Park, CA: Sage.
- Broekkamp, H., van Hout-Wolters, B. H. A. M., Rijlaarsdam, G., & van den Bergh, H. (2002). Importance in instructional text: Teachers' and students' perceptions of task demands. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 94(2), 260–271.
- Brook, C., & Oliver, R. (2003). Online learning communities: Investigating a design framework. Australasian Journal of Educational Technology, 19(2), 139-160.

Brophy, J.E. (2013). Motivating students to learn. London: Routledge.

- Brown, J. D. (1988). Understanding research in second language learning: A teacher's guide to statistics and research design. Cambridge University Press.
- Bruer, J. T. (1993). *Schools for thought: A science of learning in the classroom*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

- Buhagiar, T., & Potter, R. (2010). To Stream or Not to Stream in a Quantitative Business Course. Journal of Instructional Pedagogies, 3.
- Bukhatwa, B. (2014). Improving mathematics education in the Middle East: A focus on technology, learning design and professional development. (Doctoral dissertation). University of Wollongong, Australia.
- Butt, R., Raymond, D., McCue, G., & Yamagishi, L. (1992). Collaborative autobiography and the teacher's voice. In: I. F. Godson (Ed.), *Studying teachers' lives*, (PP. 51-98). London: Routledge.
- Caldas, M. (2003). Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. *Revistade Administração Contemporânea*, 7(1), 223-223.

Callison, D. (2003). Textbook. School Library Media Activities Monthly, 19(98), 31-40.

- Camp, W. G., & Doolittle, P. E. (1999). Constructivism: The career and technical education perspective. *Journal of Vocational and Technical Education*, 16 (1).
- Canning-Wilson, C. (2000). *E-learning with the E-teacher: Considerations for On-line Course Design*. Available at: http://www.eltnewsletter.com/back/December2000/art422000.htm
- Carbonell, L. (2004) *Instructional Development Timeline*. Retrieved January 21, 2018, from http://www.my-ecoach.com/idtimeline/learningtheory.html
- Carroll, M., Razvi, S., Goodliffe, T., & Al-Habsi, F. (2009). Progress in developing a national quality management system for higher education in Oman. *Quality in Higher Education*, 15(1), 17-27.
- Cassell, C. & Symon, G. (1994). *Qualitative methods in organizational research: a practical guide*. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.

Celik, V. & Yesilyurt, E. (2013). Attitudes to technology, perceived computer self-efficacy and

computer anxiety as predictors of computer supported education. *Computers & Education*, *60*(1), 148-158.

- Chan, K. W., & Elliott, R. G. (2004). Relational analysis of personal epistemology and conceptions about teaching and learning. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 20(8), 817 831.
- Chang, F. (2009). Learning to order words: A connectionist model of heavy NP shift and accessibility effects in Japanese and English. *Journal of Memory and Language*, 61(3), pp.374-397.
- Chapman, D. W., & Miric, S. L. (2009). Education quality in the Middle East. *International Review of Education*, 55(4), 311-344.
- Chikwa, G., Al-Damen, T., & Mathew, P. (2018). Readiness for Autonomy among EFL Students in Oman. In *English Education in Oman* (pp. 231-243). Springer, Singapore.
- Clarke, V., Braun, V., & Hayfield, N. (2015). Thematic analysis. In J. A. Smith (Ed) *Qualitative psychology: A practical guide to research methods*, 222-248.
- Clayton, K., Blumberg, F. & Auld, D.P. (2010). The relationship between motivation, learning strategies and choice of environment whether traditional or including an online component. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 41(3), pp.349-364.
- Cole, R. W. (2008). Educating Everybody's Children: Diverse Teaching Strategies for Diverse Learners, Revised and Expanded (2nded.). Alexandria: ASCD.
- Cornell, P. (2002). The Impact of change in teaching and learning on furniture and the environment. In Chism, N. & D. Bickford (eds.), *The importance of physical space in in creating supportive learning environments*. New directions for teaching and learning. 92. San Francisco: Jossey Bass, 33-42.
- Council of Europe (n.d) Council of Europe Language Policy Portal. Retrieved from www.coe.int/en/web/language-policy/home

- Creswell, J. W. (2009). *Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. (4th ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2016). *Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches.* Sage Publications, INC.
- Cronin, B., & Sugimoto, C. R. (Eds). (2014). Beyond bibliometrics: Harnessing multidimensional indicators of scholarly impact. MIT Press.
- Czerkawski, B.Ö. (Ed). (2010). Free and Open Source Software for E-Learning: Issues, Successes and Challenges: Issues, Successes and Challenges. IGI Global.
- Daly, J., Kellehear, A., & Gliksman, M. (1997). *The public health researcher: A methodological approach*. Melbourne, Australia: Oxford University Press.
- Daniel, J. (2012). Making sense of MOOCs: Musings in a maze of myth, paradox and possibility. *Journal of interactive Media in education*, 2012(3).
- Deimann, M., & Bastiaens, T. (2010). The role of volition in distance education: An exploration of its capacities. *The International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, *11*(1), 1-16.
- Denscombe, M. (2007). The Good Research Guide. New York: McGraw Hill International.
- Dewey, J. (1910) How We Think, D. C Heath & Co Publishers: Chicago.
- Dewey, J. (1899/1980). The School and society. Carbondale, IL: Southern Illinois University Press.
- Donmoyer, R. (2000). Generalizability and the single-case study. *Case study method: Key issues, key texts*, 45-68.
- Donn, G., & Al Manthri, Y. (2010, May). Globalisation and higher education in the Arab Gulf 175

States. Symposium Books Ltd.

- Dooley, K. E., & Murphrey, T. P. (2000). How the perspectives of administrators, faculty, and support units impact the rate of distance education adoption. *Online Journal of Distance Learning Administration*, *3*(4).
- Dörnyei, Z., & Taguchi, T. (2009). *Questionnaires in second language research: Construction, administration, and processing.* Routledge.
- Doskocil, A. R. (2008). Instructor Perception of Student Education: Traditional Vs. Online *Learning Methods*. Ann Arbor: ProQuest.
- Draper, R. J. (2002). School mathematics reform, constructivism, and literacy: A case for literacy instruction in the reform-oriented math classroom. *Journal of Adolescent & Adult Literacy*, 45(6), 520-529.
- Driscoll, M. (2005). *Psychology of Learning for Instruction*, (3rd ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson Education Inc.
- Dziuban, C., Graham, C. R., Moskal, P. D., Norberg, A., & Sicilia, N. (2018). Blended learning: the new normal and emerging technologies. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 15(1), 3.
- Edmunds, R., Thorpe, M., & Conole, G. (2012). Student attitudes towards and use of ICT in course study, work and social activity: A technology acceptance model approach. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 43(1), pp.71-84.
- Elango, R., Gudep, V. K., & Selvam, M. (2008). Quality of e-Learning: An Analysis Based on e-Learners' Perception of e-Learning. *Electronic Journal of e-learning*, 6(1), 31-43.
- Elen, J., & Lowyck, J. (1999). Metacognitive instructional knowledge: Cognitive mediation and instructional design. Journal of structural learning and intelligent systems.-London, 13(3 4), 145-169.

- Ellis, R., (2015). Understanding Second Language Acquisition 2nd Edition-Oxford *Applied Linguistics*. Oxford university press.
- Emelyanova, N., & Voronina, E. (2017). Introducing blended learning in the English language classroom: Students' attitudes and perceptions before and after the course. *Knowledge Management & E-Learning: An International Journal*, 9(1), 33-49.
- Emerald, B. (2013). *Configurational theory and methods in organizational research*. New York: Continuum.
- Ermisch, J., Jäntti, M., & Smeeding, T. (2012). Socioeconomic Gradients in Children's Outcomes.In From Parents to Children: The Intergenerational Transmission of Advantage (32-52).Russell Sage Foundation.
- Ertmer, P. A. (2005). Teacher pedagogical beliefs: The final frontier in our quest for technology integration.. *Educational Technology Research and Development*, 53(4), pp. 25-39.
- Ertmer, P.A., & Newby, T.J. (1993). Behaviorism, cognitivism, constructivism: Comparing critical features from an instructional design perspective. Performance Improvement Quarterly, 6(4), 50-72.
- Eshet, Y. (2004). Digital literacy: A conceptual framework for survival skills in the digital era. *Journal of educational multimedia and hypermedia*, *13*(1), 93-106.
- Extensive Reading Foundation. (2020) *MReader Quizzes*. Retrieved March 29, 2020, from <u>https://erfoundation.org/wordpress/graded-readers/mreader/</u>
- Ferris, S. P. (2011). Teaching, Learning and the Net Generation: Concepts and Tools for Reaching Digital Learners. Pennsylvania: IGI Global.
- Fisher, P. (2008). Learning about literacy: from theories to trends. *Teacher Librarian*, 35(3), 8 13.
- Fosnot, C. T. (1996). Teachers construct constructivism: The center for constructivist teaching/teacher preparation project. *Constructivism: Theory, perspectives, and practice,*

205-216.

- Fraser, B. (2015). Classroom learning environments. In *Encyclopaedia of Science Education* (pp. 154-157). Springer Netherlands.
- Freeman, D. (2002). The hidden side of the work: Teacher knowledge and learning to teach: A perspective from North American educational research on teacher education in English language teaching. *Language Teaching*, 35, 1-13.

Gaebel, M. (2013). MOOCs: Massive open online courses. EUA.

- Garrett, N. (2009). Computer-assisted language learning trends and issues revisited: Integrating innovation. *The Modern Language Journal*, 93(s1), pp.719-740.
- Garrison, D. R. (2017). *E-Learning in the 21st Century: A Community of Inquiry Framework for Research and Practice. (3rd ed.).* London: Routledge/Taylor and Francis.
- Garton, S., & Graves, K. (2014). Identifying a research agenda for language teaching materials. *The Modern Language Journal*, 98(2), 654-657.
- Gilmore, A. (2007). Authentic materials and authenticity in foreign language learning. *Language teaching*, *40*(2), 97-118.
- Garrison, D.R. & Kanuka, H., (2004). Blended learning: Uncovering its transformative potential in higher education. *The internet and higher education*, 7(2), pp.95-105.
- Gasmi, A. A., & Thomas, M. (2017). Academic writing in the flipped EFL classroom: A case study on student engagement in Oman. In *Flipped instruction methods and digital technologies in the language learning classroom* (pp. 232-251). IGI Global.
- Gawande, V. (2015). Development of blended learning model based on the perceptions of students at higher education institutes in Oman. *International Journal of Computer Applications*, *114*(1).

Gawande, V. (2016). Analysis of faculty perceptions toward blended learning adoption at higher

education institutes in Oman. *International Journal of Computer Applications*, *140*(9), 50-54.

- Golafshani, N. (2003). Understanding reliability and validity in qualitative research. *The qualitative report*, 8(4), 597-607.
- Golanics, J. D., & Nussbaum, E. M. (2008). Enhancing online collaborative argumentation through question elaboration and goal instructions. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 24(3), 167-180.
- González-Gómez, D., Jeong, J. S., & Rodríguez, D. A. (2016). Performance and perception in the flipped learning model: an initial approach to evaluate the effectiveness of a new teaching methodology in a general science classroom. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 25(3), 450-459.
- Gordon, R. & Marian, P. (2006). *A Gentle Guide to Research Methods*. New York: McGraw Hill Education.
- Graham, C. R. (2006). Blended learning systems: definition, current trends, and future directions.
 In: C. J. Bonk & C. R. Graham, (Eds). *The Handbook of Blended Learning: Global Perspectives, Local Designs*. SanFrancisco, CA: Pfeiffer Publishing, pp. 3-21.
- Greene, J. C. (2007). Mixed methods in social inquiry. San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons.
- Grigorenko, E. L. (2007). Hitting, missing, and in between: A typology of the impact of western education on the non-western world. *Comparative Education*, *43*(1), 165-186.
- Gulati, S., (2008). Technology-enhanced learning in developing nations: A review. *The International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 9(1).
- Gunawardena, C. N., & McIsaac, M. S. (2003). Distance education. D. Jonassen (Ed.), Handbook for research on educational communications and technology (pp. 355-396).

Gwande, V. (2016). Analysis of faculty perceptions toward blended learning adoption at Higher

Education Institutes in Oman. *International Journal of Computer Applications*. Vol. 140 (9).

- Hannafin, M. (2008). Situated case-based knowledge: An emerging framework for prospective teacher learning. *Teaching and Teacher Education*. 24. pp. 1837-1845.
- Hammersley, M., & Traianou, A. (2012). *Ethics in qualitative research: Controversies and contexts*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Harkness, J. A. (2008). Round 4 ESS Translation Strategies and Procedures. Retrieved January 27, 2009, from http://www.europeansocialsurvey.org/index.php?option= com_docman&task=doc_download&gid=351&itemid=80.
- Harman, G. (2008). Mechanical mind. American Scientist, 96(1), 76-79.
- Hatch, J. A. (2002). Doing qualitative research in education settings. Suny Press.
- Heath, H. (2001) Triangulation: methodology. In NJ Smelser & B. Baltes (Eds.), *International Encyclopedia of the Social and Behavioral Sciences*. pp. 23—15901.
- Hesse-Biber, S., & Johnson, B. (2015). *The Oxford handbook of multimethod and mixed methods research inquiry*. 1st Ed.
- Hinkel, E. (2006). Current perspectives on teaching the four skills. *Tesol Quarterly*, 40(1), pp.109-131.
- Holloway, I., & Todres, L. (2003). The status of method: flexibility, consistency and coherence. *Qualitative Research*, *3*(3), 345-357.
- Holmberg, B. (2005). Theory and practice of distance education. Routledge.
- Horwitz, E. K. (1988). The beliefs about language learning of beginning university foreign language students. *The modern language journal*, 72(3), 283-294.

- Howard, J. & Major, J. (2005). Guidelines for Designing Effective English Language Teaching Materials. Seoul, South Korea: PAAL9, Oct 2004. In *Proceedings of the 9th Conference* of Pan Pacific Association of Applied Linguistics 101-109.
- Hrastinski, S. (2009). A theory of online learning as online participation. *Computers & Education*, 52(1), 78-82.
- Hsieh, H., & Shannon, S., (2005). Three Approaches to Qualitative Content Analysis. *Qualitative Health Research*, 15(9), 1277-1288.
- Huang, H. M. (2002). Toward constructivism for adult learners in online learning environments. *British journal of educational technology*, *33*(1), 27-37.
- Hudgins, T.R. A study of junior high school teachers' beliefs on the integration of technology in their pedagogy and classroom practices. Ph.D. thesis, The University of Utah. Retrieved July 5, 2020 from https://www.learntechlib.org/p/122715/.
- Hussein, Z. (2017). Leading to intention: The role of attitude in relation to technology acceptance model in e-learning. *Procedia Computer Science*, *105*, 159-164.
- IELTS (2002) International English Language Testing System 2002 Handbook, Cambridge: University of Cambridge Examinations Syndicate.
- Islam, M. M. (2014). Factors influencing the academic performance of undergraduate students in Sultan Qaboos University in Oman. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies*, 5(4), 396-404.
- Islam, M. M., & Al-Ghassani, A. (2015). Predicting College Math Success: Do High School Performance and Gender Matter? Evidence from Sultan Qaboos University in Oman. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 4(2), 67-80.
- IELTS.org (2020) *IELTS*. Retrieved from https://www.ielts.org/what-is-ielts/ieltsintroduction

181

- Information Technology Authority. (2007). Oman Digital Society Report, *ITA Publications*, Muscat.
- Jackson, E.A. (2016). Integration of Learning Technology in Sierra Leone's Higher Education System: Implications and Challenges. International Journal of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) Vol, 13.
- Jacobs, G. M., & Renandya, W. A. (2016). Student-centred learning in ELT. In *English language teaching today* (pp. 13-23). Springer, Cham.
- Jahng, N., Krug, D., & Zhang, Z. (2007). Student achievement in online distance education compared to face-to-face education. *European Journal of Open, Distance and E-Learning*, 10(1).
- Jared K. (2014). *Cross-Cultural Online Learning in Higher Education and Corporate Training*. Pennsylvania: IGI Global.
- Jayaron, J., Abidin, Z., & Jafre, M. (2015). Application of Information and Communication Technology Tools for English Language Teaching in an Omani Context. Arab World English Journal (AWEJ) Special Issue on CALL No. 2 July, 2015. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2843977
- Jeng-Shyang, P., Shyi-Ming, C., & Ngoc N. (2010). Computational Collective Intelligence. *Technologies and Applications*. London: Springer Science & Business Media.
- Johnson, B., & Christensen, L. (2010). Educational Research: Quantitative, Qualitative, and Mixed Approaches. London: SAGE.
- Jolliffe, A., Ritter, J. & Stevens, D. (2012). *The online learning handbook: Developing and using web-based learning*. Routledge.
- Jonassen, D. (1998). Designing constructivist learning environments. In C.M. Reigeluth (Ed.), Instructional theories and models, (2nd Ed.). 1-21. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.

- Jose, J. (2015). Moodle E-learning in English as a Foreign Language Programs (EFLP) at English Language Centres (ELCs) in Colleges of Technology in e-Oman. *International Journal of English, Language, Literature and Humanities (IJELH)*, Volume III, pp. 14-32.
- Kagan, D. M. (1992). Implications of research on teacher belief. *Educational Psychologist*, 27(1), 65-90.
- Kashoob, M. (2018). Evaluating ELT Materials with Specific Reference to Colleges of Applied Sciences General Foundation Programme in Oman: Towards a Viable checklist (Doctoral dissertation, University of York).
- Keengwe, J., & Kidd, T. T. (2010). Towards Best Practices in Online Learning and Teaching in Higher Education. *MERLOT Journal of Online Learning and Teaching*. Vol 6 (2)
- Kern, R. G. (1995). Students' and teachers' beliefs about language learning. *Foreign Language Annals*, 28(1), 71-92.
- Khan, A., & Al-Mahrooqi, R. (2015). Foreign language communication anxiety (FLCA) among tertiary level Omani EFL learners. *The Asian EFL Journal*, *17*(1), 57-89.
- Kim, C., Kim, M. K., Lee, C., Spector, J. M., & DeMeester, K. (2013). Teacher beliefs and technology integration. *Teaching and teacher education*, 29, 76-85.
- Kim, C., & Hatton, N. (n.d.). Cognitive theory and curriculum application. Retrieved January 21, 2018, from

http://www.umm.maine.edu:300/education/students/curriculumDesign/Hatton.htm

- Kirtman, L. (2009). Online versus in-class courses: An examination of differences in learning outcomes. *Issues in Teacher Education*, *18*(2), 103.
- Knowles, J. G. (1992). Models for understanding pre-service and beginning teachers' biographies: Illustrations from case studies. Studying teachers' lives, 99-152.

Knowles, M.S. (1973). The Adult Learner: A Neglected Species. Houston: Gulf Publishing 183

Company.

- Kok, A. (2008). Evaluation of an online social constructivist tool based on a secondary school experience in a Middle East country. *International Journal of Education and Development* using ICT, 4(3), 127-36.
- Kolak, A. (2010). Style of managing teaching process as classroom management determinator. *Journal Plus Education*, 6(2), 211-218.
- Koory, M. A. (2003). Differences in learning outcomes for the online and F2F versions of 'An Introduction to Shakespeare.' *Journal of Asynchronous Learning Networks*, 7(2), 18-35.
- Krajcik, J., McNeill, K.L., & Reiser, B.J., (2008). Learning-goals-driven design model: Developing curriculum materials that align with national standards and incorporate projectbased pedagogy. *Science Education*, 92(1),1-32.
- Kretzschmar, F, Pleimling, D, Hosemann, J, Füssel, S, Bornkessel-Schlesewsky, I & Schlesewsky, M. (2013). Subjective Impressions Do Not Mirror Online Reading Effort:
 Concurrent EEG-eyetracking Evidence From the Reading of Books and Digital Media. *PLOS ONE* 8(2): e56178.DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0056178.
- Ku, H.Y., Tseng, H.W., & Akarasriworn, C. (2013). Collaboration factors, teamwork satisfaction, and student attitudes toward online collaborative learning. *Computers in Human Behaviour*, 29(3), 922-929.
- Kumar, M. (2006). Organizing curriculum based upon constructivism: What to teach and what not to. *Journal of thought*, *41*(2), 81-93.

Kumar, R. (2010). Research Methodology: A step-by-step guide for beginners. London: SAGE.

Lai, C., Yeung, Y., & Hu, J. (2016). University student and teacher perceptions of teacher roles in promoting autonomous language learning with technology outside the classroom. *Computer Assisted Language Learning*, 29(4), 703-723.

- Lam, Y. (2000). Technophilia vs. technophobia: A preliminary look at why second-language teachers do or do not use technology in their classrooms. *Canadian Modern Language Review*, 56(3), 389-420.
- Lamprinou, D., & Paraskeva, F. (2015, November). Gamification design framework based on SDT for student motivation. In 2015 International Conference on Interactive Mobile Communication Technologies and Learning (IMCL) IEEE 406-410.
- Larsen-Freeman, D., & Anderson, M. (2011). *Techniques and Principles in Language Teaching*, Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Lau, K. H., Lam, T., Kam, B. H., Nkhoma, M., Richardson, J., & Thomas, S. (2018). The role of textbook learning resources in e-learning: A taxonomic study. Computers & Education, 118, 10-24.
- Laufer, B., & Nation, P. (1999). A vocabulary-size test of controlled productive ability. Language testing, 16(1), 33-51.
- Lauterman, T & Ackerman, R. (2014). Overcoming Screen Inferiority in Learning and Calibration. Computers *in Human Behavior 35*, 455–463.
- Leasure, A. R., Davis, L., & Thievon, S. L. (2000). Comparison of student outcomes and preferences in a traditional vs. world wide web-based baccalaureate nursing research course. *Journal of Nursing Education*, *39*(4), 149-154.
- Lee, C., Yeung, A. S., & Ip, T. (2016). Use of computer technology for English language learning:
 do learning styles, gender, and age matter?. *Computer Assisted Language Learning*, 29(5), 1035-1051.
- Levy, P. S. & Lemeshow, S. (2013). *Sampling of Populations: Methods and Applications*. New York:John Wiley & Sons.

Liaw, S. S., Huang, H. M., & Chen, G. D. (2007). Surveying instructor and learner attitudes toward

e-learning. Computers & Education, 49(4), 1066-1080.

- Lightfoot, M. (2014). Building a knowledge society on sand–When the modernist project confronts the traditional cultural values in the Gulf. In *Education for a knowledge society in Arabian Gulf countries* (pp. 83-101). Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Liebowitz, J., & Frank, M. S. (2011). The synergy between knowledge management and elearning. *Knowledge management and E-learning*, 1.
- Lin, A. C. (1998). Bridging positivist and interpretivist approaches to qualitative methods. *Policy Studies Journal*, *26*(1), 162-180.
- Loffe H, & Yardley L. (2004) Content and thematic analysis. In: DF Marks, L Yardley (eds). *Research Methods for Clinical and Health Psychology* (1st ed). London: Sage Publications, pp. 56–69.
- Lortie, D. C. (1975). Schoolteacher: A sociological study. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Lowenthal, P. R. (2016). A mixed methods examination of instructor social presence in accelerated online courses. In *Handbook of research on strategic management of interaction, presence, and participation in online courses* (pp. 147-159). IGI Global.
- Lowenthal, P., & Wilson, B. G. (2010). Labels do matter! A critique of AECT's redefinition of the field. *TechTrends*, *54*(1), 38-46.
- Lucas, T., Villegas, A.M. & Freedson-Gonzalez, M. (2008). Linguistically responsive teacher education preparing classroom teachers to teach English language learners. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 59(4), pp.361-373.

Luppicini, R. (2007). Online learning communities. IAP.

Luppicini, R. (2010). Technoethics and the Evolving Knowledge Society: Ethical Issues in Technological Design, Research, Development and Innovation. *Information Science Reference*. New York.

- Malesky Jr, L.A., Baley, J. & Crow, R. (2016). Academic Dishonesty: Assessing the Threat of Cheating Companies to Online Education. *College Teaching*, 1-36.
- Mangen, A, Walgermo, B. R., & Brønnick, K. (2013). Reading Linear Texts on Paper Versus Computer Screen: Effects on Reading Comprehension. *International Journal of Educational Research* 58, 61–68.
- Martin, M. (2007). Cross-Border Higher Education: Regulation Quality Assurance and Impact.
 Chile, Oman, Philippines, South Africa. New Trends in Higher Education. *Volume International Institute for Educational Planning (IIEP) UNESCO*. 7-9 rue Eugene Delacroix, 75116 Paris, France.
- Masters, S. S. (2019). Integrating E-Learning in the Teaching of English Language Classes. In English Language Teaching in a Post-Method Paradigm, 227-253. IGI Global.
- Mayer, R. E. (2004). Should there be a three-strikes rule against pure discovery learning?. *American psychologist*, 59(1), 14.
- McDonough, J., & Shaw, C. (2003). *Materials and methods in ELT: A teacher's guide. (2nd ed.)*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing.

McMurray, A. (2004). Research: A Commonsense Approach. London: Cengage Learning.

- Means, B., Toyama, Y., Murphy, R., Bakia, M., & Jones, K. (2009). Evaluation of evidence-based practices in online learning: A meta-analysis and review of online learning. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education
- Mentzer, G., Cryan, J., & Teclehaimanot, B. (2007). Two peas in a pod? A comparison of face-toface and web based classrooms. *Journal of Technology and Teacher Education*, 15(2), 233-246.
- Miles, M. & Huberman, A. (1994). *Qualitative data analysis: an expanded sourcebook*. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.

- Miller, J., Risser, M., & Griffiths, R. (2013). Student choice, instructor flexibility: Moving beyond the blended instructional model. *Issues and Trends in Educational Technology*, 1(1).
- Miller, A. & A. D. Young-Jones. (2012). 'Academic Integrity: Online Classes Compared to Faceto-Face Classes.' *Journal of Instructional Psychology* 39, 138–45.

Ministry of Information (2000). Oman 2000. Muscat, Sultanate of Oman.

- Ministry of Education. (2014). *National education for all report: the Sultanate Oman*. Muscat: MOE.
- Ministry of Education & The World Bank. (2013). Education in Oman: Drive for Quality. 'Joint Report, 75719v2'. Retrieved November 27, 2019 from http://www-192 wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2013/03/04/0003561 61_201 30304124223/Rendered/PDF/757190ESW0v20W0ector0Report0English.pdf
- Ministry of National Economy, The Seventh Five-Year Development Plan (2006-2010). (2006) Ministry of National Economy Publication, Sultanate of Oman, 2006.
- Mohammadi, N., Ghorbani, V., & Hamidi, F. (2011). Effects of e-learning on language learning. *Procedia Computer Science*, 3, 464-468.
- Moore, M. G. (1989). Three types of interaction. Taylor & Francis.
- Morrison, G. R., Ross, S., M., & Kemp, J., E. (2004). *Designing effective instruction*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Nagowah, L, & Nagowah, S. (2009). LA Reflection on the Dominant Learning Theories: Behaviourism, Cognitivism and Constructivism. *International Journal of Learning*. 16(2), 279-285.
- Nair, S. C., & Patil, R. (2012). A study on the impact of learning management systems on students of a university college in Sultanate of Oman. *International Journal of Computer Science*

Issues (IJCSI), 9(2), 379.

- Naqvi, S. (2005). Impact of WebCT on Learning: An Oman Experience, International Journal of. Education and Development using Information and Communication Technology, 2(4), 18–27.
- Neuhauser, C. (2002). Learning style and effectiveness of online and face-to-face instruction. *The American Journal of Distance Education*, 16(2), 99-113.
- Niederhauser, D. S., & Stoddart, T. (2001). Teachers' instructional perspectives and use of educational software. *Teaching and teacher education*, *17*(1), 15-31.
- Nour, S. S. O. M. (2014). Prospects for transition to a knowledge-based economy in the Arab region. *World Journal of Science, Technology and Sustainable Development*.
- Numrich, C. (1996). On becoming a language teacher: Insights from diary studies. *TESOL Quarterly*, 30 (1).
- O'Malley, J. M., Chamot, A. U., & Walker, C. (1987). Some applications of cognitive theory to second language acquisition. *Studies in second language acquisition*, *9*(3), 287-306.
- O'Malley, J., & McGraw, H. (1999). Student perceptions of distance education, online learning, and the traditional classroom. *Online Journal of Distance Education Administration*, 2(4).
- Oman Ministry of Education (2019) *The Annual Educational Statistics Book 2018/2019*. Retrieved from www.home.moe.gov.om > images > library > file > Book391273.
- Oman National Center for Statistics and Information. (2014) The Statistical Year Book 2013. Muscat, Oman: Ministry of National Economy.
- Oman National Center for Statistics and Information. (2015). *Statistical year book. Issue 43–* 2015. Oman: National Center for Statistics and Information.
- O'neill, K., Singh, G. & O'donoghue, J. (2004). Implementing eLearning programmes for higher education: A review of the literature. *Journal of Information Technology Education:*

Research, *3*, 313-323.

- Onwuegbuzie, A.J. & Leech, N.L. (2005). The role of sampling in qualitative research. *Academic Exchange Quarterly*- September 22.
- Osman, M., & Ahmed, H. (2003). Web assisted instruction: Its potentials and impact on students learning and attitudes. In *conference of the Centre for Educational Technology (ETEX2003)*, Sultan Qaboos University, Sultanate of Oman.
- Osman, M. E. T., Al Khamisi, H., Al Barwani, T., & Al Mekhlafi, A. (2016). EFL reading achievement: Impact of gender and self-efficacy beliefs. *International Journal of Learning, Teaching and Educational Research*, 15(3).
- Ottenbreit-Leftwich, A., Glazewski, K., Newby, T., & Ertmer, P. (2010). Teacher value beliefs associated with using technology: Addressing professional and student needs. *Computers & Education*, 55(3), 1321-1335.
- Pajares, M. F. (1992). Teachers' beliefs and educational research: Cleaning up a messy construct. *Review of Educational Research*, 62(3), 307-332.
- Pange, A., & Pange, J. (2011). Is e-learning based on learning theories. A literature review. World Academy of Science, Engineering and Technology, 56, 62-66.
- Park, H. A., Murray, P. J., & Delaney, C. (Eds). (2006). Consumer-centered computer-supported care for healthy people. *Proceedings of NI2006*. 122. IOS Press.
- Pearson, P., Barr, R., Kamil, M., & Mosenthal, P. (1984). *Handbook of reading research*. (1st ed.). New York: Longman.
- Peterson, John E. (2005) The Emergence of Post-traditional Oman. *Durham Middle East* Papers, Sir William Luce Publication Series No. 5. Durham: University of Durham.
- Peters, O. (1988). Distance teaching and industrial production: A comparative interpretation in outline. In D. Sewart, D. Keegan, & B. Holmberg (Eds), *Distance Education:*

International perspectives. 95-113. New York: Routledge.

- Pirani, J. (2004). *Supporting e-learning in higher education*. Educause Center for Applied Research. Available at: <www.educause.edu/ecar/>.
- Polkinghorne, D. E. (2005). Language and meaning: Data collection in qualitative research. *Journal of counseling psychology*, *52*(2), 137.
- Pritchett, L. (2013). *The rebirth of education: Schooling ain't learning*. Washington: Center for Global Development.
- Raina, V. (2011). Between behaviourism and constructivism: Quality education in a multicultural context. *Cultural studies*, 25(1), 9-24.
- Reus-Smit, C. (2008). Reading history through constructivist eyes. Millennium, 37(2), 395-414.
- Rice, P. L., & Ezzy, D. (1999). Qualitative research methods: A health focus. Oxford University Press.
- Richards, J. C. (2001). Curriculum Development in Language Teaching. Cambridge University Press
- Richards, J. C., & Renandya, W. A. (Eds.) (2002). *Methodology in language teaching: An anthology of current practice*. USA: Cambridge University Press.
- Richardson, V. (1996). The role of attitude and beliefs in learning to teach. *Handbook of research on teacher education*, *2*, 102-119.
- Richardson, V. (2003). An Examination of Social Presence in Online Courses in Relation to Students' Perceived Learning and Satisfaction. *Journal of Asynchronous Learning Networks* 7(1).

Richardson, W. (2010). Blogs, wikis, podcasts, and other powerful web tools for classrooms.

Corwin Press.

- Risjord, M. (2014). *Philosophy of Social Science: A contemporary introduction*. 1st ed. Hoboken: Taylor and Francis.
- Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, C. M., & Ormston, R. (Eds.). (2013). Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers. Sage.
- Roberts-Mahoney, H., Means, A. J., & Garrison, M. J. (2016). Netflixing human capital development: Personalized learning technology and the corporatization of K-12 education. *Journal of Education Policy*, *31*(4), 405-420.
- Robyler, M.D. (1999). Is Choice Important in Distance Learning? A Study of Student Motives for Taking Internet-Based Courses at the High School and Community College Levels. 32, 157 -171.
- Rokeach, M. (1968). Beliefs, attitudes and values: A theory of organization and change. *Journal* of Social Issues, 24(1), 13-33.
- Roulston, K. (2001). Data analysis and 'theorizing as ideology'. *Qualitative Research*, 1(3), 279-302.
- Rummel, E. (2008). Constructing cognition. American Scientist, 96(1), 80-82.
- Russell, M., Bebell, D., O'Dwyer, L. & O'Connor, K. (2003). Examining teacher technology use: Implications for preservice and inservice teacher preparation. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 54(4), 297-310.
- Saidi, A. A., & Al-Mahrooqi, R. (2012). The influence of gender on Omani college students' English language learning strategies, comprehension and motivation. *International Journal of Applied Linguistics and English Literature*, 1(4), 230-244.
- Saleem, N. E., Al-Saqri, M. N., & Ahmad, S. E. (2016). Acceptance of Moodle as a teaching/learning tool by the faculty of the department of information studies at Sultan

Qaboos University, Oman based on UTAUT. International Journal of Knowledge Content Development & Technology, 6(2), 5-27.

- Schwartzman, R. (2007). *Electronifying oral communication: Refining the conceptual framework for online instruction*. College Student Journal, 41(1), 37-49.
- Scully, J. (2006). Developing synergies in blended e-learning for language in higher education. *Malaysian Journal of Distance Education*, 8(1), 89-101.
- Shaikh, A., Al-Azawi, M., & Mond, S. (2011). Reflections on the use of ICT for effective learning at Oman College. In Proceedings of International Conference on Applied Information and Communication Technology, March (pp. 1-9).
- Shamoo, A. E., & Resnik, D. B. (2003). Conflicts of Interest and Scientific Objectivity. In A. E. Shamoo & D. B. Resnik (Eds,), *Responsible Conduct of Research*, (pp. 139-162). Oxford University Press.
- Shank, P. and Sitze, A. (2004). Making sense of online learning: A guide for beginners and the *truly skeptical*. John Wiley & Sons. Inc. Pfeiffer. San Francisco.
- Sharma, P., & Barrett, B. (2008). *Blended learning: Using technology in and beyond the language classroom*. Macmillan.
- Sheldon, L. E. (1988). Evaluating ELT textbooks and materials. ELT journal, 42(4), 237-246.
- Shelly, G. B., & Rosenblatt, H. J. (2011). Systems Analysis and Design. Cengage Learning. Hampshire.
- Shield, G. (2000). A critical appraisal of learning technology using information and communication technologies. *Journal of Technology Studies*.

- Siemens, G. (2008). Learning and knowing in networks: Changing roles for educators and designers. *ITFORUM for Discussion*, 27, 1-26.
- Simonson, M., & Schlosser, L. A. (2009). Distance Education 3rd Edition: Definition and Glossary of Terms. Iap.
- Simonson, M., Schlosser, C., & Hanson, D. (1999). Theory and distance education: A new discussion. *American Journal of Distance Education*, *13*(1), 60-75.
- Simonson, M., Smaldino, S., Albright, M., & Zvacek, S. (2006). *Teaching and Learning at a* Distance (3rd Edition ed.). Upper Saddle River, New Jersey: Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Singh, K. (2015). The Study of Key Factors Resistance to change when Adoption of New Technologies in the Companies (Master's thesis). Graduate School, Bangkok University.
- Sivaraman, I., Al Balushi, A., & Rao, D. H. (2014). Understanding Omani students' (University) English language problems. *International Journal of Sciences: Basic and Applied Research (IJSBAR)*, 13(1), 28-35.
- Skinner, B. F. (1974). About Behaviorism, New York: Vintage.
- Snelbecker, G.E. (1983) Is Instructional Theory Alive and Well? In C. M. Reigeluth (Ed.), *Instructional Design Theories and Models: An Overview of Their Current Status* (pp. 435-472). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Stahl, S., (2009). The Promise of Accessible Textbooks: Increased Achievement for All Students. Wakefield: National Centre on Accessing the General Curriculum. [Online] Available at http://aim.cast.org/sites/aim.cast.org/files/AccessibleTextbooks11.12.10.pdf Accessed 25 June 2013.

- Sternberg, R. (2008). Applying psychological theories to educational practice. *American Education Research Journal*, 45(1), 150-166.
- Stigler, W. J., & Hiebert, J. (1999). *Teaching gap: Best ideas from the world's teachers for improving education in the classroom*. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Stoop, J, Kreutzer, P & Kircz, J. G. (2013). Reading and Learning from Screens Versus Print: A Study in Changing Habits: Part 2 – Comparing Different Text Structures on Paper and on Screen. *New Library World 114*(9/10), 371–383.
- Sturdy, C. B., & Nicoladis, E. (2017). How Much of Language Acquisition Does Operant Conditioning Explain?. Frontiers in Psychology, 8, 1918.
- Subedi, D. (2016). Explanatory sequential mixed method design as the third research community of knowledge claim. *American Educational Research Journal*, 4(7), 570-577.
- Suharno, S. (2010). Cognitivism and its implication in the Second Language Learning. *PAROLE: Journal of Linguistics and Education*, *1*, 72-96.
- Sultan Qaboos University. (2002A). Computing Policies, *Center for Information Systems Publications*, SQU.
- Sultan Qaboos University. (2002B). Rules Regulating Security, Equipment and Information Protection; *Center for Information Systems Publications*, SQU.
- Sultan Qaboos University. (2019) *Sultan Qaboos University Annual Report 2019*. Retrieved from https://www.squ.edu.om/Portals/0/PDF/Annual%20Report%202017.pdf
- Sun, P.C., Tsai, R.J., Finger, G., Chen, Y.Y., & Yeh, D. (2008). What drives a successful eLearning? An empirical investigation of the critical factors influencing learner satisfaction. *Computers & education*, 50(4), 1183-1202.

- Sutton, M. J. (2003). Problem representation, understanding, and learning transfer implications for technology education. *JITE* 40(4).
- Svetlana, G., & Vladimir, S. (2014). The language of worldwide communication and linguistic and cultural globalization. *Language and culture*, (1).
- Swales, J. M., & Feak, C. B. (2000). English in today's research world: a writing guide. Michigan: University of Michigan Press.
- Tarman, B. (2012). Prospective Teachers' Beliefs and Perceptions about Teaching as a Profession. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, 12(3), 1964-1973.
- Teo, T., & Zhou, M. (2017). The influence of teachers' conceptions of teaching and learning on their technology acceptance. *Interactive Learning Environments*, *25*(7) 1-15.
- Teddlie, C., & Tashakkori, A. (2011). Mixed methods research. *The Sage handbook of qualitative research*, *4*, 285-300.
- Thanh, N. C., & Thanh, T. T. (2015). The interconnection between interpretivist paradigm and qualitative methods in education. *American Journal of Educational Science*, *1*(2), 24-27.
- Thomas, L., Herbert, J., & Teras, M. (2014). A sense of belonging to enhance participation, success and retention in online programs. *The International Journal of the First Year in Higher Education*, 5(2), 69-80.
- Thornton, S. J. (1989). Aspiration and practice: Teacher as curricular-instructional gatekeeper in social studies. *Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Educational Research Association, San Francisco, CA.*
- Tillema, H. H., & Knol, W. E. (1997). Promoting student teacher learning through conceptual change or direct instruction. *Teaching and teacher Education*, 13(6), 579-595.

Tomilson, B. (2008). English Language Learning Materials: A Critical Review. New York:

Continuum.

Tomlinson, B., (2011). Materials development in language teaching. Cambridge University Press.

- Tomlinson, B., & Masuhara, H. (2017). *The complete guide to the theory and practice of materials development for language learning*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Tondeur, J., van Braak, J., Ertmer, P.A., & Ottenbreit-Leftwich, A. (2017). Understanding the relationship between teachers' pedagogical beliefs and technology use in education: a systematic review of qualitative evidence. *Educational Technology Research and Development*, 65(3), pp.555-575.
- Trabelsi, S. (2015). An Evaluation of Sohar University GFP Students' Performance in Writing: A Pedagogical Perspective. In *Methodologies for Effective Writing Instruction in EFL and ESL Classrooms* (pp. 353-378). IGI Global.
- Tuzlukova, V., Inguva, M., & Sancheti, P. (2019). Oman's General Foundation Programs: Focus on General Education Principles and Standards. *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 9(4), 480-486.
- Tuzlukova, V., Greenwood, L., Al-Siyabi, J., & Scully, J. (2013). Language Teachers' Perceived Computer Self-efficacy: Identifying Knowledge and Skills Gaps for Teacher-driven Professional Development. Arab World English Journal, 4(3).
- Underhill, A. F. (2006). Theories of learning and their implications for on-line assessment. *Turkish Online Journal of Distance Education*, 7(1), 165-174.
- United Nations. (2010). *Human development report 2010. The real wealth of nations: pathways to human development.* United Nations Development Program (UNDP). New York: United Nations.
- Venkataraman, S., & Sivakumar, S. (2015). Engaging students in Group based Learning through e-learning techniques in Higher Education System. *International Journal of Emerging*

Trends in Science and Technology, 2(01), 1741-1746.

- Van de Mortel, T. F. (2008). Faking it: social desirability response bias in self-report research. *The Australian Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 25(4), 40.
- Virués-Ortega, J. (2006). The case against BF Skinner 45 years later: An encounter with N. Chomsky. *The Behavior Analyst*, 29(2), 243-251.
- Verdugo, D. R., & Belmonte, I. A. (2007). Using digital stories to improve listening comprehension with Spanish young learners of English. *Language Learning & Technology*, 11(1), 87-101.
- Vygotsky, L.S. (1980). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes*. Harvard University Press.
- Wakefield, J. C. (2007). Is behaviorism becoming a pseudoscience? Replies to Drs.Wyatt, Midkiff and Wong. *Behavior and Social Issues*, 16(2), 170-190.
- Waterman, T. (2015). An Exploration of the Process of Materials Writing with reference to the Academic, Professional and Practical Needs of English Language Training (ELT) writers in the Sultanate of Oman.
- Watson, G., & Sottile, J. (2008, March). Cheating in the Digital Age: Do students cheat more in on-line courses? In *Society for Information Technology & Teacher Education International Conference* (pp. 798-803). Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE).

Wedemeyer, C.A. (1981). Learning at the Back-Door. Madison: University of Wisconsin.

Wedemeyer, C.A. (2010). *Learning at the back door: reflections on non-traditional learning in the lifespan*. Charlotte, North Carolina: Information Age Publishing (IAP).

Weegar, M. A., & Pacis, D. (2012, January). A Comparison of two theories of learning-

behaviorism and constructivism as applied to face-to-face and online learning. In *Proceedings e-leader conference, Manila*.

- Wheeler, S., Yeomans, P., & Wheeler, D. (2008). The good, the bad and the wiki: Evaluating student-generated content for collaborative learning. *British journal of educational technology*, 39(6), 987-995.
- White-Clark, DiCarlo, M., & Gilchriest. (2008). 'Guide on the side': An instructional approach to meet mathematics standards. *The High School Journal*, 91(4), 40-45.
- Wilkinson, R., & Al Hajry, A. (2007). The global higher education market: The case of Oman. *Cross-border higher education: regulation, quality assurance and impact*, 129-180.
- Willis, J. W. (Ed.). (2009). Constructivist instructional design (C-ID): Foundations, models, and examples. IAP.
- Witt, P. L. (2003). Enhancing classroom courses with internet technology: Are course web sites worth the trouble?. *Community College Journal of Research & Practice*, 27(5), pp. 429 438.
- Woollard, J. (2010). Psychology for the classroom: Behaviourism. Routledge.
- Worrall, J. (2012). Oman: the "forgotten" corner of the Arab Spring. *Middle East Policy*, *19*(3), 98.
- World Bank. (2001). *Education in Oman: the drive for quality*. Washington D.C: The World Bank. Retrieved from: <u>http://bit.ly/2t4EfSl.</u>
- World Bank. (2013). Education in Oman : the drive for quality (Vol. 2) : Main report(English).WashingtonDC:WorldBank.http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/280091468098656732/Main-report

Wozney, L., Venkatesh, V., & Abrami, P. (2006). Implementing computer technologies: Teachers'

perceptions and practices. Journal of Technology and teacher education, 14(1), 173-207.

- Wright, B. M. (2017). Blended learning: Student perception of face-to-face and online EFL lessons. *Indonesian journal of applied linguistics*, 7(1), 64-71.
- Yamashita, J. (2008). Extensive reading and development of different aspects of L2 proficiency. *System*, 36(4), 661-672.
- Yang, S. C., & Huang, Y. F. (2008). A study of high school English teachers' behavior, concerns and beliefs in integrating information technology into English instruction. Computers in *Human Behavior*, 24(3), pp. 1085-1103.
- Yang, Y., & Durrington, V. (2010). Investigation of students' perceptions of online course quality. *International Journal on E-Learning*, 9(3), pp. 341-361.
- Yang, L., & Wilson, K. (2006). Second language classroom reading: A social constructivist approach. *The reading matrix*, 6(3).
- Yang, X.S. (2013). Multiobjective firefly algorithm for continuous optimization. *Engineering with Computers*, 29(2), pp.175-184.
- Young, M. R., Klemz, B. R., & Murphy, J. W. (2003). Enhancing learning outcomes: The effects of instructional technology, learning styles, instructional methods, and student behavior. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 25(2), 130-142.
- Zohrabi, M. (2013). Mixed Method Research: Instruments, Validity, Reliability and Reporting Findings. *Theory & practice in language studies*, *3*(2).

Appendices

Appendix A – Sample of Students' Questionnaires and Teachers' Interviews

[I] Students Sample (i) Part One – Online Materials: Perceptions and Usage

(A) Tick ($\sqrt{}$) where applicable to indicate your answer [you can tick more than one square] (أ) أختر الاجابة بوضع علامة ($\sqrt{}$) يمكنك اختيار أكثرمن اجابة

1.	Which Type of Moodle course do you like?	□ MReader	□ Moodle Students (340 Students Course)
	۱. اي نوع من الmoodle course تقضل؟	□ Moodle Vocabulary (What's the right Word)	ليس اي مما ذكر) None of them □
2.	Which moodle course have you more used during this level?	□ MReader	□ Moodle Students (340 Students Course)
	۲. اي نوع من الmoodle استخدمته بصوره اكبر خلال هذا الفصل؟	 Moodle Vocabulary (What's the right Word) 	(اليس اي مما ذكر) None of them [اليس اي مما
3.	Which moodle course helped to improve your English?	□ MReader	□ Moodle Students
	٣. اي نوع من الmoodle ساعدك في تطوير لغتك الانجليزية؟	□ Moodle Vocabulary (What's the right Word)	(340 Students Course) اليس اي مما ذكر) None of them (ليس اي
4.	Which moodle course do you usually need help with while doing?	□ MReader	□ Moodle Students (340 Students Course)
	٤. اي نوع من الmoodle تحتاج فيه الى مساعده اثناء أداءه؟	□ Moodle Vocabulary (What's the right Word)	ليس اي مما ذكر) None of them □
5.	I usually do MReader	On my own بنفسي	□ With the help of others بمساعدة الآخرين
	 ه. في العادة أقوم بحل أسئلة الMReader 		
6.	I usually do (What's the right Word)	 On my own بنفسي 	With the help of others بمساعدة الأخرين
	في العادة أقوم بحل (What's the right Word)		
7.	I prefer to work on moodle	□ On Campus داخل الحرم الجامعي	□ Off Campus خارج الحرم الجامعي
	7. افضل ان اقوم بحل أسئلة ال moodle		
8.	I think is a waste of time	MReader	Moodle Students(340 Students Course)
	8. انا اعتقد مضيعه للوقت	 Moodle Vocabulary (What's the right Word) 	ليس اي مما ذكر) None of them □

		الله لاي المديد التي تواجهها الدام الارام معاريل العالمات			(ج) جو مي <i>ي ا</i>	
	The Challenges التحديات	Strongly Agree	Agree	Not Sure	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
		أوافق بشدة	أوافق	غير متأكد	غير موافق	غير موافق پشرة
1.	The instructions of moodle exercises are not clear ۱. التعليمات والإرشادات ليست واضحه					بسده
2.	The labs at L.C. have poor services ٢. الخدمات المتاحة في مختبرات الكمبيوتر بمركز اللغات هي دون المستوى					
3.	Moodle content is difficult ٣. صعوبة محتوى الmoodle					
4.	The given time to complete Moodle is not enough ٤. ضيق الوقت المحدد للإجابة					
5.	I have poor computing skills ٥. مهاراتي في الكومبيوتر تعرقل من أدائي					
6.	I have poor English proficiency . ٦. ضعف لغتي الانجليزية يعرقل من أدائي					

(B) What Challenges do you encounter while doing exercises on Moodle? (ب) ما هي التحديات التي تواجهها اثناء أدائك لتمارين الmoodle؟

(C) What are the benefits of doing moodle exercises?

(ج) ما هي الفوائد من القيام بتمارين الmoodle؟

	The Benefits الفوائد	Strongly Agree أو افق بشدة	Agree أوافق	Not Sure غیر متأکد	Disagree غير موافق	Strongly Disagree غیر موافق بشدة
	Working on Moodle is better than attending classes القيام بحل تمارين الMoodle افضل من حضور الصف					
	Classes I attend with the teacher are more beneficial than working on my own on Moodle ٢. محاضراتي التي احضرها في الصف مع المدرس اكثر فائدة من القيام بتمارين الMoodle					
	In general, Moodle activities are more fun than attending regular classes ۳. بشكل عام اجد في التعلم من خلال انشطة الMoodle متعه اكثر من حضور الصف					
2	In general, Moodle activities helped to improve my English more than textbooks we use in class ٤. بشكل عام الأنشطة الموجودة على الMoodle تساعد في تطوير لغتي الانجليزية اكثر من الكتب التي أدرسها في الصف					
	I feel that Moodle activities helped to improve my computing skills ه. اشعر بان الأنشطة الموجودة على الMoodle ساعدت بشكل كبير في تطوير مهارات الكومبيوتر لدي					
(I feel that grades I get from MReader and (What's the right Word) measure my improvement in English. (What's the right Word) متابر حقق القالين مدى تطويري في الأنه الازجانية. 					

1. من بين الكتب المقررة هذا الفصل ما الكتب التي

د. ما الكتب المقررة هذا الفصل والتي لا تفضلها على

 ماذا تقترح لتحسين الكتب المقررة هذا الفصل والتي لا تفصلها؟

الإطلاق ؟ لماذا؟

(ب) أجب عن الاسئلة التالية:

تفضيلها اكثر ؟ لماذا؟

(ii) Part Two – Conventional Materials

(A) Tick ($\sqrt{}$) where applicable to indicate your answer [you can tick more than one square] (أ) أختر الاجابة يوضع علامة ($\sqrt{}$) يمكنك اختيار أكثر من اجابة

1.	Which book/s do you prefer?	Listening and Speaking	□ Writing
	1 أي من هذه الكتب تفضل؟	Reading	Study Skills
2.	Which book/s you don't like?	Listening and Speaking	□ Writing
	 أي من هذه الكتب لا يعجبك هذا الفصل؟ 	□ Reading	Study Skills
3.	Which book/s do you think is useful?	□ Listening and Speaking	□ Writing
	 أي من هذه الكتب تجده مفيدا؟ 	Reading	Study Skills
4.	Which book/s help/s to improve your English?	Listening and Speaking	□ Writing
	4. اي من هذه الكتب ساعدك في تطوير لغتك الانجليز بة؟	□ Reading	□ Study Skills

(B) Answer the following questions:

- 1. Which book/s do you like the most? Why?
- 2. Which book/s you don't like at all? Why?
- 3. What do you suggest to improve the one/s you don't like?

203

(C)	What features influence your preference towards books?			
		كتابا على الأخر ؟	لتى تجعلك تفضل	(ج) ما الخصائص ا
1	It should have good content ١. ينبغي ان يكون محتوى الكتاب جيدا	□ Yes	□ No	□ Not Sure
2	It should have easy and useful exercises ٢. ينبغي أن يحتوي الكتاب على تمارين مفيده	🗆 Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
3	It should have clear instructions ٣. ينبغي ان تكون التعليمات والإرشادات واضحة	🗆 Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
4	It should be interesting ٤. ينبغي ان يكون محتوى الكتاب ممتع وشيق	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
5	It should have pictures ٥. ينبغي ان يحتوي على صور	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
6	It should be helpful in preparing me for exams ٦. ينبغي ان يساعد الكتاب في اعدادي اعدادا جيدا للاختبار ات	□ Yes	□ No	□ Not Sure
7	It should have enough practice ٢. ينبغي ان يحتوي الكتاب على تمارين تساعدني على ممارسة وتطبيق ما تم تعلمه	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
8	It should prepare me for real life interaction ٨.ينبغي ان يساعد الكتاب في إعدادي لمواجهة متطلبات الحياة اليوميه	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
9	It should help me to improve my learning skills and strategies ٩. ينبغي ان يساعد الكتاب في تطوير مهارات واستراتيجيات التعلم لدي	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
10	It should increase my level of motivation and confidence بينبغي ان يزيد الكتاب من مستوى ثقتي ودافعيتي للتعلم	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
11	It should be able to meet my needs ١١.ينبغي ان يراعي الكتاب احتياجاتي	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
12	It should help to improve my interactions with teachers and students in class	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
13	It should suite my age ١٦. ينبغي ان يكون الكتاب مناسبا لعمري	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
14	It should suite my level of education 14. ينبغي ان يكون الكتاب مناسبا لمستواي التعليمي.	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure
15	It should be related to my context . ينبغي ان يكون الكتاب مرتبطا ببيئتي	□ Yes	🗆 No	□ Not Sure

[II] Teachers Sample: Perceptions of Online Materials

Tea	chers Interview Questions:
1	Do you support the idea of integrating e- learning in education?
2	What do you think of the three types of moodles available for 340 students?
3	Do you think students activities on moodles should be graded?
4	Do you think the grades reflect the students' real level of English?
5	From your point of view, what are the main obstacles facing LC students while using Moodle?
6	Out of the books you are currently using with your students, which ones do you like and why?
7	Which book needs to be replaced in 340 students?
8	Which materials are working best with our FP students; commercial or in-house? Why?
9	Do you think 340 course has a good balance of commercial and in-house materials?
10	In your opinion, what are the features of a good book?
11	Do you think the online and conventional materials available for 340 students could enhance their learning?

Appendix B – Quantitative Results of Teachers' Responses to the Interview Questions:

Do you support the idea of integrating e-	Male	Female	Total
learning in education?			
Yes, it is a great idea	3	7	10
It depends	0	1	1
Total	3	8	11

Table 1: The idea of integrating e-learning in education

Table 2: Types of Moodles available for 340 students

What do you think about the three types of	Male	Female	Total
Moodles available for 340 students?			
They are good	1	3	4
Each has a different purpose	0	1	1
Not sure/varying opinion	1	3	4
Not familiar with all the different types of	1	1	2
activities			
Total	3	8	11

Table 3: Grading of student's activities on Moodles

Do you think student's activities on Moodles	Male	Female	Total
should be graded?			
Yes, I support fully	0	4	4
Slightly support	1	1	2

Grading is not important	2	0	2
Varying opinion	0	3	3
Total	3	8	11

Table 4: Do grades reflect the student's level of learning

Do you think the grades reflect the student's	Male	Female	Total
real level of English?			
Yes. I think it reflects their real level	0	2	2
No, they don't reflect their real level	1	2	3
Maybe in some cases/ to some extent	2	4	6
Total	3	8	11

Table 5: Main obstacles facing LC students when using a Moodle

From your point of view, what are the main	Male	Female	Total
obstacles facing LC students when using a			
Moodle			
Audio files do not open when off campus	0	1	1
Lack of motivation	0	1	1
Lack of familiarity with online courses	0	1	1
Some of them don't have computers at home	0	1	1
Technology-some files/videos fail to open	1	1	2
Computer literacy and digital literacy	2	1	3
Doing things that they don't get marks for	0	2	2
Total	3	8	11
-------	---	---	----

Table 6: Best book from those being used in the LC

Out of the books you are currently using with your	Male	Female	Total
students, which ones do you like and why?			
Pathway	0	1	1
The writing book (Writing explorer)	1	1	2
I love them all	0	3	3
Reading book from National Geographic	1	3	4
In-house books	1	0	1
Total	3	8	11

Table 7: Book that needs to be replaced for 340 students

Which book needs to be replaced for 340	Male	Female	Total
students?			
Pathway book	0	1	1
Reading book	1	0	1
In-house material	0	1	1
None	2	6	8
Total	3	8	11

Table 8: Materials that are working best with our foundation students

Which materials are working best with our	Male	Female	Total
foundation students, commercial or in house?			

Each has its role/benefits	0	3	3
Both the in-house and commercial	1	3	4
In-house books	1	0	1
Commercial materials	1	2	3
Total	3	8	11

Table 9: Balance of in-house and commercial books

Do you think the 340 course has a good	Male	Female	Total
balance of commercial and in-house books?			
Yes (50/50)	2	7	9
Not sure	1	1	2
Total	3	8	11

Table 10: Can conventional materials available for 340 students enhance learning

Do you think, online and conventional materials available for 340 students could enhance their learning?	Male	Female	Total
Yes, they enhance learning	3	8	11
Total	3	8	11

Questionnaire queries	Responses
	• MReader (182)
	 Moodle students (31) Moodle vocabulary (74)
	• None of them (17)
Which Moodle course have you more used at	• MReader (140)
this level?	• Moodle students (38)
	• Moodle vocabulary (113)
	• None of them (8)
Which Moodle course helped to improve your	• MReader (151)
English?	• Moodle students (30)
	• Moodle vocabulary (110)
	• None of them (21)
Which Moodle course do you usually need help	• MReader (42)
with while doing?	• Moodle students (57)
	• Moodle vocabulary (123)
	• None of them (65)
I thinkis a waste of time	• MReader (23)
	• Moodle students (30)
	• Moodle vocabulary (45)
	• None of them (168)
I usually do MReader	• On my own (245)
	• With the help of others (29)

Appendix C – Results of Students' Responses to the Survey Questions:

I usually do (What's the right Word)	
Which Type of Moodle course do you like?	
I prefer to work on Moodle	On Campus (216)
	• Off Campus (61)
What challenges do you encounter while	
doing exercises on Moodle?	
The instructions for Moodle exercises are not	• Strongly Agree (21)
clear	• Not sure (38)
	• Disagree (83)
The laboratories at LC have poor services	• Strongly Agree (31)
	• Not sure (51)
	• Disagree (66)
Moodle content is difficult	• Strongly Agree (17)
	• Not sure (45)
	• Disagree (86)
The given time to complete Moodle is not	• Strongly Agree (37)
enough	• Not sure (55)
	• Disagree (51)
I have poor computing skills	• Strongly Agree (25)
	• Not sure (35)
	• Disagree (44)

I have poor English proficiency	• Strongly Agree (34)
	• Not sure (58)
	• Disagree (78)
What are the benefits of doing Moodle	
exercises?	
Working on Moodle is better than attending	• Strongly Agree (37)
classes	• Not sure (54)
	• Disagree (58)
Classes I attend with the teacher are more	• Strongly Agree (56)
beneficial than working on my own on Moodle	• Not sure (73)
	• Disagree (77)
In general, Moodle activities are more fun than	• Strongly Agree (41)
attending regular classes	• Not sure (74)
	• Disagree (64)
In general, Moodle activities helped to improve	• Strongly Agree (35)
my English more than textbooks we use in class	• Not sure (74)
	• Disagree (87)
I feel that Moodle activities helped to improve	• Strongly Agree (35)
my computing skills	• Not sure (121)
	• Disagree (66)
I feel that grades I get from MReader and	• Strongly Agree (43)
(What's the right Word) measure my	• Not sure (97)
improvement in English.	• Disagree (75)

Conventional materials	
Which book/s do you prefer?	• Listening (93)
	• Reading (130)
	• Writing (46)
	• Study skills (81)
Which book/s you don't like?	• Listening (49)
	• Reading (68)
	• Writing (106)
	• Study skills (57)
Which book/s do you think is useful?	• Listening (99)
	• Reading (112)
	• Writing (55)
	• Study skills (101)
Which book/s help/s to improve your English?	• Listening (135)
	• Reading (106)
	• Writing (60)
	• Study skills (80)
Which book/s do you like the most? Why?	• Listening (76)
	• Reading (122)
	• Writing (28)
	• Study skills (41)

Which book/s you don't like at all? Why?	• Listening (30)
	• Reading (27)
	• Writing (90)
	• Study skills (47)

What	features	influence	your	preference	٠	It should have good content	
toward	ls books?				•	It should have easy and useful	
						exercises	
	• It should have clear instruc		It should have clear instructions				
					•	• It should be interesting	
					• It should have pictures		
					• It should be helpful in preparing me for		
						examinations	
					It should have enough practiceIt should prepare me for real life		
						interaction	
					• It should help me to improve my learning skills and strategies		
		• It should increase r		It should increase my level of			
					motivation and confidence		
					• It should be able to meet my needs		
					• It should help to improve my		
						interactions with teachers and students	
						in class	
					•	It should suite my age	
					•	It should suit my level of education	
					•	It should be related to my context	

Part 2: Conventional materials	Listening and speaking- Improve skills	
1. Which books do you like the most?	which I need in credit courses and future	
Why?	Learn new strategies	
	It makes easy to learn English	
	It helps to improve my English	
	It enables you to enhance your skills Helps	
	to get British Accent	
	It has documentary Movies	
	Helps you to receive information in an	
	interesting way	
	Does not have a lot of information	
	Helps to improve my interaction with teachers	
	It's simple and not complicated	
	Learn new vocabulary from it Includes	
	different activities and topics	
	It improves both listening and speaking skills	
	Study Skills- Many activities to help in	
	preparing for examinations	
	Have topics that students need	
	Have useful activities	
	It's fun and useful	
	It has different skills	

Different exercises
Lots of ideas
It contains new vocabulary
You can improve many skills
Writing- It develops my spelling
it has grammar
we can learn and apply new rules
It shows you how to write
It can improve your writing
Reading- It has stories
Teach us necessary skills
Enjoyable, useful and clear
Teach us new vocabulary
It's full of images
You can learn about new things
It attracts my attention
It helps to improve my silent readings
Read and write at the same time
Improves my concentration skills
Because it has useful structure
helps me to communicate with others
It makes me quick in understanding text and
answering any question related to it

	Topics increase our experience in life		
	Topics are related to our daily life		
2. Which book/s you don't like at all?	Listening and Speaking- Difficult to		
Why?	understand		
	It has challenging vocabulary		
	A waste of time		
	Writing- Does not improve my English		
	Doesn't encourage imagination and creativity		
	Does not have enough activities to improve		
	my writing		
	Does not have many pictures		
	It includes many information and challenging		
	vocabulary		
	Don't notice any development in writing		
	Boring, no definite content, and not useful		
	Basics are not there		
	Makes me lose interest		
	Many activities and little writing		
	It depends on the teacher		
	doesn't prepare me for the examinations		
	doesn't have interesting topics		
	we don't use the book very much		
	Study Skills- it includes only exercises		

	Boring, complicated, not organised, a waste of	
	time and very easy	
	Nothing new, no pictures, not useful, and the	
	activities are not clear	
	Doesn't improve my English	
	Doesn't have useful information	
	Reading- Long, boring, long passages and	
	requires lots of homework	
	Challenging content and vocabulary, and	
	embarrassing topics	
	Doesn't respect our values and challenging	
	Passages	
3. What do you suggest to improve the	Add activities which are fun and interesting	
one/s you don't like?	Add pictures to the reading book	
General suggestions:	Stop using the writing book	
	Include samples of examinations in books	
	Exclude some topics which are useless and	
	repetitive	
	Little translation in Arabic	
	Choose interesting topics	
	Books should suite our level	
	More and different activities	
	More grammar	

	Focus on the process of writing		
	In reading passages, should be short		
	Make books easy and clear, focus on writing		
	Regularly update books		
	Change teachers and appoint good ones		
	Explain difficult words		
	The foundation program should not focus		
	merely on books		
Specific for each book			
Study Skills Book	Add more difficult topics		
	Deep content		
Reading	Make it easier		
	Make it more attractive		
	Make vocabulary easy		
Listening and Speaking	Separate speaking from Listening		
	More activities and videos should be		
	supplemented by exercises from other books		
	More exercises to practice listening		
	Make the book easy		

Appendix D – SQU LC FPEL Course Descriptions.

English Foundation courses:

FPEL 0120

This is a semester-long Foundation Program English Language (FPEL) course, which covers basic grammar, vocabulary and skills work on reading, writing, listening and speaking. Students are also introduced to the fundamental study skills necessary to succeed at university. Students are assessed through a combination of continuous assessment and formal exams at mid and end of semester.

FPEL 0230

This is a semester-long FPEL course which students enter at an elementary level of English proficiency. The course takes a skills-based approach, with a strong focus on language use in the writing lessons. Study skills are further developed and students give a presentation. Students are assessed through a combination of continuous assessment and formal exams at mid and end of semester.

FPEL 0340

This is a semester-long FPEL course which students enter at a pre-intermediate level of English proficiency. The course further develops all general English language skills and introduces students to basic note-taking while listening to lectures. Students give two presentations. Students are assessed through a combination of continuous assessment and formal exams at mid and end of semester.

FPEH/FPES 0450

This is a semester-long Foundation Program English Language (FPEL) course which covers the general basic skills of reading, writing, listening, and speaking. The course also continues to consolidate study skills which are necessary for college work. The second half of the course draws upon language-usage specific to students' specializations. Students are assessed through a combination of continuous assessment and formal examinations at mid and end of semester.

FPEH/FPES 0560

This is a semester-long Foundation Program English Language (FPEL) course which covers the skills of reading, writing, listening, and speaking in the context of students' specializations. The course also continues to consolidate study skills necessary for college work and equip students with skills crucial for writing a 500-word report. Students are assessed through a combination of continuous assessment and formal examinations at mid and end of semester.

FPEH/FPES 0603

This is taught for a whole semester and is taught 10 hours a week. It is a Foundation Program English Language (FPEL) course which covers the skills of reading, writing, listening, and speaking in the context of students' specializations. Students enter at an intermediate level of English proficiency.

The course also consolidates study skills which are necessary for college work and equips students with skills crucial for writing a 500-word report. Students are assessed through a combination of continuous assessment and formal examinations.

Appendix E – SQU LC Research Permission Documents.

(1) Research Proposal

Title: CONVENTIONAL OR ONLINE MATERIALS: TEACHERS' AND STUDENTS' PERCEPTIONS IN AN ENGLISH FOUNDATION PROGRAMME

Introduction

The advancement in Information Communication Technology has fostered the development of English learning, understanding, and communication mediums and materials. Today, there are forms of online lectures, interactive videos, podcasts, and other conventional forms with which students can interact with English in a more flexible and fun environment. However, there are conflicts in opinions regarding the significance of online and conventional English learning sources and materials for students. Tomilson (2008) claims that the selection of any learning form language acquisition should be based on its effect on the pedagogical pattern of the students, and how it improves or affects the academic performance of the students.

Literature Review

Julius (2003) opines that conventional materials of text-books, learning guides, and other in-house publication sources are readily available and contain contextualized information, which closely complies with the cultural and social environment of the students. However, Burns (2000) argues in-house conventional materials to be less appealing, have limited information, and attached cost of buying, which reduces the overall motivation of students towards the conventional forms.

On the contrary, the online learning material for English acquisition is advocated to host a rich collection of instruments, methodology, and learning patterns that suits the pedagogical pattern of diverse students with different learning styles (Graham et al. 2007; Podromou 2002).

However, Tomilson (2008) challenges the position of Graham et al, claiming that most of the online resources lack in their intellectual mapping and resourcefulness to be able to support the language skills development of students.

Research Goal

The aim of this research is to observe and analyse the perceived effectiveness and imperativeness of the two forms of the language learning resources, conventional and online, from the standpoint of students and teachers. The study outcome can be used by English language teaching institutions in selecting their teaching resources and planning the course curriculum to better suit the intellectual and pedagogical preferences of the students.

Research Questions

The following research questions will be addressed to achieve the research objectives:

1. What are students and instructors' attitudes towards the use of online and traditional learning materials in supporting language teaching?

2. What are the perceptive benefits and disadvantages of using conventional and online materials in language teaching at the LC?

3. What is the contribution of traditional textbooks and on-line materials in students' academic achievements?

Data Collection

A Mixed-Research Approach will be followed in this study, using both qualitative and quantitative data. The secondary data for the study will be collected from peer-reviewed articles, books, and other published sources on material types, usage, perceptions, and imperativeness in English language teaching, learning, and applying. The primary data for the study will be collected from the teachers and students enrolled in LC Level 3 program using both structured (close-ended) questionnaire and semi-structured (open-ended) questionnaire/interview. A likert-scale will be designed for the structured interview with the primary aim to rate the preference level of different English learning materials and strategies by the students and the teachers. The interview will then try to put stress on areas with conflicts either within the students or between students and the teachers. This inquiry will lead towards a detailed account of why a particular form of learning or teaching material is preferred more/less than the other forms.

Data Analysis

The quantitative data (obtained from close-ended questionnaire) will be first decoded using SPSS software and then will be further scrutinize by comparing it with the findings and results of previous sources. The qualitative data (obtained from the interview) will be first segregated using themes and keyword coding method. The data will then be analysed in the light of the literature review and conceptual framework of the study.

Ethical Issues

The researcher will try to convince the participants by informing them about the purpose of the study and that their contribution can enable the researcher to pinpoint learning/teaching materials and strategies that are significant, but not employed or insignificant and applied in the language program. Thus, the research will benefit in improving the material and resource-base of the LC language program. In addition to this, the researcher will prior inform about the study questions, interview modes and recording tool, and measures taken to safeguard their identity.

Referencing Format

Harvard referencing style will be followed throughout the research report.

(2) Research Permission Form



Sultan Qaboos University The Language Centre



Professional Development & Research Unit

Research Permission Form

The Research Permission Form: What Is It & What Is It Not?

This Form acts as a formal document granting permission to applicant to conduct their research at the SQU Language Centre based upon the specifications indicated in Sections A & B below. Once approval is granted, the next step for the researcher will be to append this Form together with their <u>Email Request for Participation</u> and any enclosed instrumentation to the liaise person (the individual(s) in the Unit/Programme/LC Administration who will facilitate access to the prospective participants). Please note that **this Form is valid for its declared purpose only. It does not secure any form of consent for participation**.

Section A: [To be Completed by the Researcher Seeking Permission to Conduct Research at the LC]

Researcher(s)	Fatma Mohammed Salim Al Futaisi	
Institution	SQU – Language Centre	
Research Topic	Conventional or Online Materials: Teachers' and Students' Perceptions	
_	in an English Foundation Programme	
Requested permission (e.g., to	To distribute a questionnaire and conduct interviews	
distribute a questionnaire,		
conduct interviews/observations,		
etc.)		
Date application is made	15 th April 2015	
Name of person(s) facilitating	Programme Coordinator of 230 (Jokha Al Ghafri)	
access to participants, if known		

Section B: [To be Completed by the LC Research Committee Chair and Returned to Concerned Researcher]

No.	
LC Research Committee	Approved
Decision	Requires revision
Authorizing body	Language Centre Research Committee
Date permission granted	-
How long is this permission valid	-
for?	
Comments	-

(3) Research Ethics Form

Research Ethics Form

Section 1

Section 1			
Researcher name(s):	Fatma Mohammed Al Futaisi		
Proposed research area:	Online and Conventional Materials		
Discussant:	Kamla Al Amri		
Date of discussion:	20 th April 2015		
Date submitted to LC	15 th April 2015		
Research Committee			

<u>A. Discussion of Ethical Issues and Decisions Made</u> Brief overview of study

The mounting importance and dominance of English language has encouraged online and conventional publishers to print and publish resources for English reading and learning. Though, some argue that the increased number of English resources and materials provide an opportunity for better language acquisition for the learners, other hold the position that many sources and material forms are unable to contribute in pedagogical learning pattern of the students. This research will try to analyse and compare the perceived significance of the different English resources from the standpoint of teachers and students.

Participant recruitment

The participants of the study will be teachers and students. The criteria for selecting students will be; (1) the participant needs to be registered in Level 3 of the English learning program with LC, (2) the participant should also be enrolled in an academic course with the university, (3) the participant needs to be 18 years of age or above at the time of the research. Furthermore, all 33 teachers of level 3 will be selected for the research.

Information given to participants

The information that will be provided to the participants will be of:

- i. Purpose of the study.
- ii. Modes of research i.e. face-to-face interviews and questionnaires.

- iii. Voluntarily and un-paid participation.
- iv. Copies of the research questionnaire and interview questions
- v. Date, location, and duration of interview
- vi. How their responses will be analysed.
- vii. Measures taken to secure their confidentiality.

Participant right of withdrawal

After the participant has agreed to his/her voluntarily participation, the researcher will brief the right of withdrawal from the interview at any point. Participants will have the right to ask to cease or pause the interview procedure any time they feel uncomfortable, have changed their minds, or want the interview to be postponed.

Informed consent

Only when the participant has agreed to take part in the research, an informed consent will be signed in order to document the willingness and unpressured or incentive-less engagement of the participant.

Anonymity/confidentiality

- No personal information like participant's name, student or staff I.D. number, grades, etc. will be collected in this study.
- Informed consent of participants will be communicated verbally.

Data collection

The secondary data of the study will be collected from peer-review articles, books, and other published work on English language acquisition, including the work of LC-affiliated authors on online and conventional English learning materials. The primary data will be collected from students and teachers in Level 3 of LC's Language Foundation Programme through questionnaires and interviews.

Data analysis

Quantitative data will be analysed using SPSS software to compare the mean values of different students and teachers. On the other hand, the qualitative data will be analysed using the thematic coding approach as guided by Burns and Coffin (2001)

Data storage

Electronic data storage will be preferred over hard copies of data. Electronic transcripts of all the recorded interviews will be created, which will be stored in the university protected server for future use. All recordings and hard copies of participants' data and information will be discarded after being assessed by the supervisor.

Reporting of research

The research will be reported in five phases.

1st Phase: Research Proposal and objectives

2nd Phase: Literature Review and detailed account of data collection instruments, number of finalized participants, etc.

3rd Phase: Results of the primary collected data

4th Phase: Complete data analysis of qualitative and quantitative data.

5th Phase: Finalized and structured report.

B. Any Difficulties Anticipated

- Availability of the target participants, particularly the teachers will be an issue.
- Students might be hesitant or shy to share their true feelings, and this can dilute data accuracy.

Acknowledgements

(4) Application for research support

Sultan Baboos University

The Language Centre The Professional Development & Research Unit Application Form for Research Support

Kindly complete Section A of this form fully and send to LC Research Committee Chair.

SECTION A: For Applicant (Must be completed by the individual researcher needing support)

Full name (s) of researcher(s)	Fatma Mohammed Salim Al Futaisi		
Date of application for support	15 th April 2015		
(d/m/y)			
Nature of required support (Double click 'square' and choose 'Checked')	 Proposal writing Instrument Development Methodology Data analysis Other (Please specify below) Permission to carry out interviews and questionnaires 	Your preferred method to receive support: ⊠ Written ☐ Face to face	
Support needed by (d/m/y)	23 rd April 2015		

Brief description of required support (Not less than 30 words; be as precise as possible)

Pursing EdD at university of Sheffield, UK and in line with the research proposal towards fulfilling the dissertation requirement would seek the Research Committee approval to conduct interviews and questionnaires among 230 teachers and students in the LC foundation programme on the perceptions of teachers and students of Online versus Conventional materials.

(5) Instruments:

- a. Students (English-Arabic) Refer Appendix A (I)
- b. Teachers Samples Refer Appendix A (II)